



REQUEST FOR STATEMENTS OF QUALIFICATIONS FOR CONSTRUCTION MANAGER AT RISK (CMAR): SEWER REPAIR AND DESIGN SERVICES

City of Avondale 11465 West Civic Center Drive Avondale, Arizona 85323

SOLICITATION INFORMATION AND SELECTION SCHEDULE

Solicitation Number:

Solicitation Title:

Release Date:

NON-MANDATORY Pre-Submittal Conference: RFQ PW 19-015

CMAR- Sewer Repair Services

January 23, 2019

January 30, 2019 9:00 a.m. (local time, Phoenix, Arizona) Avondale Civic Center 11465 West Civic Center Drive Avondale, Arizona 85323

Final Date for Inquiries:	February 04, 2019
SOQ Due Date and Time:	February 20, 2019 3:00 p.m. (local time, Phoenix, Arizona)
Letters to Final Listed Firms:	March 06, 2019 (anticipated)
Oral Interviews:	March 14, 2019
Target City Council Award Date:	April 22, 2019
Anticipated Agreement Start Date:	April 29, 2019
RFQ Administrator:	Tiffany Copptcopp@avondale.org623-333-4213

* The City of Avondale reserves the right to amend the solicitation schedule as necessary.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

SECTION		PAGE
I.	RFQ Process, Award of Agreement	1
II.	Statement of Qualifications Format; Scoring	6
III.	Oral Interviews; Scoring	10
IV.	CMAR Firm Information Form	11
	EXHIBIT A – Scope of Work	
	EXHIBIT B – Construction Manager at Risk Agreement	

PART I. RFQ PROCESS; AWARD OF AGREEMENT

1.1 <u>Purpose; Scope of Work</u>. The City of Avondale (the "City") is issuing this Request For Qualifications (this "RFQ") seeking statements of qualifications ("SOQ") from qualified, licensed Construction Manager at Risk firms ("CMAR Firms") interested in providing preconstruction services and the construction of new sewer lines at two locations within the City (the "Services"), as more particularly described in Subsection 1.1(A) below. This will be a onestep, qualifications-based process as authorized by ARIZ. REV. STAT. § 34-601 *et. seq.* A separate Request for Proposal will not be issued. In accordance with the City's Procurement Code, the City will accept sealed SOQ for the Services.

A. <u>Background</u>. The City's Integrated Utility Master Plan ("IUMP") identifies two locations requiring sewer repairs or replacements. The first is the Dysart Road Sewer which begins at 611 North Dysart Road in Avondale, Arizona. It runs under Dysart Road from Riley Drive south to Main Street and under 7th Street from Main Street south to Corral Street, ending at 305 South 7th Street in Avondale, Arizona. The second is referred to as the Western Avenue Collector on the original drawings and is located at 218 West Main Street in Avondale, Arizona. The City has budgeted for these projects across two fiscal years, as further detailed in the attached Scope of Work.

B. <u>Design Review</u>. The City is currently in the process of procuring a consultant (the "Consultant") to design the Improvements. The design and construction documents for the Improvements will be approximately 30% complete at the time the CMAR Firm is selected. The CMAR Firm will immediately conduct a thorough review of the 30% documents and subsequent refinements according to the CMAR Agreement.

C. <u>Reference Materials</u>. A copy of the vicinity maps of the project area and all other reference materials can be accessed from the City's procurement website at: <u>www.avondaleaz.gov/procurement</u>.

1.2 <u>Preparation/Submission of SOQ</u>. CMAR Firms are invited to participate in the competitive selection process for the Services outlined in this RFQ. Responding parties shall review their SOQ submissions to ensure the following requirements are met.

A. <u>Irregular or Non-responsive SOQ</u>. The City shall consider as "irregular" or "non-responsive" and reject any SOQ not prepared and submitted in accordance with this RFQ, or any SOQ lacking sufficient information to enable the City to make a reasonable determination of compliance to the minimum qualifications. Unauthorized conditions, limitations, or provisions may be cause for rejection. An SOQ may be deemed non-responsive at any time during the evaluation process if, in the sole opinion of the City, any of the following are true:

(1) CMAR Firm does not meet the minimum required skill, experience or requirements to perform or provide the Services.

(2) CMAR Firm has a past record of failing to fully perform or fulfill contractual obligations.

(3) CMAR Firm cannot demonstrate financial stability.

(4) CMAR Firm's SOQ contains false, inaccurate or misleading statements that, in the opinion of the City Manager or authorized designee, are intended to mislead the City in its evaluation of the SOQ.

B. <u>Submittal Quantities</u>. Interested CMAR Firms must submit **one hardcopy original** and **one PDF copy** of the SOQ on a CD-ROM or similar electronic storage device. The PDF file must be in one file. Failure to adhere to the submittal quantity criteria shall result in the Proposal being determined non-responsive.

C. <u>Required Submittal</u>. The SOQ shall be a maximum of **12** pages to address the SOQ criteria (excluding cover letter, resumes and the Vendor Information Form, but including the materials necessary to address Project understanding, general information, organizational chart, photos, tables, graphs, and diagrams). Each page side (maximum 8 1/2" x 11") with criteria information shall be counted. However, one page may be substituted with an 11" x 17" sheet of paper, folded to 8 1/2" x 11", showing a proposed Project schedule or organizational chart and only having information on one side. Cover, back, table of contents and tabs may be used and shall not be included in the page count, unless they include additional project-specific information or SOQ criteria responses. Vendors are encouraged to utilize recyclable materials and endeavor to be considerate of the environment in preparation of the SOQ. The minimum allowable font for the SOQ is **11 pt, Arial or Times New Roman**. Failure to adhere to the page limit, size and font criteria and shall result in the SOQ being determined non-responsive. Each SOQ shall be submitted with the documents necessary to meet all of the requirements of this solicitation, including the information required in Part II and the following:

(1) Cover letter with an **original ink signature** by a person authorized to bind the Vendor. Proposals submitted without a cover letter with an **original ink signature** by a person authorized to bind the Vendor may be determined non-responsive.

- (2) CMAR Firm Information Form, with **original ink signature**.
- (3) References.
- (4) Project Schedule.
- (5) Resumes, Licenses and Certifications (if any).

(6) Acknowledgment page, with an **original ink signature**, for any Addendum received.

D. <u>CMAR Firm Responsibilities</u>. All CMAR Firms shall (1) examine the entire RFQ, (2) seek clarification of any item or requirement that may not be clear, (3) check all responses for accuracy before submitting an SOQ and (4) submit the entire SOQ by the official SOQ Due Date and Time. A late SOQ will not be accepted. A CMAR Firm submitting a late SOQ shall be so notified. Negligence in preparing an SOQ shall not be good cause for withdrawal after the SOQ Due Date and Time.

E. <u>Sealed Submittals</u>. All SOQ shall be sealed and clearly marked with the SOQ number and title, (PW19-015) CMAR- Sewer Repair Services on the lower left-hand corner of the mailing envelope. A return address must also appear on the outside of the sealed SOQ. The City is not responsible for the pre-opening of, post-opening of, or the failure to open, any SOQ not properly addressed or identified.

F. <u>Address</u>. All SOQ shall be directed to the following address: Tiffany Copp c/o City Clerk, 11465 West Civic Center Drive, Suite 200, Avondale, Arizona 85323. Proposals must be received in the City Clerk's office by the SOQ Due Date and Time indicated on the cover page of this RFQ. Telegraphic (facsimile), electronic (e-mail) or mailgram SOQ will not be considered.

G. <u>Amendment/Withdrawal of SOQ</u>. At any time prior to the specified SOQ Due Date and Time, a CMAR Firm (or designated representative) may amend or withdraw its SOQ. Any erasures, interlineations, or other modifications in the SOQ shall be initialed in **original ink** by the authorized person signing the SOQ.

1.3 <u>Cost of SOQ Preparation</u>. The City does not reimburse the cost of developing, presenting or providing any response to this solicitation. An SOQ submitted for consideration should be prepared simply and economically, providing adequate information in a straightforward and concise manner. The CMAR Firm is responsible for all costs incurred in responding to this RFQ. All materials and documents submitted in response to this RFQ become the property of the City and will not be returned.

1.4 <u>Inquiries</u>.

A. <u>Written/Verbal Inquiries</u>. Any question related to the RFQ shall be directed to the RFQ Administrator whose name appears on the cover page of this RFQ. Questions shall be submitted in writing, via e-mail or hard copy, by the close of business on the Final Date for Inquiries indicated on the cover page of this RFQ. Any inquiries related to this RFQ shall refer to the title and number, page and paragraph. Any Vendor found to be communicating with any member of City staff about this solicitation shall be prohibited from submitting a SOQ, or if a SOQ is received, such SOQ shall be deemed non-responsive.

B. <u>Inquiries Answered</u>. All inquiries must be directed to the RFQ Administrator. Verbal or telephone inquiries **will not be answered** and Vendors attempting to do so will be directed to submit written inquiries. The RFQ Administrator shall provide a compilation of all inquiries received in writing with official answers that will be made available

on the City's website at <u>https://www.avondaleaz.gov/procurement</u>. The RFQ Administrator shall endeavor to post the compilation not later than five days after the inquiry deadline.

C. <u>Pre-Submittal Conference</u>. A Pre-Submittal Conference may be held. If scheduled, the date and time of this conference will be indicated on the cover page of this RFQ. If the Pre-Submittal Conference is designated mandatory, failure to attend shall render that CMAR Firm's SOQ non-responsive. The purpose of this conference will be to clarify the contents of this RFQ in order to prevent any misunderstanding of the City's requirements. Any doubt as to the requirements of this RFQ or any apparent omission or discrepancy should be presented to the City at this conference. The City may issue a written amendment or addendum to this RFQ. Oral statements or instructions are provided for informational purposes only and do not become a part of this RFQ. Any changes to the RFQ shall be made in the form of an addendum.

1.5 <u>Addenda</u>. Any addendum issued as a result of any change in this RFQ shall become part of the RFQ and must be acknowledged in the SOQ submittal. Failure to indicate receipt of any addendum may result in the SOQ being rejected as non-responsive. It shall be the CMAR Firm's responsibility to check for addenda issued to this RFQ. Any addendum issued by the City with respect to this RFQ will be available on the City's website at: www.avondaleaz.gov/procurement

1.6 <u>Public Record</u>. All SOQ shall become the property of the City and shall become a matter of public record available for review, subsequent to the award notification, in accordance with the City's Procurement Code.

1.7 <u>Confidential Information</u>. If a CMAR Firm believes that an SOQ or protest contains information that should be withheld from the public record, a statement advising the RFQ Administrator of this fact shall accompany the submission and the information shall be clearly identified. The information identified by the CMAR Firm as confidential shall not be disclosed until the City Manager, or authorized designee, makes a written determination. The City Manager, or authorized designee the statement and information with the City Attorney and shall determine in writing whether the information shall be withheld. If the City Attorney determines that it is proper to disclose the information, the RFQ Administrator shall inform the CMAR Firm in writing of such determination.

1.8 <u>CMAR Firm Licensing and Registration</u>. Prior to the award of the Agreement, the successful CMAR Firm shall (A) be registered with the Arizona Corporation Commission and authorized to do business in Arizona and (B) have a completed Vendor Registration Packet on file with the City Finance and Budget Department. The CMAR Firm shall provide licensure information with the SOQ. Corporations and limited liability companies shall be able to provide a Certificate of Good Standing from the Arizona Corporation Commission.

1.9 <u>Certification</u>. By submitting an SOQ, the CMAR Firm certifies:

A. <u>No Collusion</u>. The submission of the SOQ did not involve collusion or other anti-competitive practices.

B. <u>No Discrimination</u>. It shall not discriminate against any employee or applicant for employment in violation of Federal Executive Order 11246.

C. <u>No Gratuity</u>. It has not given, offered to give, nor intends to give at any time hereafter, any economic opportunity, future employment, gift, loan, gratuity, special discount, trip favor or service to a City employee, officer or agent in connection with the submitted SOQ. It (including the CMAR Firm's employees, representatives, agents, lobbyists, attorneys, and subcontractors) has refrained, under penalty of disqualification, from direct or indirect contact for the purpose of influencing the selection or creating bias in the selection process with any person who may play a part in the selection process, including the Selection Committee, elected officials, the City Manager, Assistant City Managers, Department Heads, and other City staff, unless such person is designated as a City Representative. All inquiries must be addressed to the City's RFQ Administrator. Any attempt to influence the selection process by any means shall void the submitted SOQ and any resulting Agreement.

D. <u>Financial Stability</u>. It is financially stable, solvent and has adequate cash reserves to meet all financial obligations including any potential costs resulting from an award of the Agreement.

E. <u>No Signature/False or Misleading Statement</u>. The signature on the cover letter of the SOQ and the CMAR Firm Information Form is genuine, and the person signing has the authority to bind the CMAR Firm. Failure to sign the cover letter and the CMAR Firm Information Form, or signing either with a false or misleading statement, shall void the submitted SOQ and any resulting Agreement.

F. <u>Construction Manager at Risk Agreement</u>. In addition to reviewing and understanding the submittal requirements, it has reviewed the attached sample Construction Manager at Risk Agreement and agrees to be bound by its terms.

1.10 <u>Award of Agreement</u>.

A. <u>Evaluation; Selection</u>. A Selection Committee composed of representatives from the City will conduct the selection process according to the schedule on the cover page of this RFQ. The Selection Committee will create a final ranking of the CMAR Firms based upon its evaluation of (1) the SOQ, (2) information provided by references and (3) criteria outlined in this RFQ. The Selection Committee may select up to three finalists that will be invited for oral interviews with the Selection Committee. The City will conduct the oral interviews with the selected CMAR Firms and upon completion of the final tabulation of points for scored components, will create a final list, in order of preference, of the most qualified CMAR Firms. The RFQ Administrator will enter negotiations with the highest scoring CMAR Firm from the final list.

B. <u>Form of Agreement</u>. The selected CMAR Firm will be required to execute the City's standard Construction Manager at Risk Agreement in a form acceptable to the City Attorney. A sample of the Construction Manager at Risk Agreement is included with this RFQ. The City reserves the right to terminate the selection process at any time.

C. <u>Waiver; Rejection; Reissuance</u>. Notwithstanding any other provision of this RFQ, the City expressly reserves the right to: (1) waive any immaterial defect or informality, (2) reject any or all SOQ or portions thereof and (3) cancel or reissue an RFQ.

D. <u>Protests</u>. Any CMAR Firm may protest this RFQ, the proposed award of an Agreement, or the actual award of an Agreement. All protests will be considered in accordance with the City Procurement Code.

1.11 <u>Offer</u>. An SOQ submittal is an offer to contract with the City based upon the terms, conditions and specifications contained in this RFQ, including the sample Construction Manager at Risk Agreement, and the CMAR Firm's responsive SOQ, unless any of the terms, conditions, or specifications are modified by a written addendum or agreement amendment. Provided, however, that no contractual relationship shall be established until the CMAR Firm has signed, and the City has approved, a Construction Manager at Risk Agreement between the City and the CMAR Firm in the form acceptable to the City Attorney.

PART II. STATEMENT OF QUALIFICATIONS FORMAT; SCORING

2.1 <u>Evaluation Process</u>. Each submittal will be reviewed for compliance with the submittal requirements and scored by the Selection Committee.

2.2 <u>Proposal Format and Scoring</u>. The SOQ shall be organized and submitted in the format as outlined below. Failure to conform to the designated format, standards and minimum requirements shall result in a determination that the SOQ is non-responsive. Additionally, the Selection Committee will evaluate and award points to each SOQ based upon the evaluation criteria as outlined in this document. Points listed below are the maximum number of points possible for each criteria.

A. <u>General Information - 5 pts</u>.

(1) One-page cover letter as described in Subsection 1.2(C) (Required Submittal).

(2) Provide CMAR Firm identification information. Explain the CMAR Firm's legal organization including the legal name, address, identification number and legal form of the CMAR Firm (e.g., partnership, corporation, joint venture, limited liability company, sole proprietorship). If a joint venture, identify the members of the joint venture and provide all of the information required under this section for each member. If a limited liability company, provide the name of the member or members authorized to act on the company's behalf. If the CMAR Firm is a wholly owned

subsidiary of another company, identify the parent company. If the corporation is a nonprofit corporation, provide nonprofit documentation. Provide the name, address and telephone number of the person to contact concerning the SOQ.

(3) Identify the location of the CMAR Firm's principal office, the local work office, if different from the principal office and the percent of work expected to be done locally. Include any documentation that supports the CMAR Firm's authority to provide services in Arizona.

(4) Provide a general description of the CMAR Firm that is proposing to provide the Services, including years in business.

(5) Identify any contract or subcontract held by the CMAR Firm or officers of the CMAR Firm that has been terminated within the last five years. Briefly describe the circumstances and the outcome.

(6) Identify any claims arising from a contract that resulted in litigation or arbitration within the last five years. Briefly describe the circumstances and the outcome.

(7) Provide the Arizona professional and contractor license numbers held by the CMAR Firm/team and the key personnel who will be assigned to this Project; please indicate if the individual or the firm holds the license.

(8) CMAR Firm Information Form, with an **original ink signature** (may be attached as separate appendix).

(9) CMAR Firms selected as finalists for this Project will be required to provide a statement from a surety company licensed to do business in Arizona with an A.M. Best rating of not less than A- to verify the Firm's bonding capacity.

B. Experience and Qualifications of the CMAR Firm - 20 pts.

(1) List at least three comparable projects in which the CMAR Firm served as Construction Manager at Risk during design and construction phases (without providing construction services), as the Builder in a Design-Build project, and/or General Contractor. Special consideration will be given to CMAR Firms that have provided Construction Manager at Risk services on similar successful projects. For each project, provide:

- (a) Project description. Include details about how your project is similar to the one described in this SOQ.
- (b) Role of the CMAR Firm (i.e. Construction Manager at Risk, Construction Manager, or General Contractor). If

Construction Manager at Risk or General Contractor, state the percent and type of work self-performed for each project. Specify services provided during the design phase, i.e. cost estimating, scheduling, value engineering and other services.

- (c) Describe the CMAR Firm's experience in sewer pipeline rehabilitation.
- (d) Project's original contracted construction cost and final construction cost.
- (e) Project's original completion date and final completion date.
- (f) Project owner.
- (g) Project references, including telephone number and email address.

(2) List all Arizona projects, whether completed, ongoing, or selected, but not yet under contract, where the CMAR Firm/team provided either Construction Manager at Risk, Builder in a Design-Build project, or general construction services in the last three years.

(3) The City's representative may conduct any investigation deemed necessary to determine the CMAR Firm's ability to perform the Project. CMAR Firms may be requested to submit additional documentation within 72 hours (or as specified) to assist the City in its evaluation.

C. <u>Key Positions - 30 pts</u>.

(1) Provide an organizational chart showing key personnel to be involved in this Project and CMAR Firm affiliation. At a minimum, identify the following:

- (a) Project Manager for Preconstruction Services.
- (b) Project Manager during construction.
- (c) Construction Engineer.
- (d) Superintendent.
- (e) Other key personnel as desired.

(2) Identify the home office location of key personnel, length of time with the firm and the percent of work to be done locally.

(3) If a subcontractor will be used for all work of a certain type, include information on this subcontractor. A detailed plan for providing supervision must be included.

(4) Attach a résumé and evidence of certification, if any, for each key personnel member and/or subcontractor to be involved in this Project, including experience in construction manager at risk projects. At a minimum, the listed projects should include two comparable projects, the project name, project owner, location, key person's role, reference information and brief description of the work. Résumés should be attached together as a single appendix at the end of the SOQ and will not count toward the SOQ page limit. However, each resume shall not exceed two pages in length.

D. <u>Project Understanding and Approach - 35 pts.</u>

(1) Discuss your understanding of this Project. Include major issues your firm/team has identified and how you intend to address those issues.

(2) Describe your approach to performing the required Services in the Scope of Work described in the Construction Manager at Risk Agreement in Exhibit B, including the following processes:

- (a) Planning.
- (b) Estimating.
- (c) Scheduling.
- (d) Cost controls.
- (e) Project management and team organization during design and construction phase services.
- (f) Bid package management.
- (g) Management of overhead costs.
- (h) Managing subcontractors.
- (i) Quality control.
- (j) Safety.
- (k) Dispute resolution.

(3) Submit a subcontractor selection plan that meets ARIZ. REV. STAT. § 34-601 *et seq.* requirements. Discuss the benefits that your selection provides to the Project.

E. <u>Project Schedule - 10 pts</u>.

Provide a project schedule showing key project milestones and deliverables. The schedule shall demonstrate CMAR Firm's ability to meet the designated milestones as listed below. Assumptions used in developing the schedule shall be identified and at a minimum the proposed schedule shall include the following dates:

- (1) Contract Award Date April 2019
- (2) Notice to Proceed Date April 2019
- (3) Proposed Kick-Off Meeting
- (4) Start Date for Project No. 1
- (5) Start Date for Project No. 2
- (6) Substantial Completion Date
- (5) Final Completion Date

Total Possible Points for SOQ Submittal:

100

PART III. ORAL INTERVIEWS; SCORING

Three CMAR Firms may be selected for oral interviews. The selected CMAR Firms will be invited to participate in discussions with the Selection Committee on the date indicated on the cover page of this RFQ and awarded points based upon the criteria as outlined below. CMAR Firms may be given additional information for these oral interviews.

Oral Interview

- 30 Experience and Qualifications of the CMAR Firm
- 40 Key Positions
- 30 Project Approach
- **100** Total Possible Points for Oral Interview

Total Points Possible for this RFQ:

200

PART IV. <u>CMAR FIRM INFORMATION FORM</u>

By submitting your Statement of Qualifications, the submitting CMAR Firm certifies that it has reviewed the administrative information and draft of the Construction Manager at Risk Agreement's terms and conditions and, if awarded the Agreement, agrees to be bound thereto.

CMAR FIRM SUBMITTING SOQ	FEDERAL TAX ID NUMBER
PRINTED NAME AND TITLE	AUTHORIZED SIGNATURE
ADDRESS	TELEPHONE FAX #
CITY STATE ZIP	DATE
WEB SITE:	EMAIL ADDRESS:
ARIZONA CORPORATION COMMISSIO	N FILE NO.:

MINORITY/WOMEN-OWNED SMALL BUSINESSES (check appropriate item):

_____ Disadvantaged Business Enterprise (DBE)

Women-Owned Business Enterprise (WBE)

_____ Minority Business Enterprise (MBE)

_____ Small Business Enterprise (SBE)

Has your firm been certified by any jurisdiction in Arizona as a minority or woman owned business enterprise?

If yes, please provide details and documentation of the certification.

EXHIBIT A TO REQUEST FOR STATEMENTS OF QUALIFICATIONS FOR CONSTRUCTION MANAGER AT RISK

[Scope of Work]

See following pages.

SCOPE OF WORK

CMAR Sewer Repair Services PW19-015

1. Introduction.

- 1.1 The City's Integrated Utility Master Plan ("IUMP") identified two locations requiring sewer repairs or replacement:
 - A. The Dysart Road Sewer ("Project No. 1") begins at 611 North Dysart Road in Avondale, Arizona. It runs under Dysart Road from Riley Drive south to Main Street and under 7th Street from Main Street south to Corral Street, ending at 305 South 7th Street in Avondale, Arizona. A summary of Project No. 1 is set forth in Section 2 below, and a vicinity map is attached hereto as <u>Attachment 1</u> and incorporated herein by reference.
 - B. The 4th Avenue Sewer ("Project No. 2"), which is referred to as the Western Avenue Collector on the original drawings, is located at 218 West Main Street in Avondale, Arizona. A summary of Project No. 2 is set forth in Section 3 below and a vicinity map is attached hereto as <u>Attachment 2</u> and incorporated herein by reference.
- 2. Project No. 1.
 - 2.1 Pursuant to the IUMP, this project calls for upsizing 3,035 feet of 10-inch sewer line with 12-inch sewer to provide capacity for future development upstream.
 - 2.2 The line was originally constructed in 1959 per the as-built drawings (PlanRef S5-105, sheet 15). The original design drawings call for a 260-feet section of ductile iron pipe ("DIP") to be jacked under the railway crossing. A recent CCTV inspection revealed the existing vitrified clay pipe ("VCP") sewer line transitions to a DIP line under the Union Pacific railroad tracks. The DIP section is in extremely poor shape and constricted.
 - 2.3 Major considerations and challenges for the design/construction of Project No. 1:
 - A. Dysart Road is a high traffic volume arterial street. A high school and large mobile home developments generate a large amount of traffic in the area.
 - B. A new 12-inch waterline was constructed in recent years on the west side of Dysart, north of Western Avenue.
 - C. The City recently undergrounded the overhead power line in the area. Therefore, a new conduit duct-bank exits on the east side of Dysart Road.
 - D. Multiple stormwater pipelines cross Dysart Road at Western Ave.

- E. Western Avenue is offset at the intersection of Dysart Road creating traffic control issues.
- F. The existing line crosses under a railway track.
- G. The Dysart Road and MC-85 (Buckeye/Main Street) intersection is an important and heavily used traffic connection. There are 17,000 vehicles trips per day on Dysart and 20,000 vehicle trips per day on MC-85.
- H. There are multiple utilities, including a large gas line in MC-85.
- I. 7th Street is a local street that has residential water and sewer connections on both sides of the street.
- 2.4 A stub be inserted for two future utility projects that are planned in the immediate vicinity of the Dysart Road and Buckeye Road intersection. The projects include the upsizing and extension of the waterline in MC 85 from 7th Street to the west and consolidating the existing sewer lines currently on either side of MC 85 from Dysart Road to the east into one larger line.
- 3. Project No. 2.
 - 3.1 The original 15-inch sewer line was constructed in 1959 per the as-built drawings (PlanRef S5-105, sheet 32). The as-built drawings indicate 68 feet of 36-inch casing pipe jacked under the railway. The material of the casing pipe is not listed in the drawings. The drawings identify the 15-inch sewer line as Cast-In-Place (CIP) pipe. However, a recent CCTV inspection of this 15-inch sewer line revealed a VCP sewer line that transitions to a DIP line under the Union Pacific railroad tracks. The DIP section is in extremely poor shape and constricted.
 - 3.2 Major considerations and challenges for the design/construction of Project No. 2:
 - A. The line crosses under a railway track.
 - B. There are multiple jurisdictions along or near the line in need of coordination including Maricopa County Department of Transportation ("MCDOT") and the City of Goodyear.
 - C. The work required is in or adjacent to MC-85.
 - D. The work will require coordination with private land owners.
- 4. General Scope of Work- CMAR.

- 4.1 Preconstruction services: This will include providing constructability reviews, offering value engineering suggestions and providing construction cost estimates during the design-phase of the project.
- 4.2 Construction. At a mutually determined point prior to construction, the CMAR shall assume the risk of delivering the project through a Guaranteed Maximum Price contract.
- 4.3 The CMAR shall be responsible for construction means and methods.
- 4.4 The CMAR shall be required to pre-qualify and competitively bid subcontractors' work as required per A.R.S. § 34-603.
- 4.5 Due to the nature of the project to be constructed, single or multiple design and construction packages may be prepared based on the recommendations of the selected CMAR contractor.
- 4.6 The CMAR shall be required to work with the Designer to prepare the most cost efficient and least disruptive method of installed the new 12-inch sewer line in Dysart Road (Project 1) and repairing the existing 15-inch sewer-line under the Union Pacific railway tracks (Project 2). The specific deliverables should include:
 - A. Develop project cost model at the 30% Design Submittal to ensure the project funding is
 - B. Connect additional potholes information, if required, to ensure the constructability of the project.
 - C. Develop the bypass pumping designs for each project. The Designer will collect flow monitoring information under their scope
- 5. <u>Project Financing and Schedule.</u> There are separate budgets for each project as listed below. The design phase and construction costs for each will have to be billed separately.
 - 5.1 Project No. 1:
 - 1). For fiscal year ending June 30, 2019: \$250,000 is available for the design and CMAR pre-construction.
 - 2). For fiscal year ending June 30, 2020: \$2,000,000 is available for construction.
 - 5.2 Project No. 2: Funding for both design and construction is available during the fiscal year ending June 30, 2019. Construction of this project can start to start immediately after permits are obtained.
- 6. <u>Available Resources:</u>
 - 6.1 Images from CCTV Inspections.
 - 6.2 Original as-built drawings (PlanRef S5-105, sheets 15 and 32).

EXHIBIT B TO REQUEST FOR STATEMENTS OF QUALIFICATIONS FOR CONSTRUCTION MANAGER AT RISK

[Construction Manager at Risk Sample Agreement]

See following pages.

CONSTRUCTION MANAGER AT RISK AGREEMENT BETWEEN CITY OF AVONDALE AND

THIS CONSTRUCTION MANAGER AT RISK AGREEMENT (this "Agreement") is made ______, 2019, by and between the City of Avondale, an Arizona municipal corporation (the "City"), and ______, a/n _____ (the "Construction Manager"), for design phase review and complete construction services related to the construction of two new sewer lines at two locations within the City of Avondale and other items as deemed neces sary by the City (the "Project"). The City and the Construction Manager are referr ed to herein individually as a "Party" and collectively as the "Parties."

ARTICLE 1 GENERAL

1.1 Project Summary. The Construction Manager shall perform all pre-construction services set forth in Article 2 below (the "Pre-Construction Services") and, subject to Section 1.2 below, management and construction services set forth in Article 4 below (the "C onstruction Services") (the Pre-Construction Services and the Construction Services are collectively referred to as the "S ervices"), including providing all material, equipment, tools and labor necessary to complete the W ork (as defined below) descri bed herein and reasonably inferable from the Contract Documents (as defined below), including the upgrades and im provements to be encompassed in the Project. The Construction Manager will also coordinate with and provide comments to ______ (the "Project Designers") to ensure that the Project design is constructible within the established budget.

1.2 Phased Agreement. The Services contemplated by this Agreement shall be carried out in several distinct phases. The initial Services shall be to provide Pre-Construction Services including (A) such env ironmental investigation services as applicable pursuant to Section 2.1 below, (B) review of the Project Designers' Construction Documents pursuant to Section 2.2 below and (C) the Pr e-Construction Phase General Services, pursuant to Section 2.3 below (the "Pre-Construction Phase General S ervices"). The Construction Manager shall be compensated on an hourly basis, at the agreed-upon hourly rates and a stipulated no t-to-exceed total fee, for the Pre-Construction Services as set forth in Section 7.1 below, provided that such services may extend through the construction phase for various components of the Project. At the point in the Pre-Construction Services as determined by the City, the City may, in its sole discretion, request that the Construction Mana ger submit a proposal for a guaranteed m aximum price ("GMP") for construction of the Project, which may be submitted as a single GMP or as multiple GMPs at the City's sole discretion. The Construction Manager shall prepare and submit the GMP Proposals pursuant to Article 3 below. If the City and the Construction Manager agree upon the respective GMP Proposals, the Construction Manager shall furnish, with respect to each GMP Proposal (A) such environm ental investigation services as applicable pursuant to Section 2.1 below and (B) the Construction Services set for the in Article 4 below. If the City and the

Construction Manager cannot, after good faith efforts, agree on the G MP, the City m ay, in its sole discretion, terminate this Agre ement (subject to the term s and c onditions set forth in Section 12.2 below).

1.3 <u>Definitions</u>.

A. "Additional Services" means services not initially included as part of the Work, but which are later iden tified as nec essary or desirable by the City, as more fully described in Section 4.17 below.

B. "Applicable Law" m eans any law, rule, code, regulation, requirement, action, determination, guideline, or order of , or any legal entitlem ent issued by, any governmental body having jurisdiction, app licable or relating to the design, permitting, construction, equipping, financing, ownership, possession, or any other transaction or m atter contemplated hereby relating to the design and construction of the Project.

C. "Change Directive" means a written order prepared and signed by the City and the Construction Manager, approving a change in the W ork that does not require an adjustment in the Contract Price or the Contract Time.

D. "Change Order" means a contract amendment issued after execution of this Agreement or future GMP Amendments signed by the City, Construction Manager and other parties, as may be required or appropriate, agr eeing to an addition, deletion or revision in the scope of Work, an adjustment to the Contract Price, an adjustment to the Contract Time or other modifications to Contract terms.

E. "City's Contingency" m eans a fund used at the discretion of the City, usually for costs that result from City-directed changes.

F. "Construction Documents" means the plans, Specifications and drawings prepared by the Project Designers after correcting for permit review requirements, and a s approved by the City Manager or authorized designee. The Construction Documents, once approved by the City as 100% complete, shall be attached hereto as <u>Exhibit A</u> and incorporated herein by reference.

G. "Construction Fee" means the p ortion of Construction Manager's compensation not related to Direct Construction Costs, as set forth in Subsection 3.4 below.

H. "Contract Documents" means all of the following:

1. Change Orders and written amendments to this Agreement, including the amendments, if any, relating to the respective GMPs (the "GMP Amendments"), signed by both the City and the Construction Manager, attached hereto as <u>Exhibit B</u> and incorporated herein by reference.

2. This Agreement.

3. The Construction Documents.

4. The Construction Manager's Guaranteed Maximum Price Proposals (the "GMP Proposals"), attached here to as <u>Exhibit C</u> and incorporated herein by reference, including but not limited to:

a. The Construction Manager's proposed scope of services and fee breakdown for each GMP Proposal (the "Scope").

b. The Master Schedule relating to the app licable Scope developed in accordance with Subsection 2.3(C) below and updated as set forth in this Agreement, attached hereto as Exhib it D and in corporated herein by reference.

5. The City's Request for Qualifications (the "RFQ") attached hereto as $\underline{\text{Exhibit E}}$ and incorporated herein by reference.

6. The Construction Manager's response to the City's RFQ attached hereto as Exhibit F and incorporated herein by reference.

In case of any inconsistency, conflict or ambiguity among the Contract Docum ents, the documents shall govern in the order in which they are listed above.

I. "Contract Price" m eans the total com pensation to be paid to the Construction Manager, as more fully described in Article 7 below.

J. "Contract Time" means the Days, as set forth in Article 6, indicating the period of time, including authorized adjustments, allotted in the Contract Documents to achieve Substantial Completion of the Work.

K. "Cost Model" means the deta iled cost information for the Project as described in Subsection 2.3(D) below.

L. "Cost of the W ork" means the portion of Direct Construction Costs necessarily incurred by the Construction Manager in the proper performance of the W ork as more specifically set forth in Section 3.3(B) below.

M. "Critical Path" means the sequence of activities from the start of the Work to Substantial Completion of the Project for which any delay in the completion of these activities will delay achieving Substantial Completion.

N. "Day(s)" means calendar day(s) unless otherwise specifically noted in the Contract Documents.

O. "Differing Site Conditions" means concealed or latent physical conditions or subsurface conditions at the Site that (1) materially differ from the conditions indicated in the

Contract Documents or (2) are of an unusual na ture, differing materially from the conditions ordinarily encountered and generally recognized in the area of the Site as inherent in the Work.

P. "Direct Construction Costs" means General Conditions Costs and Cost of the Work as set forth in Section 3.3 below.

Q. "Environmental Conditions" means collectively, Hazardous Materials and Underground Storage Tanks.

R. "Environmental Damages" means all claims, judgments, damages, losses, penalties, fines, liabilities, encumbrances, liens, costs and expenses of investigation and defense of any claim, including, without limitation, attorney's fees, that are incurred at any time as a result of the existence of Environ mental Conditions upon, about or beneath the Project Site or migrating or threatening to migrate to or from the Site, and including, without limitation:

1. Damages for personal injury, or injury to property or to natural resources occurring upon or off the Site.

2. Fees incurred for the serv ices of attorneys, consultants, the Construction Manager, experts, laboratories and all other costs incurred in connection with the investigation or rem ediation of such Environm ental Conditions or violation of Environmental Requirements.

3. Liability to any third party or governmental agency or political subdivision to indemnify such party, agency or political subdivision for costs expended in connection with the items listed in Subsections 1.3(R)(1) and (2) above.

S. "Environmental Requirements" means all applicab le laws, statu tes, regulations, rules, ordinances, common law codes, licenses, permits, orders and similar items of all governmental agencies or other instrum entalities of the United States , the State of Arizona, Maricopa County and all applicab le, judicial, administrative and regulatory decrees, judgments and orders relating to the prot ection of hu man health or the environment, including, without limitation:

1. (a) Comprehensive Environmental Response, Co mpensation and Liability Act of 1980 ("CERCLA") (42 U.S.C. § 9601, *et seq.*), as am ended by the Superfund Amendments and Reauthorization Act of 1986, and as further am ended from time to tim e, and regulations promulgated thereunder; (b) define d as a "regulated substance" within the meaning of Subtitle I of the Resource Conservation and Recovery Act ("RCRA") (42 U.S.C. § 6691 *et seq.*), as amended from time to time, and regulations promulgated thereunder; (c) desig nated as a "hazardou s substance" pursuant to Section 311 of the Clean W ater Act (33 U.S.C. § 1321), as am ended from time to time, and the regulations promulgated thereunder, or listed pursuant to Section 307 of the Clean Water Act (33 U.S.C. § 1317), as amended from time to time, and the regulations promulgated thereunder; (d) the Clean Air Act (42 U.S.C. § 7401 *et seq.*), as amended from time to time, and regulations promulgated thereunder; (e) regulated under the Toxic Substances Control Act (15 U.S.C. § 2601, *et seq.*); (f) Federal Insecticide, Fungicide and Rodenticide Act (7 U.S.C. § 136 *et seq.*); (g) the Solid Waste Disposal Act (42 U.S.C. § 6901 *et seq.*), as amended from time to time, and regulations promulgated thereunder; or (h) defined as "hazardo us", "toxic", or ot herwise regulated, under any Environm ental Requirements adopted by the state in which the Site is located, or its agencies or political subdivisions.

2. Asbestos or asbestos-containing materials.

3. All requirements, including but not limited to, those pertaining to reporting, licensing, permitting, investigation and remediation of emissions, discharges, releases or threatened releases of Hazardous Materials into the air, surface water, ground water or land, or relating to the manufacture, processing, distribution, use, treatment, storage, disposal, transport or handling of Hazardous Materials.

4. All requirements pertaining to the protection of the health and safety of employees or the public.

T. "Final Completion" means completion of the Project, including Punch List items, by the Construction Manager in accordance with the Contract Documents, certified to the City by the Construction Manager.

U. "Float" means the number of Days by which an activity can be delayed without lengthening the Critical Path and extending the Substantial Completion date.

V. "General Conditions Costs" means a portion of the costs incurred by Construction Manager during the construction phase, as set forth in Section 3.3(A) below.

W. "Hazardous Materials" m eans any substance as d efined under Environmental Requirements including:

1. The presence of which requires notification, investigation or remediation under federal, state or local law, st atute, regulation, ordinance, order, action, policy or common law.

2. Which is or becomes defined as a "hazardous waste", "hazardous substance", pollutant or contam inant under a ny federal, state or local law, statute, regulation, rule or ordinance or amendments thereto.

3. Which is petroleum, petroleum products, including crude oil or any fraction thereof not otherwise desig nated as a "hazardous substance" u nder CERCLA, including without limitation gasoline, diesel fuel or other petroleum hydrocarbons; and, ethanol, methyl tertiary butyl ether or derivatives or constituents of or vapors from any of the foregoing.

4. Which is toxic, explosive, co rrosive, flammable, infectious, radioactive, carcinogenic, mutagenic, or otherwise hazardous and is or becomes regulated

by any governmental authority or instrum entality of the United S tates or the State of Arizona.

5. The presence of which on the Project Site causes or threatens to cause a nuisance upon the Project S ite or to the adjacent properties or poses or threatens to pose a hazard to the health or safety of persons on or about the Project Site.

6. The presence of which on adj acent properties could constitute a trespass by the Construction Manager or the City.

X. "Master Schedule" is defined as set forth in Subsection 2.3(C) below.

Y. "Project Record Document(s)" means the document(s) created pursuant to Section 4.12.

Z. "Punch List" means that list of items provided by City to the Construction Manager at the time of Substantial Completion indicating items to be completed or corrected, including the time for completion or correction by the Construction Manager after Substantial Completion.

AA. "Shop Drawings" m eans drawings, di agrams, schedules and other data specially prepared for the Work by the Construction Manager or a Subcontractor, manufacturer, supplier or distributor to illustrate some portion of the Work.

AB. "Site" means the land or premises on which the Project is located.

AC. "Specifications" means the p art(s) of the Contract Docum ents for the construction phase consisting of written te chnical descriptions of materials, equipment, construction systems, standards and work manship as applied to the W ork and certain administrative details applicable thereto.

AD. "Subcontractor" means a person or entity employed or engaged by the Construction Manager or any person or entity directly or indirectly in privity with the Construction Manager to perform any portion of the Work. The term Subcontractor does not include any separate contractor employed by the City.

AE. "Substantial Completion" means construction has been com pleted in accordance with the Contract Documents to the extent that the City can use or occupy the entire Project, or the designated porti on of the Project for the use intended without any outstanding, concurrent construction at the Site, except as may be required to complete or correct Punch List items.

AF. "Underground Storage Tank" shall have the definition assigned to that term by § 9001 of RCRA, 42 U.S.C. § 6991, as am ended, and also shall include: (1) any tank of 1,100 gallons or less capacity used f or storing motor fuel; (2) any tank used for storing heating oil for consumption on the premises where stored; (3) any tank used for storing waste oil; (4) any septic tank; and (5) any pipes with oil dispensers connected to items listed in clauses 1.3(AA)(1) and 1.3(AA)(2) above.

AG. The "Work" means, collectively, the (1) environmental investigation set forth in Section 2.1 below, (2) Review of Construction Documents and design remedies set forth in Section 2.2 below, (3) Pre-construction Phase General Services set forth in Section 2.3 below, (4) Construction Services provided in ac cordance with Article 4 below, if applicable, (5) Additional Services that m ay be provided pursuant to an approved Change Directive or Change Order in accordance with Article 8 below and (6) other services that are necessary to complete the Project in accordance with and reasonably inferable from the Contract Documents.

1.4 <u>Cooperative Relationship</u>. The City and the Construction Manager agree to proceed with the Project on the basis of trust, good faith and fair dealing, and sh all take all actions reasonably necessary to perfor m this Agreement in an econom ical and timely m anner, but without sacrificing quality. The City and the Construction Manager agree to consider design modifications and alternative materials or equipment if necessary to per mit the Project to be constructed by the dates of Subs tantial Completion and Final Completion, as established by the mutually-agreed-upon Master Schedule attached hereto.

1.5 <u>City Representations</u>.

A. <u>Project Designer Selection</u>. The City has contracted separately with the Project Designers to provide engineering and design for the Project.

B. <u>City's Project Manager</u>. City has either designated a City staff member to act as City's Project Manager and/or has contracted separately with a person, firm or corporation to act as City's Project Manager. The City's Project Manager has no design responsibilities of any nature. None of the activities of City's Project Manager supplant or conflict with the design, budget, or any other services and responsibilities furnished by the Construction Manager, the Project Designers or sub-consultants. All instructions by the City relating to this Agreement will be issued or made through the City's Project Manager. All comm unications and submittals of Construction Manager to the City shall be issue d or made through the City's Project Manager shall otherwise direct. The City's Project Manager shall not unreasonably withhold approval for the Construction Manager to communicate directly with other City officials or th e Project Designers. Throughout the term of this Agreement the City's Project Manager shall have the authority to establish procedures, consistent with this Agreement, to be followed by the Construction Manager and to call periodic conferences to be attended by the Construction Manager and the Construction Manager's Subcontractors.

C. <u>Limited Project Managem ent</u>. None of the Cit y's project management activities are intended to supplant or conflict with the design, budget, or any other services and responsibilities customarily furnished by the Construction Manager or its Subcontractors, except as otherwise specifically modified by this Agreement.

D. <u>No Third Party Relationships.</u> The Construction Manager assumes responsibility to City for the proper performance of the work of Subcontractors and any acts and omissions in connection with such performance. Nothing in the Contract Documents is intended or deemed to create any legal or contractua 1 relationship between City and any level of Subcontractor, including but not limited to any third-party beneficiary rights. Nothing contained in this Agreement shall create a contractual relationship with or a cause of action in favor of a third party against the City or the Construction Manager.

E. <u>Requests for Inform ation</u>. The City shall exam ine requests for information/direction submitted by the Construction Manager and shall render decisions thereto promptly. The City shall f urnish required information and approvals and perform its responsibilities and activities in a timely manner to facilitate orderly progress of the Work (1) in cooperation with the Construction Manager, (2) consistent with this Agreem ent and (3) in accordance with the planning and scheduling requirements and budgetary restraints of the Project as determined by the City.

F. <u>Notice to Construction Manager of</u> <u>Defect</u>. If the C ity observes or otherwise becomes aware of any fault or defect in the Project or nonconformity with the Contract Documents, the City shall give written notice thereof to the Construction Manager.

G. <u>Approvals</u>. The City shall secure, submit and pay for necessary approvals, easements, assessments, permits and charges required for the Project.

H. <u>Communication</u>. The City, its re presentatives and consultants shall communicate with the Subcontractors only throu gh the Construction Mana ger unless otherwise directed or permitted by the Construction Manager.

I. <u>Notices</u>. The City shall send to the Construction Manager, and shall require the Project Designers to send to the Construction Manager, copies of all notices and communications sent to or received by the City or the Project Desi gners relating to the Construction Manager's Services with respect to the Project.

1.6 <u>Construction Manager Representations</u>.

A. <u>Standards</u>. The Construction Mana ger shall provide the professional management and construction services for the Project in accordance with the terms and conditions of this Agreement. The Construction Manager covenants with the City to furnish its skill and judgment with due care and in accordance with the highest standards of its profession and with Applicable Law in effect on the date of this Agreement or as subsequently amended.

B. <u>Subcontractor Selection Program</u>. In conjunction with its response to the City's RFQ, the Construction Manager submitted to the City a written procedure in conformance with ARIZ. REV. STAT. § 34-601 *et seq.*, as am ended, for qualific ations-based selection of Subcontractors to be utilized in com pletion of the Project (the "Subcontractor Selection Program"), which is attached hereto as Exh ibit G and incorporated herein by reference. The Construction Manager shall c onduct a telephone and correspondence campaign to attempt to create interest among Subcontractors. The Construction Manager shall develop and coordinate procedures to provide answers to Subcontractor s' questions. The Construction Manager shall use best efforts to utilize minority business enterprises, woman business enterprises and local contractors or suppliers. The Construction Manager shall ensure that each Subcontractor has

secured the required business licenses, permits, insurance and bonds. The Construction Manager shall be solely responsible for ensuring that (1) the Subcontractor Selection Program is in conformance with Applicable Law and (2) all Subcontractors are selected in accordance with the Subcontractor Selection Program. The Construction Manager shall defend, indem nify and hold harmless the City, its a gents, representatives, officers, directors, officials and employees for, from and against all claims, damages, losses and expenses (including, but not limited to, attorney fees, court costs and the cost of appellate procee dings) relating to, arising out of, o r alleged to have resulted from the Construction Manager's failure to appropriately select its Subcontractors. Additionally, as part of the Construction Mana ger's submittal of any GM P Proposal under this Agreement, the Construction Manager shall utilize the Subcontractor Selection Program to meet its requirements under Section 3.7 below.

C. Key Personnel. The Construction Ma nager shall provide to the City a list of the proposed key project personnel of the Co nstruction Manager and its Subcontractors to be assigned to the Project. This list shall include such information on the professional background of each of the assigned individu als as may be requested by the City. Such key personnel and consultants shall be satisfactory to the City and shall not be changed except with the consent of the City. The Construction Manager will maintain an adequate number of competent and qualified persons, as determined by the City, to ensure acceptable and timely completion of the Services described in this Agreement. If the City objects, with reasonable cause, to any of the Construction Manager's staff, the Construction Manager will take prompt corrective action acceptable to the City and, if required, rem ove such personnel from the Project and replace with new personnel with qualifications acceptable to the City. Additionally, the City shall have the right to request that the Construction Manager personnel be removed from the Project if, in the City's sole discretion, such personnel are detr imental to the Project delivery process. Upon receipt of such request, the Construction Ma nager shall rem ove such personnel unless the Construction Manager can provide the City w ith sufficient docum entation to prove it is commercially impractical to replace the personnel with similarly qualified personnel. The City's approval of substituted personnel shall not be unreasonably withheld.

D. Site Conditions. The Construction Manager represents that it has taken steps reasonably necessary to ascertain the nature and location of the Work related to the Project, and that it has inves tigated and sa tisfied itself as to the genera 1 and local conditions and constraints that are applicable to the Work such as (1) conditions bear ing on transportation, disposal, handling and storage of materials, (2) the availability of labor, water, power and roads, (3) normal weather conditions, (4) observable physic al conditions at the Site, (5) the surface conditions of the ground and (6) the character of equipm ent and facilities needed prior to and during the perform ance of the W ork. To the extent the Construction Manager encounters subsurface or concealed conditions that differ materially from those which could reasonably have been determined from a Site su rface investigation by the Construction Manager on the date of this Agreement or from those ordinarily found to exist and generally recognized as inherent in the activities of the ch aracter provided in the Contract Docu ments, then the Construction Manager shall give notice to the City prom ptly before conditions are disturbed and in no event later than seven Days after th e first observance of the condi tions if a Change Order is contemplated by the Construction Manager due to such conditions. Such materially different conditions, if discovered after a GMP is approved, may entitle the Construction Manager to an

equitable adjustment in the applicable GMP or schedule pursuant to the Change Order provisions set forth in Article 8 below.

1.7 <u>City and Subcontractors.</u> The City will require the Construction Manager to contract directly with such Subcontractors as may be necessary for construction or supply of the Project. All such con tracts shall be issued consistent with (A) the applicable provisions of this Agreement and (B) Applicab le Law, including, but not lim ited to, the requirem ents of A RIZ. REV. STAT. § 34-603(N) relating to inclus ion of the Projec t's physical location in a ll subcontracts.

1.8 <u>Construction Manager to Other P roject Participants</u>. In providing the Services described in this Agree ment, the Construction Manager shall endeavor to maintain a working relationship with the P roject Designers. The Pr oject Designers are sole ly responsible for the Project design and shall perform in accordance with their respective ag reements with the City. Nothing in this Agree ment shall be constru ed to m ean that the Construction Manager is responsible for the design of th e Project or that the Construct tion Manager assumes any of the contractual or customary responsibilities or duties of the P roject Designers or any other persons or parties not specified by this Agreem ent; provided, however, that the Construction Manager shall provide comment and input in the form of a value analysis and constructability review with respect to the Project Designers' designs as set forth in Section 2.2 below.

1.9 Data Confidentiality.

A. <u>Data Defined</u>. As used in this Agreem ent, "data" means all information, whether written or verbal, including plans, photographs, studies, investigations, audits, analyses, samples, reports, calculations, in ternal memos, meeting minutes, data field notes, w ork product, proposals, correspondence and any other sim ilar documents or inform ation prepared by or obtained by the Construction Manager in the performance of this Agreement.

B. <u>Confidentiality</u>. The Parties agree, subject to Arizona public records law, that all data, including originals, im ages, and reproductions, prepared by, obtained by, or transmitted to the Construction Manager in connection with the Construction Manager's performance of this Agreement is confidential and proprietary information belonging to the City.

C. <u>Use of Data</u>. The Construction Manager will not divulge data to any third party without prior, written consent of the City. The Construction Manager will not use the data for any purposes except to perform the Services required under this Agreement. These prohibitions will not apply to any of the following data, provided the Construction Manager has first given the required notice to the City:

1. Data that was known to the Construction Manager prior to its performance under this Agreem ent, unless such data was acquired in connection with work performed for the City.

2. Data that was acquired by the Construction Manager in its performance under this Agreem ent, and wh ich was disclosed to the Construction Manager by a third party, who to the best of the Construction Manager's knowledge and

belief, had the legal right to m ake such disclosure and the Construction Manager is not otherwise required to hold such data in confidence.

3. Data that is required to be disclosed by the Construction Manager by virtue of law, regulation, or court order.

D. <u>Disclosure Notice</u>. In the event the Construction Manager is required or requested to disclose data to a third party, or any other inform ation to which the Construction Manager became privy as a result of any other contract with the City, the Construction Manager will first notify the City as set forth in this section of the request or demand for the data. The Construction Manager will timely give the City su fficient facts, such that the City can have a meaningful opportunity to either first give its consent or take such action that the City may deem appropriate to protect such data or other information from disclosure.

E. <u>Return After Completion</u>. The Construction Manager, unless prohibited by law, within 10 Days after completion of services for a third party on real or personal property owned or leased by the City, will promptly deliver, as set forth in this Section, a copy of all data to the City. All data will continue to be sub ject to the confidentiality requirements of this Agreement.

F. <u>Construction Manager Responsible</u>. The Construction Manager assumes all liability for maintaining the confidentiality of the da ta in its possession and agrees to compensate the City if any of the provisions of this Section are violated by the Construction Manager, its employees, agents or Subcontractors. For the purposes of seeking injunctive relief, it is agreed that a b reach of this Section will be deemed to cause irreparable harm that justifies injunctive relief in court.

ARTICLE 2 PRE-CONSTRUCTION SERVICES

2.1 <u>Environmental Investigation</u>.

Α. Discovery. Upon written notice from the City or upon the Construction Manager's discovery of Environmental Conditions on the Site, the Construction Manager shall recommend, for execution by the City, one or more contracts ("Environmental Contracts") with suitably qualified consultants and/or engineers ("Environmental Engineers"), each of which Environmental Engineer and which form of Environmental Contract shall be subject to the approval of the City, for purposes of performing an investigation and analysis of the Site prior to demolition and excavation activities, to determine the presence of any Environmental Conditions on, in or u nder the Site. The Environm ental Contracts shall provide for a co mmercially reasonable scope of investiga tion and costs approved by the City, and may provide for conducting the investigation and testing in phase s acceptable to the City. The Environm ental Contracts shall also provide that the Enviro nmental Engineers shall begin the ir tests and inspections at the Site as soon as the City is able to arrange access to the Site, or any portions thereof, for such purposes. The Environm ental Contracts shall provide that the Construction Manager, acting as ag ent of the City, shall coordina te the activities of the Environm ental Engineers with the Work.

B. <u>Assessment; Remediation Analysis</u>. The Environm ental Contracts shall provide that the Environ mental Engineers shall prepare such reports, feasibility studies and remedial plans in accordance with applicable local, state, and federal rules, regulations, and laws, including the federal "all appropriate inquiry" S tandard and American Society for Testing and Materials, ASTM E §1527-13 ("Environmental Assessments") as may be reasonably neces sary in order to identify and explain the quantity, sc ope and nature of the Environmental Conditions found to exist at the Site. The Environm ental Assessments shall contain a detailed analysis of the Environmental Conditions discovered, and the actions ("Remedial Actions") required for the response, removal, cleanup or remediation of such Environmental Conditions (1) that are required by Environmental Requirements, or (2) th at are reasonably necessary to m itigate Environmental Damages.

C. <u>Impact on Master Schedule.</u> The Environmental Contracts shall provide that the Environmental Engineers shall promptly provide the City and the Construction Manager with a copy of each Environm ental Assessment, together with any other reports and test results generated pursuant to the Environm ental Contracts. The Construction Manager shall, prom ptly after receipt of the foregoing matters from the Environmental Engineers, prepare and subm it to the City a written report setting forth the Construction Manager's understanding of whether and to what extent any recommended Rem edial Actions may result in an a mendment to the Master Schedule and the progress of the Work.

D. <u>Notice: Permitting</u>. The Environ mental Contracts shall require the Environmental Engineers to (1) give notice to the City of the pres ence of Environm ental Conditions, (2) only upon the written consent of the City, give any necessary notice to the Federal government and the State of Arizona or other agencies of the presence of any Environmental Conditions, (3) assist the City in negotiations with Federal and Arizona agencies concerning preparation and approval of a plan for clean-up to the extent required and (3) obtain all necessary permits to perform any Remedial Actions.

E. <u>Remediation Contractors</u>. If so instructed by the City, based upon the results of the Environmental Assessments, the Construction Manager shall assist the City with obtaining bids from remediation contractors ("Remediation Contractors") suitably qualified and approved by the City to perform the Remedial Actions selected by the City. If the City elects to go forward with all or any portion of the Remedial Actions covered by the bids submitted, the City will so advise the Construction Manager in a written notice on or before the date that is 60 Days after receipt of the foregoing matters from the Construction Manager. Thereafter, the City shall execute contracts with the selected Remediation Contractors ("Remediation Contracts").

F. <u>Coordination</u>. Unless otherwise inst ructed, the Construction Manager, as agent for the City, shall be responsible for coor dinating the work and se rvices performed by the Remediation Contractors with the Work.

G. <u>Payment for Remediation</u>. The City will make all payments due under the Environmental Contracts and the Remediation Contracts directly to the Environmental Engineers and the Rem ediation Contractors. Such pa yments will be based on requisitions, which requisitions shall be approved by the Construction Manager prior to submission to the City. All payments due under the Environm ental Contracts, the Rem ediation Contracts and for Environmental Damages, shall not be a part of the applicable GMP, and shall be the sole responsibility of the City, except as expressly provided otherwise.

H. <u>Additional Discovery</u>. If, in the course of performance of the Work, the Construction Manager encounters on the Site any Environmental Conditions not previously disclosed and remediated by the En vironmental Engineers or the Remediation Contractors, the Construction Manager shall imm ediately suspend the Work in the area affected and prom ptly thereafter report the condition to the City.

I. <u>Construction Manager Responsibility.</u> Except as set forth in Subsection 2.1(L) below, it is understood and agr eed that with respect to any E nvironmental Conditions existing on the Site, the Construction Manager is not, and shall not be deem ed to be, a generator, arranger, owner, operator, treater, st orer, transporter or disposer of, or otherwise responsible for, any su ch Environmental Conditions. It is understo od and agreed that the Construction Manager shall have no right to direct the means or methods of performance of any Environmental Engineer or Remediation Contractor.

J. <u>City Indemnity</u>. To the extent that the Construction Manager or the Subcontractors are not in viola tion of Subse ction 2.1(L) below and to the extent sufficient appropriations are made pursuant to Section 14.18 below, the City shall indemnify, defend and hold harmless the Construction Manager, the Subcont ractors, and the directors, officers, agents and employees of each (the "Construction Manager Indemnitees"), for, from and against any Environmental Damages asserted against or sustained by such parties as a result of any of the Construction Manager Indem nities being dee med or determ ined to be a genera tor, arranger, owner, operator, treater, storer, transporter or disposer of, or otherwise responsible for, any such Environmental Conditions.

K. <u>Delay for Remedial Actions</u>. The City ackno wledges and agrees that the Construction Manager shall not commence or continue any demolition or construction activities on any portion of the Site on or in which Rem Remedial Actions are to the po int where con struction activities will not interfere with such Remedial Actions, as evidenced by appropriate certification by the applicab le Environmental Engineer and/or Remediation Contractor and any required approval s of any applicable government agencies. The Construction Manager agrees to use good faith e fforts to adjust and reschedule its activities at the Site so as to minimize, to the extent reasonably p ractical, the adverse effect on the progress of the Work resulting from any Remedial Actions.

L. <u>Hazardous Materials Prohibited.</u> The Construction Man ager shall not bring Hazardous Material s to the Site, and shall not include Hazardous Materials in any construction materials, unless permitted by En vironmental Requirements. The Construction Manager shall comply, and shall cause the Subc ontractors to comply, with all En vironmental Requirements regarding the generation, hand ling, storage, treatment and disposal of Hazardous Materials.

M. <u>Construction Manager Indem nity</u>. The Construction Manager shall indemnify, defend and hold harmless the City, its agents, representatives, officers and employees

for, from and against any Environmental Dam ages asserted against or sustained by such parties as a result of any violati on by the Construction Manager or the Subcontractors of any Environmental Requirements arising out of Subsection 2.1(L) above.

2.2 <u>Review of Construction Documents; Design Remedies.</u>

A. <u>Program Evaluation</u>. The Construction Manager will provide to the City a written evaluation of the City's proposed Project and Project budget, with recommendations as to the appropriateness of each, and an analys is as to how each contribute to successfully achiev ing the City's goal for the Project.

B. <u>Design Document Review</u>. The C onstruction Manager shall assist the City in rev iewing the Construction Documents for clarity, consistency, constructability and coordination among the various contractors. The Construction Manager's first review of the Construction Documents shall occur at the 30% stage of the design for each com ponent of the Project as designated by the City and shall be ongoing until 100% plans are final and com plete for all phases of the P roject. If the Construction Manager recognizes that portions of the Construction Documents are (1) in violation of Applicable Law or (2) in any way inadequate to achieve the intended result of the Project, the Construction Manager shall immediately notify the City in writing, describing the apparent violation or inadequacy.

1. The Construction Manager will periodically evaluate the availability of labor, materials/equipment, building systems, cost-sensitive aspects of the design, and other factors that m ay impact the Cost Model, GMP Proposals and/or the Master Schedule.

2. The Construction Man ager will identify those additional surface and subsurface investigations that are required to provide the necessary information for the Construction Manager to construct the Project. After completion of pre-construction services, the Construction Manager may provide additional investigations to improve the adequacy and completeness of the Site condition information and data made available with the Construction Documents. The Construction Manager will be responsible for the time and c ost required to obtain such additional investigations, except as otherwise provided by specific Additional Services.

3. The Construction Manager will meet with the Project team as required to review designs during their deve lopment. The Construction Manager will thoroughly familiarize itself with the evolvi ng documents through conceptual design, preliminary design, and developm ent of the Construction Documents (detailed design). The Construction Manager will proactivel y advise the Project team and m ake recommendations on factors related to construct ion costs, and concerns pertaining to the feasibility and practicality of any proposed means and m ethods, selected m aterials, equipment and building systems, and, labor and material availability. The Construction Manager will also advise the Project team on proposed Site improvements, excavation and foundation considerations, as well as, concerns that exist with respect to coordination of the Con struction Documents. The C onstruction Manager will recomm end cost effective alternatives.

C. <u>Constructability and Bidability Reviews</u>. The Construction Manager will conduct constructability and bida bility reviews of the Construction Documents. The reviews will attempt to identify all discr epancies and in consistencies in the Construction Documents, especially those related to clarity, consistency, and coordination of Work of Subcontractors and suppliers. The Construction Manager shall provide the City with a written report containing, at a minimum, (i) a summary of the research and analysis conducted, (ii) a detailed description of any constructability issues or ch allenges and (iii) r ecommendations for correcting any constructability issues or challenges.

1. <u>Constructability Review</u>. The Construction Manager will evaluate whether (a) the Construction Documents are configured to enable efficient construction, (b) design elements are standardized, (c) construction efficiency is properly considered in the Construction Docum ents, (d) module/preassembly design are prepared to facilitate fabrication, transport and installation, (e) the design prom otes accessibility of personnel, material and equipm ent and facilitates c onstruction under adverse weather conditions, (f) sequences of W ork required by or infe rable from the Construction Docum ents are practicable, and (g) the design ha s taken into consideration, efficiency issues concerning access and entran ce to the Site, laydown and st orage of materials, staging of Site facilities, construction parking, and other similar pertinent issues.

2. <u>Bidability Review</u>. The Construction Manager will check crossreferences and com plementary Project drawings and sections within the Construction Documents and evaluate whether (a) the p lans and Specifications are sufficiently clear and detailed to m inimize ambiguity and to reduce scope interpretation discrepancies, (b) named materials and equipment are commercially available and are performing well or otherwise, in sim ilar installations, (c) the design provides as-built data, (d) Specifications include alternatives in the event a requirem ent cannot be m et in the field, (e) and the Project is likely to be subject to Diffe ring Site Conditions considering the data on subsurface conditions, p hysical conditions of existing surface and subsurface facilities and physical conditions of underground utilities made available by the design or resulting from conditions inherent to work similar to the Work.

3. <u>Reports</u>. The results of the reviews will be provided to the City in written reports clearly identifying all discovered discrepancies and inconsistencies in the Project, plans and Specifications with notations and recommendations made on the plans, Specifications and other Construction Docu ments. I f requested by the City, the Construction Manager will meet with the City's Project Manager and Project Designers to discuss any findings and to review reports.

D. <u>Notification of Varian ce or Defi ciency</u>. Construction Manager is responsible for assisting the Project Designers in ascertaining that the Construction Documents are in accordance with app licable laws, s tatutes, ordinances, buil ding codes, rules and regulations. If the Construction Manager r ecognizes that portions of the Construction Documents are at variance with ap plicable laws, statutes, ordinances, building codes, rules and regulations it will p romptly notify the Project Designers and City in writing, describing the apparent variance or deficiency.

E. Value Analysis. The Construction Manager shall make recommendations to the City and the Project Designers with respect to constructability, construction cost, sequence of construction, construction dur ation, possible means and methods of construction, tim e for construction and separation of the Project into contracts for various categories of the W ork. Construction Manager shall evalua te all design options to provide value analysis services and cost savings recommendations to the City. The Construction Manager shall consider options most effective in first costs as well as long term operational costs and life cycle costs when evaluating each design option. The Construction Manager shall submit to the City and Project Designers (1) written cost studies, (2) cost-benefit evaluations of each cost studies, (3) a formal report to the design team, (4) a final written analysis study document and (5) a tracking report for the increases or decreases in Project cost due to value engineering or scope changes. The City will decide which alternatives will be incorporated into the Project. The Project Designers will have full responsibility for the incorporation of the alternatives into the Contract Documents. The Construction Manager will include the cost of the alternatives into the Cost Model and any GMP Proposals.

F. <u>Certification</u>. At the com pletion of its rev iew of the Construction Documents for each ph ase of the Project, the Construction Manager shall certif y, without assuming engineering responsibility therefore, that the Construction Documents are sufficient and complete to build the respective portion of the Project within (1) the tim e available before the respective Substantial Com pletion date and (2) the Project budget. The C onstruction Manager's assistance in reviewing the Project design, Construction Documents and in m aking recommendations as provided herein is only for the purpose of providing advice to the City. Nothing in this Subsection shall relieve the Proj ect Designers of their respective responsibility for the Construction Documents.

G. <u>Construction Manager Not Responsible for Design</u>. Notwithstanding the foregoing, the Construction Manager is not responsible for providing, nor does the Construction Manager control, the Project design and contents of the Construct ion Documents. By assisting with the reviews described herein, the Construction Manager is not acting in a manner so as to assume responsibility or liability, in whole or in part, for all or any part of the Project design and Construction Documents.

2.3 <u>Pre-Construction Phase General Services</u>.

A. <u>Personnel; Project Meetings; Project Analysis</u>. The Construction Manager will meet with the City, the Project Designers a nd all the other Proje ct stakeholders to fully understand the program, the Construction Docum ents and all other aspects of the Project. The Construction Manager shall attend the regularly scheduled meetings with the City and the Project Designers to advise the City on matters of Site use, improvements, selection of m aterials, building methods, construction details, building systems, equipment, phasing and sequencing.

1. The Construction Manager will provide pre-construction services, described herein, in a proactive manner and consistent with the intent of the most current Construction Documents. The Construction Manager will prom ptly notify the City in writing whenever the Construction Manager determines that any Construction Documents are inappropriate for the Project and or cause changes in the scope of Work requiring an adjustment in the Cost Model, Master Schedule, GM P Proposals and/or in the Contract Time for the Work, to the extent such are established.

2. The Construction Manager, when requested by the City or at its own initiative, if sanctioned by the City, will attend, make presentations and participate as may be appropriate in public agency a nd/or community meetings, germane to the Project. The Construction Manager will assist the Project Designers in the preparation of drawings, schedule diagrams, budget charts and other materials describing the Project, when their use is required or appropriate in any such public agency meetings.

B. <u>Construction Management Plan</u>.

1. Preparing Plan. The Construction Manage r will pre pare a construction management plan (the "Manag ement Plan"), that will detail, but not necessarily be limited to, the Cons truction Manager's determinations concerning: (a) Project milestone dates and the Master Sche dule, including the broad sequencing of the design and construction of the Proj ect; (b) investigations, if any, to b e undertaken to ascertain subsurface conditions and physic al conditions of ex isting surface and subsurface facilities and underground utilities; (c) alternate strategi es for fast-tracking and/or phasing the construction; (d) separate bidding documents/packages and strategies for the early procu rement of long-lead equipment and/or materials; (e) the num ber of separate subcontracts to be awarded to S ubcontractors and suppliers for the Project construction; (f) permitting strategy; (g) safe ty and training programs; (h) construction quality control; (i) the Project Cost Mode 1 and basis of the model; (i) a matr ix summarizing each Project team member's responsibilities and roles related to the Services; and (k) construction security.

2. <u>Maintaining Plan</u>. The Contract Manager shall keep the Management Plan current throughout the pre- construction services phase so that the Management Plan is ready for implementation at the start of the construction phase. The update/revisions will take into account: (a) revisions in Construction Documents; (b) the Construction Manager's examination of the results of any additional investigatory reports of subsurface cond itions, drawings of physical conditions of existing surface and subsurface facilities an d documents depicting underground utilities placem ent and physical condition, whether obtained by the Ci ty, Project Designers or the Construction Manager; (c) unresolved permitting issues, and significant issues, if any, pertaining to the acquisition of land and rights-of-way; (d) the fast-tracking (if any) of the construction, or other chosen construction delivery m ethods; (e) the requisite number of separate bidding documents to be advertised; (f) the status of the procurement of long-lead time equipment and/or materials; and (g) funding issues identified by the City.

C. <u>Schedule Development</u>. In acco rdance with the Managem ent Plan, the Construction Manager shall prepare a master schedule for the Project (the "Master Schedule"). In preparing the Master Schedule, the Construction Manager shall es tablish: (i) detailed Critical Path Method ("CPM") schedules for the pre- construction/design phase and the construction phase of the Project with concurrence of the City and the Project Designers, (ii) monitor the Project schedules during the pr e-construction phase and ensure that the M aster Schedule is updated as necessary and advise the City of any schedule deficiencies. The Construction Manager shall utilize Microsoft Project scheduling software to prepare, provide and maintain the detailed CPM schedules unless the City requests use of a different scheduling product.

Each Project team member is responsible for its compliance with 1. the Master Schedule requirements. The Construction Mana ger will update and maintain the Master Schedule on behalf of and to be used by the Project team based on input from other team members. The Master Schedule will be consistent with the most recent revised/updated Management Plan. The Master Schedule will be presented in graphical and tabular reports as agreed upon by the Project team. The Master Schedule will include all tasks and deliverables required by each member of the Project team to identify long lead items, real property transactions, utility relocation activity, permitting requirements, etc. If Project phasing as described below is required, the Master Schedule will indicate milestone dates for the phases. The Master Schedule's activities will directly correlate with the Schedule of Values (as defined in Subsection 2.3(D)(4) below). The M aster Schedule shall include resour ce loading for m anpower and cash flow. The m anpower loading shall include the daily m anpower required to complete the task as shown on the Master Schedule.

2. The Construction Manager will include and integrate in the Master Schedule the services and activities required of the City's Project Manager, P roject Designers and Construction Manager, includ ing all construction phase activities. The Master Schedule will detail activities to the extent required to show: (a) the coordination between conceptual design, schematic desi gn, and develop ment of the Construction Documents (detailed design), (b) separate long-lead procurements, (c) permitting issues, (d) land and right-of-way acquisition, if any, (e) bid packaging strategy and awards to Subcontractors and suppliers, (f) m ajor stages of construction, (g) start-up, and (h) occupancy of the com pleted Work by the City. The Master Schedu le will include, by example and not lim itation, proposed activity sequences and durations for design, procurement, construction and testing activities, milestone dates for actions and decisions by the Project team, preparation and processing of Shop Drawings and samples, delivery of materials or equipment requiring long-1 ead time procurement, milestone dates for various construction phases, total Float f or all activities, relationships between the activities, City's occupancy requirements showing portions of the Project having occupancy priority, and proposed dates for Substantial Completion and when the Work would be ready for final acceptance.

3. The Master Schedule will be up dated and m aintained by the Construction Manager with assistance fr om the Project team throughout the preconstruction services phase such that it will not require major changes at the s tart of the construction phase to incorporate Construction Manager's plan for the performance of the construction phase W ork. The Construct tion Manager will provide updates and /or revisions to the Master Sche dule for use by the Project team , whenever required, but no less often than m onthly; provided, however, that no such changes shall alter the date of Substantial Completion without the City's pr ior, written approval. The Construction Manager will include with such subm ittals a narrative describing its analysis of the progress achieved versus that planned, any concerns regarding delays or potential delays, and any recommendations regarding mitigating actions.

4. Prior to transmitting Contract Documents to Subcontractors, the Construction Manager shall prepare a pre-proposal construction schedule for each part of the Project and m ake the schedule available to the Subcontractors. The Construction Manager shall provide a copy of the Master Schedule to the Subcontractors. As part of the notice of award by the Construction Manager to each Subcontractor, the Construction Manager shall inform each Subcontractor of the requirements for the preparation of the Master Schedule. Each Subcontractor shall prepare its own Subcontractor construction schedule in accordance with the requirements of the Contract Documents.

D. <u>Cost Models; Cost Estim ates and Schedule of Values</u>. The Construction Manager shall provide the City with detailed cost information for all aspects of the Project. Each cost model will conta in a detailed estim ate of the direct cost (including materials, labor and equipment) pertaining to each aspect of the Project along with the cost of the contract bonds, the cost of the Project's required insurance, the cost of taxes, Construction Manager's general conditions, Construction Manager's fee and the amount of Construction Manager's Contingency and shall b e consistent with such requirem ents as deter mined by the City or the Projec t Designers. The individual aspect cost m odels shall be collectively referred to a s the "Cost Model."

As soon as practical during th e conceptual design phase, the 1. Construction Manager will rev iew all available information regarding the design and scope of the Project, and based on the Cons truction Manager's experience in performing similar work, develop a Cost Model for review and approval by the City. Once approved by the City, the Cost Model will be contin ually updated and kept cu rrent as the design progresses throughout the pre-construction phase until a final GMP for the entire Project is established. The Cost Model will be the Construction Manager's best representation of the complete functional Project's construction costs. The Construction Manager will communicate to the Pro ject team any assumptions made in preparing the Cost Model. The Cost Model will support the Construction Manager's construction cost estimates and may be broken down initially as dictated by the available inf ormation. The Cost Model will also include allowances as agreed to by the Project team, including but not limited: (a) allowances for potential additional quantities and/or additional Work that the City may require, and (b) any costs related to investigations described in Subsection 2.1.

2. After receipt of the Project Designers' most current documents from certain specified design milestones, the Construction Manager will provide a detailed written report to the Project team regarding the impact of and changes to the Cost Model based on the Construction Mana ger's review of Construction Documents made available at the specified design milestone. The City's Project Manager, Project Designers and the Construction Manager will reconcile any disagreem ents on the estimate to arrive at an agreed upon estimate for the construction costs based on the scope of the Project through that specified design milestone. The design milestones applicable to this paragraph are: conceptual design completion, schematic design completion, and detailed design completion at 30%, 60%, 90% and 100%. If no consensus is reached, the

City will make the final determination. If the Project team requires additional updates of the Cost Model beyond that specified in this Subsection, the Construction Manager will provide the requested information in a timely manner.

3. If, at any point, the estim ate submitted to the City e xceeds previously-accepted estimates or other key as pects of the Cost Model or the City's Project budget, the Construction Manager will make appropriate recommendations to the City's Project Manager and Project Designers on means/methods, materials, and/or other design elements that it believes will redu ce the estimated construction costs, (without altering the City's ba sic program) such that it is equal to o r less than the establish ed Project budget.

Near completion of the 60% de tailed design review and included 4. with the associated report, the Construction Manager will also submit to the City f or review and approval a "Schedule of Valu es" which com plies with the f ollowing requirements. The Schedule of Values will highlight significant variances from any previously submitted preliminary Schedule of Values. The Schedule of Values will be directly related to the breakdowns reflected in the Management Plan and the Construction Manager's Cost Model. In addition, the Schedule of Values will: (a) detail unit prices and quantity take-offs, (b) segregate Work covered by any changes to construction phase Work already in progress, (c) reconcile used and remaining Construction Manager's Contingency (as defined in Subsection 3.3(D)(1) below) allowance, (d) detail all other allowances and unit price W ork shown and specified in the detailed Construction Documents and (e) material and equipment costs, labor costs, General Conditions costs, hourly labor rates, payment for pre-construction services and total cost. Labor costs in the Schedule of Values will include employee benefits, payroll taxes and other payroll burdens. The total cost for any portion of the Work to be perfor med by Subcontractors will include Subcontractor overhead and profit.

5. The Construction Manager will submit to the City a final Schedule of Values based on the 100% detailed desi gn set of Construction Docum ents for the entire Project or any portion thereof, which final Schedule of Values will also be included in any proposed GMP(s).

6. Upon request by the City, the Construction Manager will submit to the City a cash flow p rojection for the Pr oject based on the current updated/revised Master Schedule and the anticipated level of payments for the Construction Manager during the pre-construction and construction phases. In addition, if requested by the City and based on information provided by the City, the Construction Manager will prepare a cash flow projection for the entire Project base d on historical records for similar types of projects to assist the City in the financing process.

E. <u>Traffic Control/Sequencing Plans.</u> The Construction Manager shall provide the City with (1) a detailed traffic control plan, in accordance with Subsection 4.5(R) below and (2) construction sequencing plans. Upon approval by the City, the traffic control plan and the construction sequencing plan shall be atta ched hereto as <u>Exhibit H</u>, and incorporated herein by reference.

F. Phasing; Long Lead Procurem ent. The Co nstruction Manager shall review the Construction Documents and make recommendations to the City with respect to the phase issuance of the Construction Docu ments to facilitate phased construction of the Work, if appropriate. The Construction Manager will take into consideration such factors as natural and practical lines of work severability, sequencing effectiveness, access and availability constraints, total time for completion, construction market conditions, labor and materials availability, and any other factors pertinent to saving tim e and cost. The Construction Manager m ay also recommend to the City and to the Project Designers a list and a schedule for purchasing items necessary for the Project which may require substantial lead time for procurement (the "Long Lead Items"), which may be separately procured by the City or included as a separate GMP in this Agreement, at the disc retion of the Ci ty. The Construction Manager shall m ake such adjustments to the Mas ter Schedule as necessary to accommodate the procurement process for the Long Lead Items. Upon purchase, the Construction Manager shall safeguard the Long Lead Items until installed as part of the Project.

G. <u>Other Deliverables</u>; <u>Pre-Construction Progress Payments.</u> The Construction Manager shall provide the City w ith written plans f or the pre-qua lification of Subcontractors (according to the Subcontractor Selection Program), subcontract bid packages, project safety, quality control, owner training and commissioning. The Construction Manager will prepare and submit monthly pay applications to the City for work performed during the specific payment period for the pre-construction phase of the Project.

ARTICLE 3 GUARANTEED MAXIMUM PRICE PROPOSAL

3.1 <u>GMP Submittal Process</u>. At the stage of the pre-construction phase services as determined by the City, the Construction Manager shall, if requested by the City, submit a GMP Proposal, which shall be the sum of the estimated Cost of the Work relating to completion of the Scope for the Project and the Construction Fee relating to the Project based upon the m ost-current version of the Cost Model. Each GMP Proposal shall include, in the Cost o f the Work, those taxes that are applicable at the time the GMP is established. Each GMP is the total cost of the applicable portion of the Project t including the cost of labor, equipment, supplies, materials, services and allowances to com plete the applicable portion of the Project. The c ost data is directly correlated to the specific Construction Documents in existence at the time e each GMP Proposal is prepared. The assumptions used in the preparation of the GMP Proposal. In subm itting this proposal, Construction Manager represents that:

A. <u>Document Review</u>. Construction Manager has examined and carefully studied the Contract Documents for the construction phase, including all addenda.

B. <u>Site Visit</u>. Construction Manager has visited the Site and become familiar with and is satisfied as to the general, local and Site conditions that may affect cost, progress, performance and furnishing of the Work.

C. <u>Laws and Regulation s</u>. Construction Manage r is f amiliar with and is satisfied as to all Applicable Laws that m ay affect cost, progress, performance and furnishing of the Work.

Reports; Subsurface Conditions. Constructio n Manager has carefully D. studied all reports of explorations and tests of subsurface conditions at or contiguous to the Site and all drawings of physical conditions in or relating to existing surface or subsurface structures at or contiguous to the Site which have been identified in the Contract Docum ents for the construction phase. Co nstruction Manager acknowledges that such new reports m ay not be complete for Construction Manager's purposes. Construction Manager acknowledges that City and Project Designers do not assum e responsibility for the accuracy or com pleteness of information and data shown or indicated in the Contract Documents for the construction phase with respect to underground facilities at or contiguous to the Site. Construction Manager has obtained and carefully studied (or assumes responsibility for having done so) all such additional or supplementary examinations, investigations, explorations, tests, studies and data concerning conditions (surface, sub surface and underground facilities) at or con tiguous to the Site or otherwise which may affect cost, progress, performance or furnishing of the W ork or which relate to any aspect of the means, methods, techniques, sequences and procedures of construction to be employed by Construction Manager and safety precautions and programs incident thereto. Construction Manager does not consider that any additional examinations, in vestigations, explorations, tests, studies or data are necessary for the determ ination of this GMP Proposal for performance and furnishing of the Work in accordance with the times, price and other terms and conditions of the Contract Documents for the construction phase.

E. <u>Work by Others</u>. Construction Manage r is aware of the gen eral nature of Work to be perform ed by City and others at the Site that relates to Work for which the GMP Proposal is submitted as indicated in the Contract Documents for the construction phase.

F. <u>Conditions and Plans Correlated</u>. Construction Manager has correlated the information known to Construction Manager, info rmation and observations obtained from visits to the site, reports and drawings identified in the Contract Documents for the construction phase and all ad ditional examinations, in vestigations, explorations, tests, stu dies and da ta with the Contract Documents for the construction phase.

G. <u>Inconsistencies Resolved</u>. Construction Manager has given Project Designers written notice of all conflicts, errors, ambiguities or discrepancies that Construction Manager has discovered in the Contract Docum ents for the construction phase and the written resolution thereof by Project Designers is acceptable to Construction Manager, and the Contract Documents for the construction phase are generally sufficient to indicate and con vey understanding of all terms and conditions for performing and furnishing the Work for which the GMP Proposal is submitted.

H. <u>No Improper Actions</u>. The proposa 1 is genuine and not m ade in the interest of or on behalf of any undisclosed pers on, firm or corporation and is not s ubmitted in conformity with any agreement or rules of any group, association, organization or corporation; Construction Manager has not dire ctly or indirectly induced or solicited any person, firm or

corporation to refrain from proposing; and Construction Manage r has not sought collusion to obtain for itself any advantage over any other contractor or over the City.

3.2 <u>Acknowledged Construction Docum ents</u>. The Construction Manager, in preparing any GMP Proposal, will obtain from the Project Designers three sets of signed, sealed, and dated Construction Docum ents (including all addenda). The Construction Manager will prepare its GMP Proposal in accordance with the City's requirements and the most-current completed Construction Documents at that time. The Construction Manager will mark the face of each document of each set upon which its GMP Proposal is based. The Construction Manager will send one set of those documents to the City's Project Manager, keep one set and return the third set to the Project Designers.

3.3 <u>Direct Construction Cost s</u>. Direct Construction Co sts means the sum of the amounts that the Construction Manager actually and necessarily incurs constructing the Work in strict compliance with the Contract Documents. Direct Construction Costs include only the cost categories set forth in this Artic le and does not include the Pre-Construction Phase Fees or the Construction Phase Fees unless specifically noted.

A. <u>General Conditions Costs.</u> Construction Manager is entitled to receive reimbursement for the actual cost of the allow able General Conditions items incurred between issuance of the applicable Notice to Proceed and 30 days after the date scheduled for Substantial Completion. Construction Manager is entitled to reimbursement for General Conditions Costs incurred before receipt of the Notice to Proceed, or after Substantial Completion, only with prior written approval of the City. "Allowable General 1 Conditions Cost Line Item s" are identified below and in <u>Exhibit I</u>, attached hereto and inco rporated herein by reference. These items shall be included in the General Conditions Cost am ount shown as a line item in the applicable GMP Proposal and as detailed on the Sc hedule of Values. Items not specifically included below or in <u>Exhibit I</u> will not be allowed as a General Condition Costs.

1. Personnel costs, which include wages paid for Construction Manager's hourly employees and salaries of Construction Manager's salaried personnel when (a) stationed at the field office locate d at the Site and working on matters directly related to the Project, in whatever capacity employed; (b) engaged on the road expediting the production or transportation of material and equipment; and (c) performing functions directly related to the Work from the principal or branch office. The project m anager's salary may be included in the General Conditions Costs only when the project manager is directly managing the Project. Personnel co sts also include the cost of all em ployee benefits and taxes including but not lim ited to, unemployment compensation, Social Security, health, welfare, retirem ent and other fringe benefits as required by law, labor agreements, or paid under the Construction Manager's standard personnel policy. All personnel costs are subject to audit to determine the actual cost of the wages, salaries and allowable employer contributions incurred by the Construction Ma nager for services performed for the Project.

2. Reasonable transportation, trav el and hotel expenses of the Construction Manager's personnel incurred in connection with the Work.

3. Costs of long-distance telephone calls, telegrams, postage, package delivery and courier service, hardwired telephone service, and reasonable expenses of Construction Manager's jobsite office if incurr ed at the S ite and directly and solely in support of the Work.

4. Costs of materials, supplies, temporary facilities, equipment, and hand tools (except those custom arily owned by construction workers), supplied to the Site by Construction Manager, if such items are fully consumed in the construction of the Work and are included in the list of Allowable General Conditions Cost Line Items set forth in Exhibit I. Cost for used item s shall be based on fair m arket value and m ay include transportation, installation, and minor maintenance costs, and removal costs. If an item is not fully consumed in the construction of the Work, its recoverable cost under this Contract shall be based on the origin al cost of the item less its fair market salvage value.

5. Rental charges for temporary faci lities, equipment, and hand tools (except those custom arily owned by construction workers), supplied to the Site by Construction Manager, provided they are included in the list of Allowable General Conditions Cost Line Items set forth in <u>Exhi bit I</u> and the City has approved the rentals and the rental rates in advance and in writing. Rental rates m ay include transportation, installation, and minor maintenance costs, and removal costs. For tools, m achinery or construction equipment rented directly from the Construction Manager, the rental rate, including freight and delivery costs and all o perating expenses except labor, shall be approved in advance by the City and shall be in accordance with either the "Rental Rate Blue Book for Construction Mobilization Costs" published by Primedia, latest edition, or the most-recent rates provided by Equipment watch.com, but no higher than the prevailing competitive rates for rental of similar equipment in the Project vicinity.

6. The aggregate rental cost of any item charged to the City shall not exceed 75% of the purchase price and m aintenance cost of the item. If the anticipated aggregate rental cost for an item of equipment exceeds 75% of the purchase and maintenance price, Construction Manager sh all purchase the equipment and turn it over to the City upon final completion of the Work or, at the City's option, credit the City with the fair market resale value of the item.

7. Permit and inspection fees paid by Construction Manager where the City is exempt will not be reimbursed by the City.

8. Cost of prem iums for normal and custom ary Construction Manager's Subcontractor default insurance at the rate of 1.25% of the cost of subcontracts and Subcontractor's liability, workman's compensation and builders risk insurance as required pursuant to Article 10 below, which shall be identified as separate line items within the applicable GMP. If the Construction Manager intends to u tilize Subcontractor Liability Wrap-up Coverage (Z-25), it will be reim bursed at the r ate of 1.5% of the Subcontract am ount, and credited from the Subcontractor bids. Commercial General Liability Insurance shall be reimbursed at the rate of 1.1% of the applica ble GMP amount; Builders Risk Insurance shall be reim bursed at the rate of 0.47% of the applicable GMP amount; Performance and Payment Bonds shall be reimbursed at 0.76% of the applicable GMP am ount. All amounts shall be identified as separate line item s within the applicable GMP. NOTE: CHECK PERCENTAGES FOR EACH CMAR

9. Cost of bond prem iums to the extent directly attributable to the Project.

10. Governmental sales and use taxes directly attributable to the General Conditions Items that are not subject to exemption, in the form and at the rates legally enacted on the date of the first GMP, whether su ch taxes are effective or scheduled to go into effect. Taxes paid on m aterials or services that were entitled to tax exemption will not be reimbursed by the City as Direct Construction Costs.

B. <u>Cost of the Work</u>. Construction Manager is entitled to receive payment for the actual cost of the allowable Cost of the Work items incurred after receipt of the City's written Notice to Proceed with the Construction Phase W ork through Final Completion of the Project. Construction Manager is not entitled to reim bursement for Cost of the Work costs incurred before receipt of the City's written Notice to Proceed. Cost of the W ork includes the following:

1. Costs of materials, supplies and equipment purchased directly by the Construction Manager and incorporated into or consumed in the performance of the Work, including transportation charges, to the extent such costs of materials, supplies and equipment are not included in the General Conditions Costs.

2. Costs of removal and disposal in accordance with all app licable laws and regulations of Site debris, non-hazard ous substances and waste materials, if not otherwise included in General Conditions.

3. Payments made by Construction Manager to S ubcontractors and their vendors or suppliers for the subcontract work in accordance with the Construction Documents and the requirements of the subcontracts with the Subcontractors, vendors or suppliers.

4. Payments earned by Construction Manager for self-perform ed subcontract work, oth er than General Conditions work, in accordance with the Construction Documents and the terms of this Contract and approved by the City.

5. Fees and expenses for desi gn services procured by the Construction Manager related to necessary modifications to the Construction Documents.

6. Intellectual property ro yalties and licen ses for items specifically required by the Construction Documents which are, or w ill be, incorporated into the Work.

7. All costs associated with es tablishing, equipping, operating, maintaining and demobilizing the field office at the Site.

8. All water, power and fuel costs necessary for the Work.

9. Costs incurred due to an emergency affecting the safety of persons and/or property, excluding such costs re lated to the negligence or willf ul acts of the Construction Manager or any person or en tity for whom the Construction Manager is responsible.

10. All costs directly incu rred in the performance of the Work or in connection with the P roject, and not included in the C ontract Price as set forth in Article 7 below, which are reasonably inferable from the Contract Documents as necessary to produce the intended results, subject to the maximum price limitation established by the respective GMP.

11. Costs related to the Construction Manager's safety program related to the Project.

C. <u>Exclusions from General Conditions Costs and Cost of the W ork</u>. The General Conditions Costs and Cost of the Work shall not include the following:

1. Any professional fees paid by the City to the Project Designers or other consultants retained directly by the City.

2. Any costs paid directly by the Ci ty to Subcontractors or suppliers retained directly by the City and outside the scope of all GMPs.

3. Any additional service costs as defined herein.

4. Any other costs not within the control of the Construction Manager or identified as being not within any GMP.

5. Any fees paid to the Construction Manager except those fees that may be paid to Construction Manager for Pre-construction Phase Services above.

D. Construction Manager's Contingency.

1. The GMP Proposal may include an am ount (the "Construction Manager's Contingency") to be used to fund increases in the Direct Construction Costs of the Project identified through the refine ment, development and completion of the Construction Documents or procurem ent of the W ork. The Construction Manager's Contingency shall be negotiated between the Pa rties and it shall reflect the risk inherent t in the state of completion of the Construction Documents at the time the GMP Proposal is submitted.

2. Any re-allocation of funds from the Construction Manager's Contingency to cover increases in the Direct Construction Costs must be approved by the City in advance and in writing, which approval shall not to be unreasonably withheld. In

written requests to us e the Construction Manager's Contingency, the Construction Manager shall provide detailed documentation of the scope of work affected and the basis for any increas es in costs resulting in the need to use Construction Manager's Contingency funds.

3. As the Construction Documents are finalized and the buyout of the Work progresses the C onstruction Manager's Contingency amount shall be reduced by mutual agreement of the City and Construction Manager. The buyout shall occur within the first 20 % of the construction durati on for each Notice to Proceed issued for construction. Should s avings occur after the buyout stage, such savings, and related reductions to the Construction Man ager's Contingency amount, will be retained by the City.

E. <u>Calculation Methods; Audits</u>.

1. The City and the Construction Manager understand and agree that any GMP agreed to un der this Project will be administered as a measured quantity/unit price guaranteed not-to-exceed contract. This not-to-exceed amount is defined by the individual work items and their associated competitively bid and/or negotiated unit prices plus negotiated on-site general conditions, fee structures, markups and Construction Manager's Contingency. Fina l contract price/payout will be based on field m easured final completed quantities, approved unit pric es and approved Change Directives and Change Orders. Furthermore, the term "actual cost" is defined as the final negotiated unit prices (costs) mutually agreed to by the City and Construction Mana ger. The City and the Construction Manager understand and agree that individually priced, "selfperformed" items may include the cost associated with the risk of delivering the work.

2. The City and the Construction Manager understand and agree that the City, its authorized representatives, and/or the appropriate fede ral or state agencies may audit the Construction Manager's records to verify the accuracy and appropriateness of all pricing data, including data used to negotiate any GMP, and including, but not limited to, self-performed items, qualifications-only selected Subcontractor item s, Change Orders, use of allowance funds and use of Construction Manager's Contingency funds. The City and its authorized repres entatives shall have access, during norm al working hours, to all n ecessary Construction Manager and Subcontractor facilities, and shall be provided adequate and app ropriate workspace, in order to conduct audits in compliance with the provisions of this Subsection. The C ity shall give Construction Manager or Subcontractor reasonable advance notice of intended audits.

F. <u>Discounts</u>. All discounts for prom pt payment shall accrue to the City to the extent such payments are made directly by the City. To the extent payments are made with funds of the Construction Manager, all cash discount s shall accrue to the Construction Manager. All trade discounts, rebates and refunds, and all returns from sale of surplus m aterials and equipment, shall be credited to the Cost of the Work.

3.4 <u>Construction Fee</u>. The "Construction Fee" is the maximum amount payable to the Construction Manager for any cost or profit expectation incurred in the performance of the Work

that is not specifically identified as being eligible for reimbursement by the City e lsewhere in this Agreement. The Construction Fee includes, but is not limited to, the following items.

A. <u>Profit</u>. All prof it, profit expectations and costs associated with profit sharing plans such as personnel bonuses, incentives, and rewards; company stock options; or any other like expenses of the Construction Manager, which shall not exceed 6.5% of the total applicable GMP amount, excluding Construction Manager's Contingency.

B. <u>Salaries</u>. Salaries of Construction Manager's officers, project manager(s), estimators, schedulers and all othe r employees not stationed at the Project site and perform ing services directly related to the Project.

C. <u>Overhead</u>. Any and all overhead, labor or general expenses of any kind unless specifically allowed under General Conditions. These costs include, but are not limited to: costs for the purchase, lease, ren tal, allowance or m aintenance of vehicles, radios/communication equipment, jobsite computers, copiers and other business equipm ent, specialized telephone systems and cellular/digital phones; ho me office operations and support staff (i.e. accounting, purchasing); trade or professional association dues; costs for hiring and/or relocation of any of the Construction Manager's personnel; and travel, per diem and subsistence expense of Construction Manager, its officers or employees except as specifically allowed under General Conditions, which shall not exceed 5.0% of the total applicable GMP amount, excluding Construction Manager's Contingency.

D. <u>Financial Costs</u>. Any financia 1 costs incurred by the Construction Manager including the cost of capital or interest on capital, regardless of whether it is related to the Project, and costs associated with construction warranty reserves.

E. <u>Professional Fees</u>. An y legal, accounting, professional or other sim ilar costs incurred by the Construction Manager, including costs incurred in connection with the prosecution or defense any dispute, mediation, arbitration, litigation or other such proceeding related to or arising from the Project.

F. <u>Taxes</u>. Any Federal and/or State incom e and franchise taxes paid by Construction Manager. Any fines, penalties, sanctions or other le vies assessed by any governmental body against Construction Manager.

G. <u>Damages and Related Costs</u>. Any cost arising out of a b reach of this Agreement or the fault, failure or negligence of Construction Manager, its Subcontractors, or any person or entity for whom they may be liable. These costs include, without limitation: costs to remedy defective, rejected, or nonconforming work, materials or equipment; costs due to failure to coordinate the W ork or m eet CPM schedule milestones; costs arising from Construction Manager's contractual indemnification obligations; liquidated or actual damages imposed by the City for failure to complete the Work within the Contract Time; costs due to the bankruptcy or insolvency of any Subcontractor; and damage or losses to persons or property.

H. <u>Insurance Deductibles</u>. The cost of any and all insurance deductibles payable by the Construction Manager and costs due to the failure of Construction Manager or

any Subcontractor to procure and maintain insurance as and to the extent required by the Contract Documents.

I. <u>Costs in Excess of GMP</u>. Any and all cos ts that would cause the Guaranteed Maximum Price to be exceeded.

J. <u>Other Unidentified Costs</u>. Any and all costs not specifically identified as an element of the Direct Construction Costs.

3.5 <u>Competitive Bidding and Sub-Bids</u>.

A. <u>Subcontractor Selection</u>. The Construction Manager will deve lop Subcontractor interest, submit the names of a minimum of three qualified Subcontractors for each trade in the Project for approval by the City and solicit bids for the various Work categories. If there are not three qualified Subcontractors available for a specific trade, the Construction Manager will request approval by the City's Project Manager to submit less than three names. No change in the City approved Subcontractors will be allowed without prior written approval by the City.

B. <u>City Objections</u>. If, prior to receipt of sub-b ids or prior to award of Subcontractors or suppliers, the City objects to any nom inated Subcontractor or supplier or to any self-performed Work for good reason, the Construction Manager will nominate a substitute Subcontractor or supplier, preferably if such option is s till available, from those who submitted sub-bids for the Work affected. Once such substitute Subcontractors and suppliers are consented to by the City, the Construction Manager's propos ed GMP for the W ork or portion thereof will be correspondingly adjusted to reflect any higher or lower costs from any such substitution.

C. <u>Documents; Pre-bid Conference</u>. The Co nstruction Manager will distribute Construction Documents, and when a ppropriate, conduct a pre- bid conference with prospective Subcontractors.

D. <u>Subcontractor Bid Submittal</u>. The Construction Manager, at the required time, will close the bidd ing and collect all sub-b ids received within the prescr ibed deadline for receipt of sub-bids. Promptly, after the closing of sub-bids, the Construction Manager will (in the presence of the City's Project Manager and Project Designers) open and read all properly and timely submitted sub-bids. The Construction Manager will sub mit a completed Sub-Bid tabulation form to the City's Project Manager within a reasonable time after the closing of the sub-bid opening proceedings.

E. <u>Subcontractor Bid Evaluation</u>. The Construction Manager, upon opening of sub-bids will ev aluate them including, but not limited to, the evaluation of lower tier Subcontractors, Subcontractor qualification submittals and prospective suppliers selected by each apparent low sub-bidder. The Construction Manager will resolve any sub-bid withdrawal, protest or disqualification in connection with the award at no increase in the Cost of the Work.

F. <u>Notice of Intent for Subcontracts.</u> Within 15 Days after sub-bid opening, the Construction Manager will deliver to the City's Project Manager a written notice of intent to

award subcontracts, item izing the Subcontractors and suppliers selected by the Construction Manager. The notice of intent to award subcontracts will detail (1) f or each Subcontract the amount of the sub-bid and the corresponding Subcont ractor or supplier, (2) the sum of sub-bids received for all intended Subcont ract, (3) trade work that the Construction Manager intends to self-perform, if any.

G. <u>Pre-award Conference</u>. Prom ptly after receipt of the notice of intent to award subcontracts, the City will conduct a pre-award conference with the Construction Manager and other Project team members. At the p re-award conference, the Construction Manager will (1) review the nominated slate of Subcontractors and suppliers and discuss any concerns with or objections that the City has to any nom inated Subcontractor or supplie r; (2) discuss City concerns relating to any proposed self-perform ed Work; (3) review the Construction Manager's proposed Contract Price for the W ork during the construction phase; (4) resolve possible tim e frames for the commencement date of the Contract Time for the construction phase W ork; (5) schedule the pre-construction conference; and (6) discuss other matters as necessary.

3.6 <u>Submittal Requirements</u>. The Construction Manager shall include with each GMP Proposal a written statement of its basis, which shall include:

A. <u>Detailed Scope</u>. A de tailed scope of services related to the respective GMP Proposal, including a breakdown of the GMP as it relates to the applicable part of the overall Scope.

B. <u>Documents</u>. A list of the Construction Documents, including all addenda, that were used in preparation of the respective GMP Proposal.

C. <u>Allowances</u>. A list of allowances and a statement of their basis.

D. <u>Assumptions</u>. A list of the assumptions and clarifications made by the Construction Manager in the preparation of the respective GMP Proposal to supplement the information contained in the Construction Documents.

E. <u>Substantial Completion</u>. The Substantial Completion date, if applicable, upon which the respective GMP Pr oposal is based and the Master Schedule for the Work upon which the respective Substantial Completion date is based, including a clear statement of the number of rain delay days included within the Master Schedule.

- F. <u>Alternate Prices</u>. A schedule of applicable alternate prices.
- G. <u>Unit Prices</u>. A schedule of applicable unit prices.
- H. <u>Additional Services</u>. A statement of Additional Services included, if any.
- I. <u>Acceptance Period</u>. The time limit for acceptance of the GMP Proposal.

3.7 <u>GMP Proposal Review</u>. The Construction Manager shall meet with the City and the Project Designers to review each GMP Proposal. In the even t that the City discovers any inconsistencies or inaccuracies in the information presented, the City shall give written notice to the Construction Manager, who sh all make appropriate adjustments to the GMP, its b asis or both.

A. <u>Independent Estimate</u>. Upon receipt of any GMP Proposal from the Construction Manager, the City may submit the same documents that were used by Construction Manager in developing its GMP to an independent t third party or to the Project Designers for review and verification. The third party or Project Designers will develop an independent estimate of the Cost of the Work and review the Master Schedule for the associated scope of the GMP Proposals.

B. <u>GMP Exceeding Indep endent Estimate</u>. If the Construction Manager's GMP Proposal is greater than the independent third party or Project Designers' estimate, the City may require the Construction Manager to rec onfirm its GMP Propo sal. The Construction Manager will accept the independent third party's or Project Designer's estimate for the Cost of the Work as part of its GMP or present a writt en request, within seven Days of receiving the estimates, to the City identifying, explaining and substantiating the differences. The Construction Manager may be requested to, or at its own discretion may, submit a revised GMP Proposal for consideration by the City. At that time the City may do one of the following.

1. Accept the Construction Manager's o riginal or revised GMP Proposal, if within the City's budget, without comment.

2. Accept the Construction Manager's o riginal or revised GMP Proposal that exceeds the City 's budget, and indicate in writing to the Construction Manager that the Project budget has been increased to fund the differences.

3. Reject the Construction Mana ger's original or revised GMP Proposal because it exceeds eith er or both the City's budget and the independent third party's or Project Designers' estimate, in which even t, the City m ay terminate this Agreement.

C. <u>Design Changes During Negotiation</u>. If, during the review and negotiation of GMP Proposals, d esign changes are required, the City will authorize and cause the Project Designers to revise the Construction Documents to the extent necessary to reflect the agreedupon assumptions and clarifications contained in the final approved GMP Proposal. Such revised Construction Documents will be f urnished to the Construction Ma nager. Th e Construction Manager will promptly notify the Project Designers and City's Project Manager if any such revised Construction Docu ments are in consistent with the agreed-upon assumptions and clarifications.

3.8 <u>No Prior Costs.</u> Prior to the C ity's acceptance of a GMP Proposal, the Construction Manager shall not incur any cost to related to such GMP Proposal, except as provide d in this Agreement or as the City m ay specifically authorize in writing.

3.9 <u>Acceptance; Effect</u>. U pon acceptance by the City of each GMP Pro posal, the GMP contained therein and its basis shall be set forth in the applicable GMP Amendment. Once established, the GMP and the corresponding Subs tantial Completion date shall be subject to modification only as provided in A rticles 6 and 8 below. The City's approval of the GMP Amendment will include the am ount of the C ity's Contingency. The am ount of the City's Contingency will be set solely by the City and will be in addition to the Project costs included in the Construction Manager's GMP Proposals. Use a nd management of the City's Contingency is at the City's sole direction.

3.10 <u>GMP Effective Date.</u> Each GMP Propos al shall not become a part of this Agreement until the City accepts s uch GMP Proposal in writing by executing the applicable GMP Amendment, on or before the date specified in each such GMP Proposal for such acceptance.

3.11 <u>Failure to A gree Upon GMP</u>. If the City and the Construction Manager do not agree to any provisions of the GMP Proposal, including the designated Default Neutral Arbitrator, all references in this Agreement to the GMP shall not be app licable, and the Parties shall proceed on the basis of reimbursement as provided in Article 7 below.

ARTICLE 4 CONSTRUCTION SERVICES

4.1 <u>Control of Construction</u>. After the date any Am endment to this Agr eement is executed by the City and the Construction Manager approving a GMP Proposal, the Construction Manager shall become responsible for the means, methods, sequences and procedures used in the construction of the portion of the Project related to such GMP Proposal and shall p roceed with the Construction Manager's Construction Servi ces related to the GMP Proposal under this Agreement.

4.2 <u>Completeness and Accuracy of Constr uction Manager Work</u>. The Construction Manager will be resp onsible for the com pleteness and accuracy of its revie ws, reports, supporting data, and other pre-co nstruction deliverables prepared or com piled pursuant to its obligations under this Agreement and will at its sole o wn expense correct its work or deliverables. The fact that the City has accepted or approved the Construction Manager's work or deliverables will in no way relieve the Construction Manager of any of its responsibilities under the Agreement, nor does this requirement to correct the work or deliverable constitute a waiver of any claims or damages otherwise available by law or contract to the City.

4.3 <u>Alteration in Character of Work</u>. In the event an alteration or modification in the character of work or deliverable materially increases or decreases the scope of service, cost of performance, or Master Schedule as determined by the City, the Work or deliverable will nonetheless be performed as directed by the City. However, before any altered or modified work begins, a Change Directive or Change Order must be approved and executed by the City and the Construction Manager to address such change. Such Change Directive or Change Order will not be effective until approved by the City. Additions to, m odifications to, or dele tions from the Project provided herein may be made, and the com pensation to be paid to the Construction

Manager may be adjusted according ly, only by mutu al agreement of the Parties. No claim for extra work done or materials furnished by the Construction Manager will be allowed by the City except as provided herein, nor will the Construction Manager do any work or furnish any material(s) not covered by this Agreement unless such work or material is first authorized in writing by the City. Work or material(s) furnished by the Construction Manager without such prior written authorization will be the Construction Manager's sole jeopardy, cost, and expense, and the Construction Manager here by agrees that, without prior written authorization, no claim for compensation for such work or materials furnished will be made.

4.4 <u>Construction Phase General Services.</u> The Construction Manager shall furnish any and all labor, materials, equipment, transportation, utilities, services and facilities required to perform all Work for the construction of the Proj ect, and to completely and totally construct the same and install the material therein for the Ci ty. All W ork will be perform ed in a good and workmanlike and substantial manner according to the standards set forth in Subsection 1.6(A) above. The W ork shall be to the satisfaction of the Cit y and strictly pursuant to and in conformity with the P roject's Contract Documents, as modified and agreed to b y the City. Construction Manager's Representative shall be reasonably available to City and shall have the necessary expertise and experience required to supervise the W ork. Construction Manager's Representative shall communicate regularly with City but not less than once each week and shall be vested with the authority to act on behalf of Construction Manager. Construction Manager's Representative may be replaced only with the written consent of City.

A. <u>Government Approvals and Permits</u>.

1. The Construction Manager shall be primarily responsible to obtain all necessary permits, approvals and licenses required for the p rosecution of the Work from any government or quasi-go vernment entity having jurisdiction over the P roject. The Contractor is specifically reminded of the need to obtain the necessary environmental permits or file the necessary environmental notices. The City will be the applicant for the following permits; however, the Construction Manager shall be responsible for any work associated with obtaining the permits, as directed by the City:

- a. Aquifer Protection Permit (APP) No. P-100573
- b. MAG 208 Amendment
- c. Maricopa County Environmental Services Department
 - i. Approval to Construct
 - ii. Approval of Construction
 - iii. Air Quality Permit 980869, for plant operations and generators
- d. Well Drilling Permit

e. Flood Plain Use Permit

f. Arizona Pollution Discharge Elimination Systems (AZPDES), AZ0023281

g. Architectural Approval; Site Plan/Conditional Use Perm it Approval; Building Permit

h. Stormwater Multi-Sector General Permit (AZMSG2010-002) relating to the WRF's industrial opera tions; provided that any construction permit necessary in conjunction with this perm it shall be obtained by the Construction Manager.

2. Copies of the required permits and notices must be provided to the City's Representative prior to s tarting the per mitted activity. In the case of Fire Department permits, a copy of the application n for permit shall also be provided to the City's Representative. This provision does not constitute an assumption by the City of an obligation of any kind for violation of said permit or notice requirements.

3. City shall be responsible for permit(s) and fees for building and demolition permits. City will a lso pay review fees for grading and d rainage, water, sewer, and landscaping. City shall also pay for utility design fees for permanent services.

4. Construction Manager shall be responsible for all other perm its and review fees not specifically listed in Subsection 4.4(A)(1) above.

5. Construction Manager is responsible for all water bills on the Project meters until Substantial Completion of the Project. Ar rangements for construction water are the Construction Manager's responsibility.

B. <u>Pre-construction Activities</u>.

1. Prior to the commencement of any Work, the City's Representative will schedule a pre -construction conference. The purpose of this conference is to establish a working relationship between the Construction Manager, utility firms, various City agencies and other entities as m ay be appropriate or beneficial. The agenda will include critical elements of the Work and Ma ster Schedule, submittal schedule, cost breakdown of m ajor lump su m items, payment requests and processing, coordination with the in volved utility firms, the level of Project Record Documents required and emergency telephone nu mbers for all representatives involved in the course of construction. Min imum attendance at the preconstruction conference shall be the Construction Manager's Representative, the job superintendent, the Construction Manager's safety officer and the individuals deemed necessary by the City.

2. The Notice to Proceed date will be set by the City. At or after the pre-construction conference and upon delivery of the requir ed bonds and insurance in a City-approved format or at such other time as the City may elect, a N otice to Proceed

letter will be issued confirming the construction start date, the Contract Tim e and the Substantial Completion date. Failure by the Construction Manager to provide the properly executed bond and insurance for rms in a tim ely manner may delay the construction start date; however, it will not alter the propos ed Substantial Completion date nor be a basis for any time extension request or other claims.

3. The Construction Manager shall update the S chedule of Values based on the categories used in the buyout of the Work but not greater than the approved GMP; the update shall identify the Constructi on Manager's Contingency. The Sch edule of Values will subdivide the Work into all items comprising the Work.

C. <u>Project Management</u>.

1. The Construction Manager shall refine the Management Plan for the Project. In refining the Managem ent Plan, the Construction Manager shall consider the City's schedule, cost and design requirements for the Project. T he Construction Manager shall then develop various alternatives for the sequencing and m anagement of the Project and shall make recommendation s to the City. The Manage ement Plan shall also include a description of the various proposal packages recommended for the Project. The Management Plan shall be presented to the City for acceptance.

2. The Construction Manager shall conduct periodic Project meetings attended by the City's Representative, the Project Designers and other necessary parties. Such meetings shall serve as a forum for the exchange of information concerning the Project and the view of construction progress. The Construction Manager shall prepare and distribute minutes of these meetings to the City's Representative, the P roject Designers and others in attendance.

3. The Construction Manager sha ll coordinate transmittal of documents to regulatory agencies for review and shall a dvise the City of potential problems in completing such reviews.

4. The Construction Manager shall a ssist the City in public relations activities and shall pr epare information for and attend public meetings regarding the Project.

D. <u>Reports</u>.

1. The Construction Manager shall prepare and distribute design phase change reports monthly to the City that shall list all City-approved Change Directives and Change Orders as of the date of the report and shall state the effect of the Change Directives and Change Orders on the Project budget and the Master Schedule.

2. The Construction Manager sha ll prepare and distribute schedule maintenance reports monthly to the City comparing the actual and s cheduled dates for Subcontractors' contract awards and completion of each such Subcontractor's portion of the Project.

3. The Construction Manager shall prepare and distribute the Project cost reports monthly to the City specifying actual award prices and construction costs for each of the individually awarded components of the Project as com pared to the Project budget.

4. The Construction Manager shall prepare and distribute cash flow w reports monthly to the City specifying actual cash flow for each of the individually awarded components of the Project as compared to the projected cash flow.

5. The requirements for filing reports set forth in this Subsection 4.4(D) shall not be deemed to meet the requirements for requests for extensions of time or requests for Change Directives and Change Orders as set forth in Section 6 and Section 8 below.

4.5 <u>Work Management</u>.

A. <u>Construction Manager Resources.</u> Unless otherwise provided in the Contract Documents to be the re sponsibility of City or a separate contractor, Construction Manager shall provide through it self or Subcontractors the ne cessary supervision, labor, inspection, testing, s tart-up, material, equipment, machinery, temporary utilities and other temporary facilities to perm it Construction Manager to com plete the Work according to the Contract Documents. The Construction Manager shall provide and maintain a management team on the Site to provide contract administration. The Construction Manager shall establish and implement coordination and commu nication procedures among the Construction Manager, the City, the Project Designers and Subcontractors.

B. <u>Means, Methods and Techniques</u>. Construction Manager shall perform all construction activities efficiently and with the requisite expertise, skill and competence to satisfy the requirements of the Contract Documents. Construction Manager shall at all times exercise complete and exclusive control over the means, methods, sequences and techniques of construction.

C. <u>Supervisor Presence</u>. Constructi on Manager's Representative or the Construction Manager's Superintendent shall be present at the Site at all times that construction activities are taking place.

1. All elements of the Work shall be under the direct supervision of a foreman or his designated representative on the Site who shall have the author ity to take actions required to properly carry out that particular element of the Work.

2. In the event of nonco mpliance with this Subsection, the City m ay require the Construction Manager to stop or suspend the Work in whole or in part.

D. <u>Manufacturer Requirements</u>. Where the Contract Documents require that a particular product be installed and/or applied by an applicator approved by the manufacturer, it

is the Construction Manager's responsibility to ensure the Subcontractor employed for such work is approved by the manufacturer.

E. <u>Measurements</u>. Before ordering materials or doing work, the Construction Manager and each Subcontractor shall verify measurements at the Site and shall be responsible for the accuracy of su ch measurements. No extra charge or com pensation will be allowed because of differences between actual dimensions and the dimensions indicated on the plans; differences shall be submitted to the City for resolution before proceeding with the Work.

F. <u>Field Measurements and Conditions</u>. The Co nstruction Manager shall take field measurements and verify field conditions and shall carefully com pare such field measurements and conditions and other information known to the Construction Manager with the Construction Documents before commencing activities. Errors, inconsistencies or omissions discovered shall be reported to the City immediately.

G. <u>Grades, Lines, Levels and Bench Marks</u>. The Construction Manager shall establish and maintain all building and construction grades, lines, levels, and bench m arks, and shall be responsible for accuracy and protection of same. This W ork shall be performed or supervised by a civil engineer or surveyor licensed as such in the State of Arizona.

H. <u>Proper Employee Conduct</u>. Any person employed by the Construction Manager or any Subcontractor who, in the opinion of the City, does not perform his work in a proper, skillful and safe manner or is intemperate or disorderly or is otherwise found to be inappropriate due to the setting of the Site, shall, at the written request of the City, be removed from the Site by Construction Manager or Subcontractor employing such person, and the person shall not be employed again in any portion of Work without the written approval of the City. The Construction Manager or Subcontractor shall hold the City harm less from damages or claims which may occur in the enforcement of this Subsection.

I. <u>Coordination of Activities.</u> Construction Manager shall coordinate the activities of all Subcontractors. If City performs other work on the Project or at the Site with separate contractors under City's control, Construction Manager agrees to reasonably cooperate and coordinate its activities with those of such separate contractors so that the Project can be completed in an orderly and coordinated manner without unreasonable disruption.

J. <u>Change Processing</u>. The Construction Manager shall establish and implement procedures for expediting and proce ssing requests for inform ation, Shop Drawings, material and equipment sample submittals, contract schedule adjustments, Change Directives, Change Orders, substitutes, paym ent requests and the maintenance of logs. The Construction Manager shall maintain daily job reports. The Construction Manager shall be the party to whom requests for information, submittals, Subcontractor schedule adjustments, substitutions, Change Directive requests, Change Order requests and payment requests shall be submitted.

K. <u>Subcontractor Meetings</u>. Periodi cally, the Construction Manager shall conduct meetings at the Site with each Subcontractor r. The Construction Manager shall conduct coordination meetings with all Subcontractor s. The Construction Manager shall record, transcribe and distribute minutes to all attendees, the City and the Project Designers.

L. <u>Coordination of Inspections and Testing</u>. Technical inspection and testing provided by the Project Designers or others who are not Subcontractors shall be coordinated with the Construction Manager. The Construction Manager shall be provided a copy of all inspection and testing reports on or before the next bus iness day after the in spection or test. The Construction Manager is not responsible for providing, nor does the Construction Manager control, the actual performance of such technical inspection and testing. The Construction Manager is performing a coordination function and is not acting in a manner so as to assume responsibility or liability, in whole or in part, for all or any part of such inspection and testing.

M. <u>Self-Performed Work</u>. The Construction Manager shall perform, with its own forces, construction work that amounts to not less than 45% of the total Contract Price for construction of the P roject. For the purposes of this paragraph, the total Contract Price for construction of the Project (1) includes the total of the GMP a mounts as agreed upon by the Construction Manager and the City and (2) does not include the cost of preconstruction services, design services or any other related services or the costs to procure any right-of-way or other costs of condemnation.

No Subcontractor Reliance. Construction Manager shall ensure that each N. Subcontractor (1) has inspected the Site and has thoroughly reviewed this Agreement as the same may be revised by the City, and is not relying on any opinions or representations of the City, (2) agrees to perform and complete the Work in strict accordance with this Agreement and under the Construction Manager's direction, (3) agrees that any exclusions of any Work must be approved in writing by the Construction Manager prio r to acceptance of any agreem ent between Construction Manager and a Subc ontractor or sam e shall not be excluded hereunder, (4) is responsible for all safety precautions and programs and shall provide all protection and necessary supervision to implement said precautions and pr ograms as set forth in Section 4.13 below, (5) shall provide all competent supervision necessary to execute all W ork and any work incidental thereto in a thorough, first-class, workmanlike manner and (6) has acknowledged that it is Subcontractor's responsibility that all of the Work and any work incidental thereto conforms to, and is performed in accordance with, Applicable Law.

O. <u>Subcontractor Change Request</u>. The Construction Manager shall review the contents of a request for changes to the subcontract time or price submitted by a Subcontractor, assemble information concerning the request and endeavor to determine the cause of the requests. In instances where the Construction Manager's analysis reveals that the request is valid, the Construction Manager shall pr epare a detailed report to the City f or approval in accordance with Articles 6 and 8 below, as ap plicable. The Construction Manager shall also prepare and timely deliver a detailed report to the City of other such requests and requests found to be invalid and tim ely inform the Subcontractor of any such determ ination. The Construction Manager shall prepare the necessary change documents for signature by the Subcontractor.

P. <u>Quality Control</u>. The Construction Manager shall establish and implement a program to monitor the quality of construction by itself and by Subcontractors. The purpose of the program shall be to protect the City again st defects and deficien cy in the Work of the Construction Manager or the Subcontractors. The Construction Manager shall reject the Work and transmit to the Subcontra ctor a notice of nonconform ing work when the Construction Manager believes the Work does not conform to the requirements of the Contract Docum ents. Except for minor variations as stated herein, the Construction Mana ger is not authorized as part of this s ervice to change, enlarge, relax, alte r, or release any requirem ent of the Contract Documents or to approve or accept any portion of the W ork not performed in accordance with the Contract Documents.

Q. <u>Subcontractor Document Request</u>. The Co nstruction Manager shall coordinate and expedite submittals of information from the Subcontractors for record drawings and specification preparations and shall coordinate and expedite the transmittal of Project Record Documents to the City.

Traffic Control. All traffic affected by the Wo rk under this Agreem ent R. shall be regulated in accordance with the most recent revision of the United States Department of Transportation Manual on Uniform Traffic Control Devices (the "MUTCD") and the City of Phoenix Traffic Barricade Manual (the "Barri cade Manual") (the MUTCD and the Barricade Manual are collectively referred to herein a s the "Traffic Control Req uirements"), which are incorporated herein by reference; provided, ho wever, that this Agreem ent shall govern in a conflict with the term s of the MUTCD or the Barricade Manual. A t the time of the preconstruction conference, each Subcontractor shall designate an em ployee who is well qualified and experienced in construction traffic control and safety to be responsible for im plementing, monitoring and altering traffic control m easures, as necessary. At the s ame time the Construction Manager will designate a rep resentative who will be res ponsible to see that all traffic control and any alterations are im plemented and monitor ed to the exten t that traffic is carried through the Work area in an effective manner and that motorists, pedestrians, bicyclists and workers are protected from hazard and accidents. The Cons truction Manager shall ensure that Subcontractors adhere to the following:

1. All traffic control devices a nd advance warning signs (such as REDUCE SPEED, LOOSE GRAVEL, 25 MP H SPEED LIMIT and DO NOT PASS) required for the W ork under this Agreem ent shall be placed in accordance with the Traffic Control Requirements.

2. The Subcontractor provide, erect and m aintain all necessary flashing arrow boards, barricades, suitable and sufficient warning lights, signals and signs and shall take all neces sary precautions for the protection of the Work and safety of the public. The Subcontractor shall p rovide, erect and m aintain acceptable and adequate detour signs at all closures and along detour routes.

3. All barricades and obstructions sh all be illuminated at night, and all safety lights shall be kept burning from sunset until sunrise. All barricades and signs used by the Subcontractor shall conform to the standard design generally accepted for such purposes and payment for all such services and materials shall be considered as included in the other pay items of the Agreement.

4. The Subcontractor shall ensure that all existing traffic signs are erect, clean and in f ull view of the intended traffic at all times. Street name signs at major street intersections shall be maintained erect at all times. If these signs should

interfere with construction, the Subcontractor shall notify the City at least 48 hours in advance for City personnel to temporarily relocate said signs. The City will d irect the Subcontractor as to the correct positions to re -set all traffic and street nam e signs to permanent locations when notified by the Subcontractor that construction is complete.

5. When construction activities or traffic hazards at the Site require the use of flagm en, it shall be the Subcontra ctor's responsibility to provide trained flagmen to direct traffic safely.

6. Manual traffic control shall be in c onformity with the MUTCD, except that the designated liaison officer shall be contacted at the Avondale Police Department.

7. When traffic hazards at the Site warrant the use of certified police personnel to direct traffic, arrangements must be made with the liaison officer at the Avondale Police Department.

8. The assembly and turnarounds of the Subcontractor's equipment shall be accomplished using adjacent local streets when possible.

9. Equipment used and/or directed by the Subcontractor shall travel with traffic at all times. Supply trucks shall travel with traffic except when being spotted. Subcontractor shall provide a flagman or off-du ty, uniformed law enforcement officer to assist with spotting.

10. During construction, it m ay be necessary to alter traffic c ontrol. Any such alterations shall be in accordance with the Traffic Control Requirements.

11. No street within the Project area may be closed to through traffic or to local emergency traffic without prior, written approval of the City. The City m ay give written approval at its sole dis cretion and only if sufficient time exists to allow for notification of the public at least two Days in advance of such closing. Partial closure of streets within the Project shall be done in strict conformity with the City's written directions.

12. Caution should be used when ex cavating near intersections with traffic signal underground cable. Subcontractor shall notify the City 24 hours in advance of any work at such intersections. The Subcontractor shall install and maintain temporary overhead traffic signal cable as specified by the City when underground conduit is to be severed by excavations at intersections. The Subcontractor shall provide an off-duty uniformed City of Avondale polic e officer to direct traffic while the traffic signal is turned off and the wiring is transferred. All damaged or modified traffic signal overhead and underground items shall be repaired and restored to the City's satisfaction. Magnetic detector loops shall, under no circumstances, be spliced.

13. The Subcontractor shall accommodate local access to adjacen t properties in accordance with the specification set forth below.

14. Where crossings of existing pavement occurs, no open trenches shall be perm itted overnight, but plating m ay be perm itted if conditions allow, as determined by the City or its authorized representative in his sole discretion. If plates cannot be used, crossings shall either be back -filled or the Subcontractor shall provide a detour.

4.6 <u>Control of the Work Site</u>.

A. <u>Debris Removal</u>. Throughout all phases of construction, including suspension of Work, Construction Manager shall keep the Site reasonably free from debris, trash and construction wastes to perm it Construction Manager to perform its Construction Services efficiently, safely and without in terfering with the use of adjacent land areas. Upon Substantial Completion of the W ork, or an agreed upon por tion of the Work, Construction Manager shall remove all debris, trash, construction wastes, ma terials, equipment, machinery and tools arising from the Work or applicable portions thereof to permit City to occupy the Project or an agreed upon portion of the Project for its intended use.

B. <u>Dust Control</u>. Construction Manager shall take whatever steps, procedures or means necessary to prevent any dust nuisance due to construction operations. The dust control measures shall be m aintained at all times to the satisf action of the City and in accordance with the requirements of Applicable law and such other Specifications as the Parties may agree to in writing.

C. <u>Accessibility</u>. Construction Manager shall maintain "ADA" and "ANSI" accessibility requirements during c onstruction activities in an occupie d building or facility. ADA and ANSI accessibility requirements shall include, but not be limited to, parking, building access, entrances, exits, restrooms, areas of refuge, and em ergency exit paths of travel. Construction Manager shall be responsible for the coordination of all work to m inimize disruption to building occupants and facilities.

D. <u>Material and Equipment Storage</u>. Only materials and equipment that are to be used directly in the W ork shall be brought to and stored on the Site by the Construction Manager. When equipm ent or materials are no longer required for the W ork, each shall be removed promptly from the Site.

E. <u>Protection of Site.</u> Protection of the Work, the Site, and construction materials and equipment stored at the Site from weather, theft, dam age and all other adverse conditions is solely the responsibility of the Construction Manager.

4.7 <u>Time Management</u>.

A. <u>Master Schedule Updates</u>. The Con struction Manager shall, not less than monthly, adjust and update the Master Schedule and distribute copies to the City and the Project Designers. All adjust ments to the Master Schedule must be (1) m ade for the benefit of the Project and (2) acceptable to the City; provided, however, that such adjustments or updates shall not extend the time for performance of the Work beyond the Substantial Completion date unless such extension is requested by the Construction Manager and approved by the City in accordance with Section 6 below.

B. <u>Subcontractor Schedule Verification</u>. The Construction Manager shall review each Subcontractor's construction schedule and shall verify that the schedule is prepared in accordance with the requirements of the C ontract Documents and that it es tablishes completion dates that comply with the requirements of the Master Schedule.

C. <u>Subcontractor Progress Monitoring</u>. The Construction Manager shall (1) review the progress of construction of each Su bcontractor on a monthly basis, (2) evaluate the percentage completion of each construction activity as indicated in the Subcontractor's construction schedule and (3) review such percentages with the Subcontractor. This evaluation shall serve as data for input to the periodic construction schedul e report that the Construction Manager shall prepare and distribute to the appropriate Subcontractor, the City's Representatives and the Project Designers. The report shall s erve as the basis f or (i) determining the actual progress compared to scheduled progress and (ii) determining the progress paym ent due to the Subcontractor. The Construction Manager shall determine and implement alternative courses of action that may be necessary to achieve contract compliance by the Subcontractor.

D. <u>Change Evaluation</u>. The Construction Manager shall, prior to the issuance of a Change Directive or Change Order, determ ine the effect on the Master Sch edule of time extensions requested by a Subcontractor. The Construction Manager m ay require a Subcontractor to prepare and sub mit a recovery schedule in the event the Subcontractor fails to meet the Master Schedule.

E. <u>Minor Schedule Revisions.</u> The Ma ster Schedule shall be revised as required by conditions and progress of the Work, but such revisions shall not relieve the Construction Manager of its obligations to complete the Work within the Contract Time, as such dates may be adjusted in accordance with the Contract Documents.

F. <u>Payment Requests</u>. An updated Master Schedule shall be submitted monthly to the City as part of the Payment Request.

1. The Construction Manager shal 1 provide C ity with a monthly status report for the Master Schedule detailing the progress of the Work, including (a) if the Work is proceed ing according to schedule, (b) any discrepancies, conflicts, or ambiguities found to exist in the Contract Documents that require resolution, and (c) other items that require resolution so as not to jeopardize ability to complete the Work as presented in the applicable GMP and within the Contract Time.

2. With each schedule submittal the Construction Manager shall include a transmittal letter including the following:

- a. Description of problem tasks (referenced to field instructions and requests for information), as appropriate.
- b. Current and anticipated delays including:

- i. Cause of the delay.
- ii. Corrective action and schedule adjustments to correct the delay.
- iii. Known or potential im pact of the delay on other activities, milestones, and the Substantial Completion date.
- c. Changes in construction sequence.
- d. Pending items and status thereof including but not lim ited to:
 - i. Time Extension requests.
 - ii. Other items.
- e. Substantial Completion date status:
 - i. If ahead of schedule, the number of Days ahead.
 - ii. If behind schedule, the number of Days behind.
- f. Other project or scheduling concerns.

G. <u>City Review</u>. City's r eview of and response to the Master Schedule is only for general conformance with the scheduling requirements of the Contract Documents. The review shall not: (1) relieve the Construction Manager from (a) compliance with the requirements of the Contract Documents or (b) the time extension request process set forth in Section 6 below; or (2) be construed as relieving the Construction Manager of its complete and exclusive control over the means, methods, sequences and techniques for executing the Work.

H. <u>CPM Diagram</u>. The updated Mast er Schedule shall include a CP M diagram schedule that shows the sequence of activities, the interdependence of each activity and indicate the Critical Path.

1. The CPM diagram schedule shall be in Days and indicate duration, earliest and latest start and finish dates for all activities, and total Float times for all activities except critical activities. The CPM diagram shall be presented in a time scaled graphical format for the Project as a whole.

2. The CPM diagram schedule shall indicate all relationships between activities.

3. The activities making up the Master Schedule shall be in sufficient detail to ensure that adequate planning has been done for proper execution of the Work and such that it provides an appropriate basis for monitoring and evaluating the progress of the Work.

4. The CPM diagram schedule shall be based upon activities that coincide with the Schedule of Values.

5. The CPM diagram schedule shall show all subm ittals associated with each Work activity and the review time for each submittal.

6. The schedule shall show milestones, including milestones for Cityfurnished information, and shall include activities for City-furnished equipment and furniture when those activities are interrelated with the Construction Manager activities.

7. The schedule shall include a Cri tical Path activity that reflects anticipated rain and w eather delay during the performance of the A greement. The duration shall reflect the average climatic range and usual industrial conditions prevailing in the locality of the Site. W eather data shall be based on information provided by the National Weather Services or other source approved in writing by the City.

I. <u>Occupancy Consideration</u>. The Master Schedule shall consider the City's occupancy requirements showing portions of the Project having occupancy priority.

J. <u>Float Time</u>. Float time shall be as prescribed below:

1. The total Float within the overall Master Schedule, is not for the exclusive use of either the City or the Construction Manager, but is jointly owned by both and is a resource available to and shared by both Parties as needed to meet contract milestones and the Project completion dates.

2. The Construction Manager shall not sequester shared Float through such strategies as extending activity duration estimates to consume available Float, using preferential logic, or using extensive crew/resource sequencing. Float time within the schedule is jointly owned; no time extensions will be considered or granted nor delay damages considered or paid until a delay occurs that extends the Work beyond the Substantial Completion date.

3. City-caused delays on the Projec t may be offs et by City-caused time savings (i.e., Cr itical Path submittals returned in less time than anticipated by the Master Schedule; approval of substitution requests and cr edit changes which result in savings of time to the Construction Manager). In such an event, the Construction Manager shall not be entitled to have considered or receive a time extension or delay damages until all City-caused time savings are exceeded, and the Substantial Completion date is also exceeded.

K. <u>Occupancy/Use Plan</u>. The Const truction Manager shall prepare an occupancy plan for the Project. This plan shall be provided to the City not later than 60 Days prior to the scheduled Substantial Completion date.

4.8 <u>Cost Management</u>.

A. <u>Subcontract Schedule of Values.</u> The Construction Manager shall, in participation with the Subcontractors, determine a Schedule of Values for each of the construction subcontracts. The Schedule of Values shall be the basis for the allocation of the Contract Price to the ac tivities shown on the S ubcontractors' construction schedule. The City shall approve the subcontract Schedule of Values before acceptance for progress billings.

B. <u>Contract Price Allocation</u> Each S ubcontractor's construction schedule shall have the applicable portions of the Cont ract Price allocated am ong the Subcontractor's scheduled activities so that each of the Subcontract or's activities shall be allocated a price and the sum of the prices of the activities shall equ al to or less than the total Contract Price. The Construction Manager shall review the Contract Price allocations and verify that such allocations are made in accordance with the requirements of the Contract Documents. Progress payments to a Subcontractor and Construction Manager shall be based on the Su bcontractor's percentage of completion of the sch eduled activities as set out in each Su bcontractor's construction schedule report and the Subcontractor's compliance in accordance with the Contract Documents.

C. <u>Additional Information</u>. In instances where a lump sum or unit price is not determined prior to performing Work described in a request for changes to the Contract Price, the Construction Manager shall request from the Subcontractor records for the cost of payroll, materials and equipment and the am ount of payments to its Subcontractors, if any, incurred by the Subcontractor in performing the Work.

D. <u>Trade-off Studies</u>. The Construction Manager shall provide trade-off studies for various minor construction components. The results of the trade-off studies shall be in report form and distributed to the City's Representative and the Project Designers.

E. <u>Payment Applications</u>. In consulta tion with the Project Designer s, the Construction Manager shall review the payment applications submitted by each S ubcontractor and determine whether the am ount requested reflects the progress of the Subcontractor's work. The Construction Manager shall make appropriate adjustments to each payment application and shall prepare and forward a progress paym ent report to the City. The p rogress payment report shall state the total Contract Price, payments to date, current paym ent requested, retainage and actual amounts owed for the current period. Incl uded in this report shall be a certificate for payment that shall be signed by the Construction on Manager and delivered to the City. The Construction Manager shall keep the Project and the Site free and clear of all liens and claims from its Subcontractors, suppliers or materialmen.

4.9 <u>Shop Drawings, Product Data and Samples</u>.

A. <u>Purpose</u>. Shop Drawings, product data, samples and similar submittals are not Contract Documents. The purpose of their submittal is to demonstrate for those portions of

the Work for which subm ittals are required the way the Construction Manager proposes to conform to the information given and the design concept expressed in the Contract Documents.

B. <u>Review</u>. The Construction Manager shall review, approve, verify, an d submit to the Project Designers five copies of each Shop Drawing, pr oduct data, sample, and similar submittal required by the Contract Documents as to cause no delay in the Work or in the activities of the City or of separate contractors. Submittals made by the Construction Manager that are not required by the Contract Documents may be returned without action.

C. <u>Project Designer Approval</u>. The C onstruction Manager shall perform no portion of the Work requiring submittal and review of Shop Drawings, product data, samples, or similar submittals until the re spective submittal has been approved by the Project Designers. Such Work shall be in accordance with approved submittals.

D. <u>Construction Manager Verificati on</u>. By approving, verifying and submitting Shop Drawings, product data, sam ples and sim ilar submittals, the Construction Manager represents that the Construction Manager has determined and verified materials, field measurements and field construction criteria related thereto, or will do so, and has checked and coordinated the information contained within such submittals with the requirements of the Work and of the Contract Documents.

E. <u>No Deviation Approval; Errors.</u> The Construction Manager shall not be relieved of responsibility for deviations from requirements of the Contract Docum ents by the Project Designer's approval of Shop Drawings, product d ata, samples or sim ilar submittals unless the Construction Manager has specifically informed the Project Designer in writing of such deviation at the time of submittal and the Project Designer has given written approval to the specific deviation. The Construction Manager shall not be relieved of responsibility for errors or omissions in Shop Drawings, product data, sam ples, or sim ilar submittals by the Project Designer's approval thereof.

F. <u>Highlight Changes</u>. The Construction Manager shall direct specific attention, in writing or on resubmitted Shop Drawings, product data, samples, or similar submittals, to revisions other than those requested by the Project Designers on previous submittals.

G. <u>Informational Submittals</u>. Informational sub mittals upon which the Project Designer is not e xpected to take responsive action m ay be so identified in the Contract Documents.

H. <u>Other Certifications</u>. When prof essional certification of perfor mance criteria of materials, systems or equipment is required by the Contract Docum ents, the Project Designer shall be entitled to rely upon the accuracy and completeness of such calculations and certifications.

4.10 Quality Control, Testing and Inspection.

A. <u>New Materials</u>. All materials used in the Work shall be new and unused, unless otherwise noted, and shall meet all quality requirements of the Contract Documents.

B. <u>Inspection and Approval</u>. All construction materials to be used in the Work or incorporated into the Work, equipment, plant, tools, appliances or methods to be used in the Work may be subject to the inspection and a pproval or rejection by the City or the Project Designers. Any m aterial rejected by the City or the Project Des igners shall be removed immediately and replaced in an acceptable manner.

C. <u>Test Methods</u>. The procedures an d methods used to sample and test material will be determined by the Project De signers. Unless otherwise specified, sam ples and tests shall be made in accordance with MAG 700 Series and the standard methods of AASHTO or ASTM as referenced in the MAG 700 Series.

D. <u>Testing Facility</u>. The Construction Manager will select a pre-qualified independent testing laboratory and will pay for initial City acceptance testing.

1. When the first and subsequent tests indicate noncompliance with the Contract Documents, the cost associated with that noncompliance and retesting will be paid for by the Construction Manager. Construction Manager's Contingency cannot be utilized for the cost of re-testing.

2. When the first and subsequent tests indicate noncompliance with the Contract Documents, all retesting shall be performed by the same testing agency.

E. <u>Cooperation</u>. The Construction Mana ger will cooperate with the selected testing laboratory and all others responsible for testing and inspecting the Work and shall provide the laboratory's employees or agents access to the Work at all times.

F. <u>At-source Approval</u>. At the option of the City, materials may be approved at the source of supply before delivery.

G. <u>Code Compliance</u>. Code com pliance testing and inspections required by codes or ordinances, or by a plan approval authority shall be the responsibility of and shall be paid by the Construction Manager, unless otherwise provided in the Contract Documents.

H. <u>Responsibility</u>. Construction Ma nager's quality control testing and inspections shall be the sole re sponsibility of the Construction Manager and shall be paid solely by the Construction Manager.

4.11 <u>Trade Names and Substitutions</u>.

A. <u>Substitutions</u>. Substitute or alter nateritems to Contract Document references to equipment, materials or patented processes by manufacturer, trade name, make or

catalog number may be permitted, unless indicated that no substitutions are permitted, and if permitted are subject to the following:

1. The substitution shall be submitted by Construction Manager in writing to the Project Designers.

2. The Construction Manager shall certify that the substitution will perform the functions and achieve the results called for by the general design, be similar and of equal substance, and be suited to the same use as that specified.

3. The submittal shall outline any required changes in the Contract Documents to adapt the design to the proposed substitution.

4. The submittal shall contain an item ized estimate of all costs and credits that will result directly and indirectly from the acceptance of such substitution, including cost of design, license fees, royalties, and testing. Also, the submittal shall include any request for adjustment in the Contract Time created by the substitution.

B. <u>Samples; Additional Information</u>. The Construction Manager, if requested by the Project Designers, shall submit samples or any a dditional information that may be necessary to evaluate the acceptability of the substitution.

C. <u>Project Designer Determination</u>. The Project Designers will m ake the final decision and will notify the Construction Manager in writing as to whether the substitution has been accepted or rejected.

D. <u>Presumed Rejection</u>. If the Project Designers do not respond in a timely manner, the Construction Manager shall continue to perform the W ork in accordance with the Contract Documents and the substitution will be considered rejected.

4.12 Project Record Documents.

A. <u>Redline Prints</u>. During the construction period, the Construction Manager shall maintain at the Site a set of redline, blu eline or b lackline prints of the Construction Documents and Shop Drawings for Project Record Document purposes. The Construction Manager will c ertify that these documents are up to date when it sub mits its monthly pay application. The Construction Manager shall also:

1. Mark these drawings to indica te the actual installation where the installation varies appreciably from the original Construction Docum ents and give particular attention to information regarding concealed elements that would be difficult to identify or measure and record later. Item s required to be m arked include, but are not limited to:

- Dimensional changes to the drawings.
- Revisions to details shown on drawings.

- Depths of foundations below first floor.
- Locations and depths of underground utilities.
- Revisions to routing of piping and conduits.
- Revisions to electrical circuitry.
- Actual equipment locations.
- Duct size and routing.
- Locations of concealed internal utilities.
- Changes made by Change Order or Change Directive.
- Details not on original Contract Documents.
- Similar deviations, variations and modifications.

2. Mark completely and accurately Project Record Documents or r Shop Drawings, whichever is the most capable of indicating the actual physical condition. Where Shop Drawings are marked, show cross-reference on the Construction Documents.

3. Mark Project Record Docu ment sets with re d erasable colored pencil.

4. Note Change Order or Change Directive numbers, as required to identify the source of the change to the Construction Documents.

5. As a condition of Substantial Completion, submit Project Record Documents and Shop Drawings to the City Representative for review and comment.

B. <u>Corrections</u>. Upon receipt of the reviewed Project Record Documents from the City, the Construction Manager shall corre ct any deficiencies and/or om issions to the drawings and prepare the following for submission to the City within 14 Days:

1. A complete set of electronic Pr oject Record Documents prepared in AutoCAD format compatible with City CADD technology. The Project Designers will provide files of the original Construction Documents to the Construction Manager for the use of preparing these final Project Record Documents or the Construction Manager may contract with the Project Desi gners to revise and update the electronic drawing files. Each drawing shall be clearly marked with "As-Built Document." 2. The original copy of the Projec t Record Documents (including all redline mark-ups).

4.13 <u>Project Safety</u>. Construction Manage r recognizes the importance of performing the Work in a safe manner so as to prevent damage, injury or loss to (i) all individuals at the Site, whether working or visiting, (ii) the Work, incl uding materials and equipment incorporated into the Work or stored on-Site or off-Site, and (iii) all other property at the Site or adjacent thereto.

A. <u>Responsibility</u>. Construction Manager assu mes responsibility f or implementing and monitoring all safety precautions and programs related to the perform ance of the Work.

B. <u>Safety Representative</u>. Construction Manager shall, prior to commencing construction, designate a safety representative with the necessary qualifications and experience to supervise the implementation and monitoring of all safety precautions and programs related to the Work. Unless otherwise required by the Contract Documents, Construction Manager's safety representative shall be an individual stationed at the Site who may have other responsibilities on the Project in addition to safety.

C. <u>Daily Inspections</u>. The saf ety representative shall make routine daily inspections of the Site and sha 11 hold weekly safety meetings with Construction Manager's personnel, Subcontractors and others as applicable. Construction Manager shall provide the City copies of daily inspection reports and weekly safety meeting minutes, with the monthly payment applications.

D. <u>Legal Requirements</u>. Construction Manager and Subcontractors shall comply with Applicable Law relating to safety, as well as a ny City-specific safety requirements set forth in the Contract Documents, provided that such City-specific requirements do not violate Applicable Law. If Construction Manager be lieves a City-specific requirement violates Applicable Law, the Construct ion Manager shall notify the City of such violation within 24 hours of discovery.

E. <u>Reporting</u>. Construction Manager will immediately report in writing any safety-related injury, loss, damage or accident arising from the Work to City's Representative and, to the extent m andated by Applicable La w, to all governm ent or quasi-governm ent authorities having jurisdiction over safety-related matters involving the Project or the Work.

F. <u>Subcontractor Responsibility</u>. Construction Manager's responsibility for safety under this Section is not intended in any way to relieve Subcontractors of their own contractual and legal ob ligations and responsibility for (1) complying with Applicable Law, including those related to health and safety matters, and (2) taking all necessary measures to implement and monitor all safety precautions and programs to guard again st injury, losses, damages or accidents resulting from their performance of the Work.

4.14 <u>Substantial Completion</u>. When the Construction Manager considers that the Work has reached Substantial Completion, it shall submit a request to the City's Project Manager for a certificate of Substantial Completion. Substantial Completion must occur not later than the

date set forth in the applicable GMP Amendment, subject to m odification by changes in the Contract Time according to Article 6 below. A prerequisite for Substantial Completion, over and above the extent of construction com pletion required, is receipt by the City of acceptable documentation that Construction Manager has succe ssfully tested and demonstrated all systems for their intended uses. In consultation with the Project Designers, the City shall determine when the Project and the Construction Manager's Work is substantially complete. The Substantial Completion date shall be confirmed by a Ce rtificate of Substantial Co mpletion signed by the City and Construction Manager. The Certifi cate of Substantial Completion shall state the respective responsibilities of the Ci ty and the Construction Manager for security, maintenance and damage to the work and insurance. The Ce rtificate of Substantial Completion shall also include the Punch List as created by the C onstruction Manager and m odified by the Project Designers in consultation with the City and establish the time for completion and correction of all Punch List items. The Construction Manager shall proceed promptly to complete and correct Punch List items. Failure to include an item on the Punch List does not alter the responsibility of the Construction Manager to complete all Work in accordance with the Contract Documents. If the City and the Construction Manager cannot agree as to the appropriate Substantial Completion date, such issue shall be submitted for dispute resolution in accordan ce with the procedures set forth in Article 13 below. Notwith standing such disagreement, the Construction Manager shall diligently proceed with completion of the Punch List items. Warranties required by the Contract Documents shall commence on the Substantial Co mpletion date or designated portion thereof unless otherwise provided in the Contract Documents.

Final Completion. In consultation with the P roject Designers, the City shall 4.15 determine when the Project and the Construction Manager's W ork has reached Final Completion. Final Completion must occur not later th an 60 Days after the Substantia l Completion date, subject to m odification by changes in the Contract Time in Article 6 below. Final Completion shall be achiev ed only up on the City's written acceptance of (A) the construction, (B) all testing, (C) de monstration by the Construction Manager that the W ork functions as required by the Contract Documents and meets all Contract Document requirements, (D) resolution of all outstanding system deficiencies and Punch List items, if any, (E) delivery of all as-built documentation, drawings, completed Project Record Documents (with revisions made after Substantial Completion), annotated submittals and d esign document deliverables, (F) submittal, acceptance, and delivery of the 100% complete O&M m anuals, (G) delive ry of warranties, inspection certificates, bonds and all other required documents, (H) all pre-requisites for final payment and (I) subm ittal of Construction Manager's request for final payment and acceptance enclosing all required documentation. Upon Final Completion the City shall issue a Certificate of Final Completion to the Construction Manager on behalf of the City. Following receipt of payment from the City, the Construction Manager shall make all payments due to the Subcontractors.

4.16 Correction of Defective Work.

A. <u>During the Work.</u> Dur ing the Work, Construction Manager shall take meaningful steps to commence correction of such nonconforming Work as notified by the City. This includes the correction, rem oval or replacement of the nonconform ing Work and any damage caused to other parts of the Work affected by the nonconforming Work. B. <u>During Warranty Period</u>. Construction Manager agrees to correct any Work that is found to not be in conformance with the Contract Documents within the warranty period described in Subsection 5.6(A) below, or within such longer period to the extent required by the Contract Documents or as m ay be allowed by law. A progress payment, or partial or entire use or occupancy of the Project by the City, shall not constitute acceptance of Work not in accordance with the Contract Documents.

C. <u>Commencement by Construction Manager</u>. Construction Manager shall take meaningful steps to commence correction of nonconforming Work subject to Subsections 4.16(A) and (B) above within seven Da ys of receipt of written notice from the City. This includes the correction, rem oval or replacement of the nonconforming Work and any damage caused to other parts of the Work affected by the nonconforming Work. If Construction Manager fails to commence the necessary s teps within such seven-D ay period, the City, in addition to any other rem edies provided under the Contract Documents or allowed by law, may provide Construction Manager with written notice that the City will commence correction of such nonconforming Work with its own forces. If the City corrects such nonconforming Work with its own forces, the GMP will be adjusted to deduct the cost to the City. If the City performs corrective Work after final payment, Construction Manager shall be responsible for all reasonable costs incurred by the City in performing such correction.

D. <u>Emergencies</u>. In the event noncon forming Work creates an em ergency requiring an immediate response, the Construction Manager will respond and initiate corrections within 24 hours.

E. <u>No Effect on Lim itations Period</u>. The two-year period referenced in Subsection 5.6(A) below applies only to Constitution Manager's obligation to correct nonconforming Work as provided in this Section a nd is not intended to constitute a period of limitations for any other rights or remedies the City may have regarding Construction Manager's obligations under the Contract Documents or as may be allowed by law.

4.17 <u>Additional Services</u>. Any Addition al Services must be authorized in a dvance by the City in writing; the Construction Manager shall furnish or obtain from others such authorized services. The Construction Manage r shall be paid for these Additional Services by the City as herein provided to the extent th ey exceed reasonably inferable obligations of the Construction Manager under this Agreement. Potential Additional Services include:

A. <u>Planning</u>. Providing additional pl anning surveys or alternative site evaluations other than as required or reasonably inferred in this Article 4.

B. <u>Future/Outside of Project Design.</u> Providing design services relative to future facilities, systems and equipment that are not intended to be constructed as part of the Project, other than general planning and m aster planning for future work as indicated by the City's Project program. Providing design and engineering of any work outside the Site if said work is not expressly identified and included in the Scope.

C. <u>Major Document Revisions/Additional Docum ents</u>. Making m ajor revisions in the construction documents, or other documents when such revisions are inconsistent

with written approvals or instructions previous ly given by the City or are due to causes beyond the control and without the fault and negligence or partial fault or negligence of the Construction Manager or its consultants or ag ents. Preparing additional docum ents for alternate, separate, or sequential bids or providing services in connect ion with bidding, nego tiation, or construction prior to the completion of the construction phase, other than as required or reasonably inferred in this Article 4. Making revisions to Construction Docum ents after the City has approved them when revisions are due to causes beyond the contro l and not the fault or partial fault of the Construction Manager.

D. <u>Advanced Soils Analysis.</u> Pro viding additional soils sampling, classification, and analysis other than as required or reasonably inferred in the foregoing sections of Article 4. Construction Manager is entitled to rely upon the soils analysis and recommendations as provided by a geotechnical c onsultant, however, Construction Manager is responsible for interpretation of such data for the purpose of establishing the means and methods of construction and such interpretation shall not be considered Additional Services during the design phase or the construction phase.

E. <u>Expert Testimony</u>. Preparing to serve or serving as an expert witness for the City in connection with any public hearing, arbitration proceeding, or legal proceeding wherein the Construction Manager or Subcontractor of the Construction Manager is not a party or allegedly at fault; provided, however, prepari ng to serve or serving as a fact witness for the City or rendering testimony necessary to secure governmental approval for the Project shall not constitute an additional service.

F. <u>Survey</u>. Providing surveying services such as platting, mapping, subdivision agreements, or recording subdivision plats other than as required or reasonably inferred in this Article 4.

G. <u>Additional Travel</u>. Providing Additi onal Services and costs necessitated by out-of-town travel required of and approved in writing by the City other than visits to the Project and other than for travel required to accomplish the Work.

H. <u>Unrelated Services</u>. Providing any ot her services not ot herwise included in this Agreement, not reasonably inferred by this Agreement or not custom arily furnished in accordance with generally accep ted contractual practices consistent with the term of this Agreement.

I. <u>Replacement Work</u>. Providing con sultation concerning replacement of Work damaged by fire or other causes and not due in whole or in part to Construction Manager's action or inaction during construction, or furnis hing services required in connection with the replacement of such work.

J. <u>Special Studies</u>. Prov iding additional special surveys, environm ental studies, and sub missions required for approvals of governmental authorities or others having jurisdiction over the Project, other than as required or reasonably inferred in this Article 4.

K. <u>O&M Analysis</u>. Providing analyses of operating and m aintenance costs other than as required for value analysis in S ubsection 2.2(E) above, unless provided for in the Scope.

L. <u>Assisting with City-Per formed Work</u>. Designing, and providing other services supporting the procurement of materials to be obtained, or work, if any, to be performed by the City, that are not a part of the Work.

ARTICLE 5 POST-CONSTRUCTION PHASE

5.1 <u>Final Accounting and Close-out.</u> At the conclusion of the Project, the Construction Manager shall prepare final Project accounting and close-out reports.

5.2 <u>Occupancy Plans</u>. The Construction Ma nager shall prepare and distribute reports as necessary associated with the occupancy plan.

5.3 <u>Certificates</u>. The Con struction Manager shall secure required certificates of inspection, testing or approval and deliver them to the City.

5.4 <u>Manufacturer Manuals and Warranties</u>. The Construction Ma nager shall require the Subcontractors to provide m anufacturers' operations and maintenance manuals, warranties and guarantees for materials and equipment installed in the Project. Prior to Final Completion of the Project, the Construction Manager shall compile such manuals, warranties and guarantees, bind same in an organized manner and deliver the bound materials to the City; the City shall not be required to issue the final payment to the Construction Manager pursuant to Section 9.6 below until after the compiled manuals, warranties and guarantees have been delivered to the City. At the discretion of the City, electronic records may be substituted for the bound materials required in this section.

5.5 <u>Inspection and Testing</u>. With the assistance of the City's maintenance personnel, the Construction Manager shall direct the inspection of utilities and operations of system s and equipment for readiness, and assist in their initial start-up and testing.

5.6 <u>Warranties</u>.

A. <u>Warranty for the Work</u>. Construction Manager or its assignee shall give to the City a two-year warranty agains t deficiencies in material and workmanship for all W ork on the Project or other such warranty as required by the City Engineer, which warranty shall begin on the Substantial Completion date. Any m aterial deficiencies in m aterial or workmanship identified by City staff during the two-year warran ty period shall be brought to the attention of the Construction Manager or its assignee that pr ovided the warranty, which both shall promptly remedy or cause to be rem edied such deficiencies to the reasonable satisfaction of the City Engineer. Continuing material deficiencies in a particular portion of the Work shall be sufficient grounds for the City to require (1) an extension of the warranty for an additional two-year period and (2) the proper repair of or the rem oval and reinstallation of, that portion of the Work that is subject to such continuing deficiencies. Regard less of whether the applicable warranty period has expired, the Construction Manager agrees to repair any da mage to the Work caused by construction activities on the Site. Nothing c ontained herein shall prevent the City or the Construction Manager from seeking recourse ag ainst any other third party for dam age to the Work caused by such third party.

B. <u>New Materials</u>. The Construction Manager warrants that all materials and equipment furnished under construction phase(s) of this Agreement are (1) new unless otherwise specified and approved by the City, (2) of good qua lity, (3) in conforman ce with the Contract Documents and (4) free from defective work manship, defective materials and Hazardous Materials. Warranties shall commence on the date of Substantial Completion of the Work or of a designated portion if the warranted items are fully installed, operational and available for use and if not, at such time after the date of Substantial Completion as they are fully installed, operational and available for use.

C. <u>Actions by Others</u>. Construction Manager's warranty obligation excludes defects caused by abuse, alterations, or failure to m aintain the W ork by persons other than Construction Manager or anyone for whose act s Construction Manager m ay be responsible and/or liable.

D. <u>No Limitation on Other Warranties</u>. Nothing in this warran ty is intended to limit any manufacturer's warranty that provides City with grea ter warranty rights than set forth in this Section or the Contract Documents.

E. <u>No Limitation on Legal Remedies</u>. Nothing in this warranty is intended to limit any other remedy at law that may be available to the City.

ARTICLE 6 CONTRACT TIME

6.1 <u>Progress and Completion</u>. The City and the Construction Manager agree the time limits stated in the Contract Docum ents, as the same may be a mended and updated by the Parties, are of the essence of this Agreement.

6.2 <u>Commencement of the W ork</u>. The Work, except for the (A) environm ental investigation services set forth in S ection 2.1 above, (B) review of Construction Documents and design remedies services set forth in Section 2.2 above, and (C) Pre-Construction Phase General Services set forth in Section 2.3 above, shall commence on the No tice to Proceed date of the applicable GMP Amendment, and shall proceed in general accordance with the Schedule for the Work set forth therein. Each GMP Amendment shall establish a separate Notice to Proceed date, Substantial Completion date and portion of the Contract Time applicable to that GMP. The Substantial Completion dates may be sequential or may run consecutively.

6.3 <u>Prosecution of the Work</u>. The Construction Manager shall prosecute the Work so that the portion of the Work completed at any point in time shall be not less than as required by the Master Schedule. If the delay is an Inexcu sable Delay, as defined be low, the Construction Manager shall prepare a recovery schedule for the City's review and approval, showing how the Construction Manager will compensate for the delays and achieve Substantial Completion by the

date shown on the Master Schedule. If the Construction Manager is unable to demonstrate how it will over come Inexcusable Delays, the City may order the Construction Manager to employ such extraordinary measures as are necessary to bring the Work into conformity with the date of Substantial Completion set forth therein, the costs of which shall be included as part of the Cost of the Work. If the delay is an Excusable Delay, as d efined below, the City shall either (A) authorize an equitable extension in the Master Schedule to account for such delay, and equitably adjust the GMP on account of such delay or (B) request that the Construction Manager prepare a recovery schedule showing how (if possible) the Construction Manager can achieve Substantial Completion by the date shown on the Master Schedule, and equitably adjust the applicable GMP in accordance with the Change Order provisions of this Agreement related to any extraord inary activities required of the Construction Manager on account of such recovery schedule.

6.4 <u>Critical Path Activities</u>. To the extent the Construction Manager completes activities on the Critical Path earlier than scheduled, the savings in time on account thereof shall belong solely to the Construction Manager.

6.5 <u>Construction Activities</u>. At such time as the Construction Documents, or any portion thereof, are complete, the Construction Manager shall submit a revised Master Schedule to the C ity for incorporation into the Contract Documents, which will exp and the Master Schedule approved to date, but which will not, in and of itself, change the Substantial Completion date for the Project. This revised Master Schedule shall be based upon a CPM and shall show in complete detail starting and completion time of detail activities, the sequence of the Work and all significant activities.

6.6 <u>Extensions of Time</u>.

A. <u>Limited to Excusable Delay.</u> An extension in the scheduled Substantial Completion date will only be granted in the event of Excusable Delays affecting Work activities on the Critical Path. The Construction Manager shall be entitled to general condition costs and extra costs related to the Excusab le Delay for idle labor, equipment inefficiency and lo st productivity of the perform ance of the Work; however, the Construction Manager must sub mit evidence reasonably satisfactory to the City substantiating such costs. Such adjustm ent to the contract sum and Substantial Co mpletion date shall be issued in an am endment to this Agreement.

B. <u>Excusable Delays</u>. To the extent any of the following events results in an actual delay in the W ork affecting activities on the Critical Path, su ch shall constitute an "Excusable Delay" (to the extent not set forth below, a delay will be considered an "Inexcusable Delay"):

1. Delays resulting from Force Ma jeure events. The term *"Force Majeure"* means an occurrence that is beyond the control of the Party affected and occurs without its fault or negligence. Without limiting the foregoing, Force Majeure in cludes acts of God, acts of the public ene my, war, riots, str ikes, mobilization, labor disputes, civil disorders, fire, floods, lockouts, injunctions-intervention-acts or failures or refusals to act by governm ent authority, and other si milar occurrences beyond the control of the Party declaring Force Majeure which such Party is unable to prevent by exercising

reasonable diligence. The Force Majeure shall be deemed to commence when the Party declaring Force Majeure notifies the other Party, in accordance with Subsection 14.6, of the existence of the Force Majeure and shall be deemed to continue as long as the results or effects of the Force Ma jeure prevent the Party fro m resuming performance in accordance with this A greement. Force Majeur e shall not include: (a) late delivery of equipment or materials caused by congestion at a manufacturer's plant or elsewhere, an oversold condition of the market, inefficiencies or similar occurrences, or (b) late performance by a Subcontractor unless th e delay arises out of a Force Majeure occurrence in accord ance with th is Subsection 6.6(B). Any delay or failure in performance by either P arty hereto shall not constitute default hereunder or give rise to any claim for damages or loss of anticipated profits if, and to the extent that such delay or failure is caused by Force Majeure. The delayed Party shall cause such delay to cease as soon as practicable and shall notify the other Pa rty in writing. The tim e of Substantial Completion or Final Completion shall be extended by written am endment for a period of time equal to the time that the results or effects of such delay prevent the delayed Party from performing in accordance with this Agreement.

2. Differing, unusual or concealed Site condition s that could not reasonably have been anticipated by the Construction Manager in preparing the Master Schedule, including, without limitation, archaeological finds and unusual soil conditions (including rock or other geological conditions), underground foundations, abandoned or not properly identified utility lines and water conditions.

3. Delays resulting from the existence or discovery of Hazardous Materials on the Site not brought to the Site by or on behalf of the Construction Manager.

4. Delays resulting from changes in Applicable Law occurring after the date of execution of this Agreement.

5. Delays occurring due to the acts or omissions of the City and those within the control of the City.

6. Delays occurring due to the acts or om issions of a utility, so long as Construction Manager has coordinated with the utility causing the delay and the delay occurs despite reasonable steps taken by Construction Manager to avoid the delay.

7. Delays resulting from weather condition s that m ake it unreasonable to perform the Work in accordance with the Master Schedule.

C. <u>Process for Requesting Extension of Time</u>. In order to obtain an extension of time due to an Excus able Delay, the Construction Manager must comply with the following requirements: The Construction Manager shall notify the City of the Excusable Delay as soon as practicable, but in no event m ore than seven Days after the Construction Manager becom es aware of the occurrence of the Excusable Delay. Such notice shall describe the Excusable Delay and shall state the approximate number of Days the Construction Manager shall notify the City of the number of Days the Construction Manager shall notify the City of the number of Days the Construction Manager shall notify the City of the number of Days the Construction Manager shall notify the City of the number of Days the Construction Manager shall notify the City of the number of Days the Construction Manager shall notify the City of the number of Days the Construction Manager shall notify the City of the number of Days the Construction Manager shall notify the City of the number of Days the Construction Manager shall notify the City of the number of Days the Construction Manager shall notify the City of the number of Days the Construction Manager shall notify the City of the number of Days the Construction Manager shall notify the City of the number of Days the Construction Manager shall notify the City of the number of Days the Construction Manager shall notify the City of the number of Days the Construction Manager shall notify the City of the number of Days the Construction Manager shall notify the City of the number of Days the Construction Manager shall notify the City of the number of Days the Construction Manager shall notify the City of the number of Days the Construction Manager shall notify the City of the number of Days the Construction Manager shall notify the City of the number of Days the Construction Manager shall notify the City of the number of Days the Construction Manager shall notify the City of the number of Days the Construction Manager shal

Excusable Delay. In the event that the d elay arises as a result of a Ch ange Order request by the City, the request for an extensi on of time contained in the resulting Change Order proposal or amendment to this Agreement, as applicable, shall be deemed sufficient for purp oses of this Subsection.

D. <u>City Determination</u>. Within 10 Days after cessation of an event giving rise to either an Excusable Dela y or Inexcusable Delay, the P arties will use good faith efforts to agree on the extent to which the Work has been delayed and whether the delay is an Excusable Delay or an Inexcusable Delay. In the absence of agreement between the Parties as to the thencurrent status of Excusable Delays and In excusable Delays, th e City will provide the Construction Manager with written notice of City's determination of the num ber of Days of Excusable Delay and/o r Inexcusable Delay with in 10 Days after receipt by the City of the Construction Manager's written request for such determination. The Construction Manager shall not, however, deem an issuance by the City of such a determination to be a concurrence with any matters set forth in the Construction Manager's request. The Construction Manager m ay invoke the dispute resolution procedures set f orth in Article 13 below with resp ect to such determination.

6.7 <u>Concurrent Delays</u>. To the extent the Construction Manager may be entitled to an extension of time due to an Excusable Delay, but the performance of the Work would have been suspended, delayed or interrupted by the fault or neglect of the Construction Manager or by an Inexcusable Delay, the Construction Manager shall not be entitled to any additional costs for the period of such concurrency.

Weather Delays. The Construction Manager shall include and clearly identify an 6.8 appropriate number of Days of weather-related delays within (A) the aggregate Master Schedule for the Work and within the portions of the Master Schedule submitted with each GMP Proposal relating to any phase of the Project and (B) each GMP Am endment. If the Construction Manager experiences additional weather-related delays beyond the number of Days set forth in the Master Schedule and the GMP Am endment, the Construction Manager shall be entitled to commensurate extension of ti me and reim bursement of costs asso ciated with such delay; provided such requests for extensions of time are submitted and approved according to the process set forth in Section 6.6 above. If the Construction Manager fails to include an appropriate number of Days of weather-related delays within the applicable GMP Proposal for any portion of the Project, the Construction Manage r shall not be eligible for any extension of time or reimbursement of costs related to otherwise Excusable Delays relating to weather for the applicable GMP Proposal.

6.9 <u>Liquidated Damages</u>.

A. <u>Established</u>. The Construction Manager and the City acknowledge that in the event that the Construction Manager fails to ach ieve Substantial Completion or Final Completion of the Project by the dates established therefore in the applicable GMP Amendment, as adjusted, the City will incur substantial damages and the extent of such damages shall be incapable of accurate measurement. Nonetheless, the Parties acknowledge that on the date of this Agreement, the amount of liquidated da mages set forth below represents a good faith estimate as to the actual potential damages that the City would incur as a result of late Substantial Completion or Final Completion of the Project. Such liquidated damages shall be the sole and exclusive remedy of the City f or late completion of the Project, and the City hereby waives all other remedies available at law or in equity with respect to losses resulting from late completion. The am ount of the liquidated damages calculated hereunder does not include any penalty.

B. <u>Amount of Liquidated Damages.</u>

1. If the Construction Manager fails to ac hieve Substantial Completion of for that portion of the Work applicable to a particular GMP Proposal on or before the Substantial Co mpletion date set forth in the applicable GMP Proposal, as adjusted, for any reason other than Excusable Delays, the Construction Manager shall pay to the City liquidated dam ages in the am ount per Day as determ ined by the Maricopa Association of Governm ents specifications existing on the date this Agreem ent is approved by the City Council (th e "MAG Specifications") for each Day Substantial Completion is delayed beyond the Substantial Co mpletion date set forth in the applicable GMP Amendment.

2. If the Construction Manager fails to achieve Final Completion of for that portion of the Work applicable to a particular GMP Proposal on or before the Final Completion date, as adjusted, for any reason other than Excusable Delays, the Construction Manager shall pay to the City liquidated dam ages in the amount per Day as determined by MAG Specifications for each Day Final Completion is delayed beyond the Final Completion date established according to the applicable GMP Amendment.

3. In no case m ay the amount of liquidated damages due under this Subsection 6.9(B) for any single D ay of delay exceed the highest amount, as determined according to MAG Specifications, that would be charged for any s ingle Inexcusable Delay existing on such Day.

4. Payment of liquidated dam ages is to be m ade contemporaneously with any required paym ent to the Construction Manager, and such paym ents may be offset against each other.

ARTICLE 7 CONTRACT PRICE

7.1 <u>Pre-construction Phase Compensation</u>.

A. <u>Project Designers' Services Not Included</u>. The cost of services performed directly by the Project Designers are not included in the Construction Manager's compensation.

B. <u>Amount</u>. The City shall pay the C onstruction Manager an a mount not to for services perform ed during the Pre-construction Phase, as set forth in Article 2 above, and as m ore particularly desc ribed in the Pre-Construction cost su mmary, attached hereto as <u>Exhibit J</u> and in corporated herein by reference, including all cost item s, allowances and reimbursable expenses.

C. <u>Equitable Adjustment</u>. Compensation of Pre-construction Services shall be equitably adjusted if such services extend beyond ______, for reasons beyond the reasonable control and not the fault or partial fault of the Construction Manager or as provided in Section 8.2 below. For changes in Pre-construction Services, compensation shall be adjusted as mutually agreed upon by the City and the Construction Manager at the tim e of such extended services.

D. <u>Payments</u>. Paym ents for Pre-con struction Services shall be due and payable within 30 Days following approval of the Construction Manager's monthly invoice by the City. Payments due the Construction Manager that are unpaid for more than 30 Days from the due date of the invoice shall bear interest at the statutory rate.

7.2 <u>Construction Phase Compensation</u>. The portion of Contract Price applicable to the Construction Services shall be the aggregate of all approved GMP Amendments.

A. <u>GMP</u>. The Guaranteed Maxim um Price is com posed of the Direct Construction Costs and the Construction Fee. The Construction Mana ger is at risk to cover any additional Project costs. To the extent the com bined total of the Direct Construction Costs and the Construction Fee at the conclusion of the Project is less than the GMP, the difference shall be retained by the City.

B. <u>GMP Adjustment</u>. If a GMP requires an adjustment due to changes in the Work, the cost of such changes is determined subject to Article 8. The markups permitted on such changes shall be no greater than the markups delineated in the approved GMP.

C. <u>City's Contingency</u>. City's Cont ingency funds are to be used at the discretion of the City to cover any increases in Project costs that re sult from City-directed changes or unforeseen Site conditions. City's Contingency will be approved in conjunction with the applicable GMP Amendment but will not be included in the full Contract Price. Markups for Construction Fee and taxes will be applied by the Construction Ma nager at the time that City's Contingency is used. The a mount of contingency for each GMP a mendment will be negotiated separately.

D. <u>Payment Data</u>. The Construction Manager shall submit to the City, upon request, all payrolls, reports, estimates, records and an y other data concern ing the W ork performed or to be perf ormed or concerning m aterials supplied or to be supplied, as well as Subcontractor or Consultant payment applications or invoices and such Subcontractor's or Consultant progress payment checks. The requirements of this Section shall be included in all contracts between the Construction Manager and its Subcontractors and Consultants. The City may exercise its rights under this Section as often as reasonably necessary in the City's sole judgment to ensure the City has a complete and accurate understanding of all Project costs.

7.3 <u>Adjustment in the Contract Price.</u> Adjustment to the respective com ponents of the Contract Price shall be made as follows:

A. <u>Changes in the Work</u>. For changes in the Work as provided in Article 8 below, the applicable Contract Price shall be adjusted as mutually agreed by the Parties, in writing, prior to commencement of any work pursuant to such changes.

B. <u>Delays in the Work</u>. For delay s in the Work not caused, in whole or in part, by the Construction Manager, Subcontractors, anyone directly or indirectly employed by them or anyone for whose acts they m ay be liable, there will be an equitable adjust ment in the Contract Price to compensate the Construction Manager for increased expenses due to unforeseeable circumstances, according to the requirements of Article 6 above.

C. <u>Replacement Work</u>. If the Construction Manager is placed in charge of managing the replacement of an in sured or un insured loss not caused by or the fault of the Construction Manager or other parties identified in Subsection 7.3(B) above, the Construction Manager shall be paid an additional fee in the same proportion that the applicable portion of the Contract Price bears to the estimated applicable Cost of the Work, or as otherwise agreed to by the Parties.

ARTICLE 8 CHANGES IN THE WORK

8.1 <u>Prescribed Methods for Changes.</u> Cha nges in Construction Manager's Services shall only be made by a written Change Directive or Change Order to this Agreem ent signed by the City and the Construction Manager. Changes involving (A) a change in the lump sum for the Pre-Construction Services set forth in Section 7.1 above or (B) a change in any GMP, shall be considered a Change Order and m ust be appr oved as an am endment to this Agreem ent and executed by the City and the Construction Manager. The Construction Manager shall not (A) perform any additional Services or (B) elim inate any duties included in the Services until a written amendment addressing the Change Order has been properly approved and executed by both Parties. The Construction Man ager shall proceed to perform the Services required by the Change Order only af ter receiving written noti ce from the City d irecting the Construction manager to proceed.

8.2 <u>Change Control System</u>. The Construction Manager shall establish and implement a change control system. All proposed changes shall first be de scribed in detail in writing by the requesting party. The requesting party shall submit detailed information to the Construction Manager for evaluation concerning the costs and time adjustments, if any, necessary to perform the proposed changed work. The Construction Manager shall discuss the proposed change with the a ppropriate Subcontractor and endeavor to determ ine the Subcontractor's basis for the cost to perform the work and the effect, if any, on the applicable GMP. The Construction Manager shall m ake a recommendation to the City pursuant to this Article 8 prior to the City's acceptance of all change requests.

8.3 <u>Change Directives; Change Orders; GMP Adjustments</u>. Changes in the Work that are within the general scope of this Agreem ent may be a complished by Change Directive without invalidating this Agreem ent; provided, however, that any change in the W ork that will result in an increase to a GMP or extension of the Substantial Completion date shall be pursuant to a Change Order approved by a w ritten amendment to this Agreement clearly delineating the

amounts attributable to compensation for the General Conditions Costs, the Construction Fee and other Cost of the Work.

8.4 <u>Determination of Cost.</u> An increase or decrease in a GMP resulting from a change in the Work shall be determined by one or more of the following methods:

- A. Unit prices set forth in this Agreement or as subsequently agreed.
- B. Mutually accepted, itemized lump sum.
- C. Costs determined as defined in Article 3 above.

D. If an increase or decreas e cannot be agreed to as set forth in Subsections 8.4(A) and (B) and the City issues a written or der for the Construction Manager to proceed with the chan ge, the cost of the change in the Work shall be determ ined by the reasonable expense or savings of the performance of the Work resulting from the change.

8.5 <u>No Obligation to Perform.</u> The Construction Manager shall not be obligated to perform changed Work until a Change Directive or a Change Order/am endment to this Agreement, as applicable, has been executed by the City and the Construction Manager, except as provided in Subsection 8.4(D) above.

8.6 <u>Adjustment of Unit Prices.</u> If a proposed change alters original quantities to a degree that application of previously agreed to unit prices would be inequitable to either the City or the Construction Manager, the unit prices shall be equitably adjusted and, if the result is a n increase to a GMP, an amendment to this Agreement shall be executed.

8.7 <u>Unknown Conditions</u>. If, in the performance of the W ork, the Construction Manager or its Subcontractor finds latent, concealed or subsurface physical conditions that (A) differ from the conditions the Construction Manager or its Subcontractor should have reasonably anticipated, (B) differ substantially from available soils reports or (C) differ substantially and materially from those normally encountered and generally recognized as inherent in the kind of f work provided for in this Agreement at this location (occurrence of shifting and expansive soils, including clay soils and sandstone expressly not ed as commonly occurring in the Project area), then the applicable GMP compensation and/or the Substantial Completion date may be equitably adjusted only if the Construction Manager notifies the City with in seven Day s after the conditions are first observed in accordance with Article 6 above.

8.8 <u>Emergencies</u>. In any emergency affecting the safety of persons and/or property, the Construction Manager shall act, at its discretion, to prevent threatened damage, injury or loss. Any change in a GMP, com pensation for Pre-construction Services, the Contract Price and /or extension of the Substantial Completion date on account of emergency work shall be determined as provided in this Agreement.

ARTICLE 9 PAYMENT

9.1 <u>Progress Payments</u>.

A. <u>Submittal Process</u>. On or before the 15th day of each month after the construction phase has commenced, the Construction Manager shall submit to the City an "Application for Payment" consisting of the Cost of the Work performed up to the end of the prior month, including the cost of material stored on the Site or at other locations approved by the City, along with a proportionate share of the Construction Fee. For the purpose of audit, prior to submission of the next Application for Payment, the Construction Manager shall make available at the request of the City a statement accounting for the disbursement of funds received under the previous Application. The form and extent of such statement shall be as agreed upon between the City and Construction Manager.

B. <u>City's Payment</u>. W ithin seven Days after approval of each m onthly Application for Payment, the City shall pay directly to the Construction Manager the appropriate amount for which Application for Pay ment is made, less amounts (1) previously paid by the City, (2) sufficient to pay expenses the City reasonably expects to incur in correcting deficiencies that are set forth in writing and pro vided to the Construction Manager and (3) any retainage as set forth in Section 9.2 below.

C. <u>No Liens</u>. The Construction Mana ger warrants and guarantees that the title to all Work, materials and equipment covered by an Application for Pay ment, whether incorporated in the Project or not, will pass to the City upon receipt of such payment by the Construction Manager free and clear of all liens, claims, security interests or encumbrances.

D. <u>Non-Conforming Work</u>. The City's progress payment, occupancy or use of the Project, whether in whole or in part, shall not be deemed as acceptance of an y Work not conforming to the requirements of this Agreement or the Contract Documents.

E. <u>Unfinished Items</u>. Upon Substantia l Completion of the Work, the City shall pay the Construction Manager the unpaid balance of the Cost of the Work, General Conditions Costs and the Construction Fee, less a sum equal to the Construction Manager's estimated cost of completing any unfinished items as agreed to be tween the City and the Construction Manager as to extent and time for completion. The City thereaf ter shall pay the Construction Manager monthly the am ount retained for unfinished items as each item is completed.

9.2 <u>Retainage</u>.

A. <u>Exemptions to Retainage Requirement</u>. No retain age shall be withheld with respect to gross receipts tax and premiums for bonds and insurance.

B. <u>Amount Retained</u>. With respect to the Work, the City shall retain 10% of the amount of each estim ate until Final Com pletion and acceptance of all m aterial, equipment and work covered by the Contract Documents.

1. Any securities submitted by Construction Manager in lieu of retainage as may be allowed by law, shall be deposited in an escrow account by the City. The City shall be lis ted as payee or multiple payee with Construction Manager on all such securities.

2. When the Work is 50% completed, one-half of the amount retained including any securities substitute d pursuant to Subsection 9.2(B)(1) shall be paid to the Construction Manager upon the Construct tion Manager's request, provided the Construction Manager is m aking satisfactory progress on the W ork and there is no specific cause or claim requiring a greater amount to be retained. After the construction Work is 50% com pleted, no more than 5% of the amount of any subsequent progress payments made under the Contract Docu ments may be retained, provided the Construction Manager is making satisfactory progress on the Project. If, at any time, the City determines satisfactory progress is not being made, 10% retention shall be reinstated for all progress payments made under the Contract Documents after the determination.

9.3 <u>Payment for On-site and Off-site Stored Materials</u>. Payment shall be m ade on account of materials and equipment delivered and suitably stored at the Site for subsequent incorporation in the Work. Payment may similarly be made for materials and equipment suitably stored off the Site, conditioned upon the Construction Manager furnishing evidence to the Owner that (A) title to the materials and equipment will pass to the City upon payment therefore, (B) the materials and equipment are adequately insured and (C) such other m atters as the City m ay reasonably request in order to protect its interests.

9.4 <u>Title to Construction Work</u>. The Construction Manager warrants that title to all Work covered by an Applica tion for Payment shall pass to the City no late r than the time of payment. The Construction Manager further warrants that, upon submittal of an Application for Payment, all W ork for which Applica tions for Payment have been previously issued and payments received from the City shall be free a nd clear of liens, claim s, security interests or encumbrances in favor of the Construction Manager, Subcontractors, material suppliers, or other persons or entities making a claim by reason of having provided labor, materials and equipment relating to the Work.

9.5 <u>Offset</u>.

A. <u>Offset for Damages</u>. In addition to all other remedies at law or equity, the City may offset against any m oney due to the Construction Manager any a mounts Construction Manager owes to the City for dam ages resulting from breach or deficiencies in performance or breach of any obligation under this Agreement.

B. <u>Offset for Delinquent Fees or Taxe s</u>. The City m ay offset against any money due to the Construction Manager any amounts Construction Manager owes to the City for delinquent fees, transaction privilege taxes a nd property taxes, including any interest or penalties.

9.6 <u>Final Payment</u>.

A. <u>Fully Completed Work</u>. Final payment, consisting of the unpaid balance of (1) the Cost of the W ork, (2) compensation for Pre-Construction Services and (3) the Construction Fee, shall be due and payable wh en the Work is fully completed and accepted by the City. Before issuance of final payment, the City may request satisfactory evidence that all payrolls, materials bills and other indebtedness connected with the Work have been paid or otherwise satisfied.

B. <u>Waiver of Claims</u>. In making final payment, the City waives all c laims against the Construction Manager except for:

- 1. Outstanding liens.
- 2. Improper workmanship or defective materials.

3. Work not in confor mance with the Contract Documents or work not completed.

4. Terms of any special warran ties required by the Contract Documents.

5. Delivery to City of all warran ties, operation and m aintenance manuals, record drawings and other documents as required by the Contract Documents.

6. Right to audit Construction Manage r records for a period of three

years.

7. Claims previously made in writing that remain unsettled.

C. <u>Acceptance as Waiver</u>. Acceptance of final payment by the Construction Manager shall constitute a waiver of affirmative claims by the Construction Manager against the City, its employees, elected officials and ag ents, except those previously made in writing and identified as unsettled at the time of final payment.

9.7 <u>Payments to Subcontractors</u>.

A. The Construction Manager shall pay its Subcontractors or suppliers within seven Days of receipt of each progress payment from the City and as req uired by Arizona law. The Construction Manager shall pay for the amount of Work performed or materials supplied by each Subcontractor or Supplier as accepted a nd approved by the City with each progress payment. In addition, any reduction of retention by the City to the Construction Manager shall result in a corresponding reduction to Subcont ractors or suppliers who have performed satisfactory work. The Construction Manager shall pay Subcontra ctors or suppliers the reduced retention within 14 Days of the payment of the reduction of the retention to the Construction Manager. No Contract between the Construction Manager and its Subcontractors and suppliers may materially alter the rights of any Subcontractor or supplier to receive prompt payment and retention reduction as provided herein or by Arizona law.

B. <u>Failure to Timely Pay</u>. The Construction Manager agrees that if it fails to make payments in accordance with these provisions, the City may take any one or more of the following actions:

1. Hold the Construction Manager in default under this Agreement.

2. Withhold future payments, in cluding retention, until proper payment has been m ade to Subcontractors or suppliers in accord ance with these provisions.

3. Reject all future offers to perform work for the City f rom the Construction Manager for a period not to exceed one year from Substantial Completion date of this Project.

- 4. Terminate this Agreement.
- 5. Make a claim against the bonds required pursuant to Article 11.

C. <u>No Waiver</u>. Should the City fail or delay in exercising or enforcing any right, power, privilege, or remedy under this Section, such failure or delay shall not be deem ed a waiver, release, or modification of the requirements of this Section or of any of the term s or provisions thereof.

D. <u>Inclusion in Subcontracts</u>. The C onstruction Manager shall include these prompt payment provisions in every subcontract, including procurement of materials and leases of equipment for this Agreement.

9.8 <u>Record Keeping and Finance Controls.</u>

A. <u>Retention Requirement</u>. Records of the Construction Manager's direct personnel payroll, reimbursable ex penses pertaining to this Project and records of accounts between the City and the Construction Manage r shall be kept on a generally recognized accounting basis and shall be available for three years after Final Completion of the Project.

B. <u>Audit Rights</u>. The City, its authorized representative, and/or the appropriate federal agency, rese rve the right to audit the Construction Manager's records to verify the accuracy and appropriateness of all pricing data, including da ta used to negotiate Contract Documents and any Change Orders.

C. <u>Pricing Data Inaccu racies</u>. The City reserves the right to decrease Contract Price and/or payments made on this Agreement, in an amount determined by the City in its sole discretion, if, upon audit of the Construction Manager's records, the audit discloses the Construction Manager has provided false, misleading, or inaccurate cost and pricing data. D. <u>Inclusion in Subcontracts.</u> The Construction Manager shall include a similar provision in all of its agreem ents with Subconsultants and Subcontractors providing services under the Contract Documents to ensure the City, its authorized representative, and/or the appropriate federal agency, has access to the Subconsultants' and Subcontractors' records to verify the accuracy of cost and pricing data.

E. <u>City Remedies</u>. The C ity reserves the right to decr ease Contract Price and/or payments made under this Agreem ent, in an amount determined by the C ity in its sole discretion, if the above provisi on is not included in Subcons ultant's and Subcontractor's contracts, and one or m ore Subconsultants and/or Subcontractors do not allow the City to audit their records to verify the accuracy and appropriateness of pricing data.

ARTICLE 10 INSURANCE AND INDEMNITY

10.1 <u>Insurance Representations and Requirements</u>.

A. <u>General</u>.

1. <u>Insurer Qualifications</u>. W ithout limiting any obligations or liabilities of the Construction Manager, the Construction Manager shall purchase and maintain, at its own ex pense, hereinafter stipulated minimum insurance with insurance companies authorized to do business in the State of Arizona pursuant to ARIZ. REV. STAT. § 20-206, as am ended, with an AM Best, In c. rating of A- or a bove with policies and forms satisfactory to the City. Failure to maintain insurance as specified herein may result in termination of this Agreement at the City's option.

2. <u>No Representation of Coverage Adequacy</u>. By requiring insurance herein, the City does not represent that coverage and limits will be adequate to protect the Construction Manager. The City reserves the right to review any and all of the insurance policies and/or endorsements cited in this Agreement but has no obligation to d o so. Failure to demand such evidence of full compliance with the insurance requirements set forth in this Agreement or failure to identify any insurance deficiency shall not re lieve Construction Manager from, nor be construed or deemed a waiver of, its obligation to maintain the required insurance at all times during the performance of this Agreement.

3. <u>Additional Insured</u>. All insu rance coverage, except Workers ' Compensation insurance and Professional Liability insurance, if applicable, shall name, to the fullest extent permitted by law for claims arising out of the performance of this Agreement, the City, its ag ents, representatives, officers, directors, officials and employees as Addition al Named Insured as specified under the respective coverage sections of this Agreement.

4. <u>Coverage Term</u>. All insurance required herein shall be maintained in full force and effect until all work or services required to be performed under the terms of this Agreement are satisfactorily perform ed, completed and formally accepted by the City, unless specified otherwise in this Agreement. 5. <u>Primary Insurance</u>. Constructi on Manager's insurance shall be primary insurance with respect to performance of this Agreement and in the protection of the City as an Additional Insured.

6. <u>Claims Made</u>. In the event any insurance policies required by this Agreement are written on a "claims made" basis, coverage shall extend, either by keeping coverage in force or purchasing an exte nded reporting option, for three years past completion and acceptance of the services. Such continu ing coverage shall be evidenced by submission of annu al Certificates of Insurance and necessary end orsements citing applicable coverage is in for rce and contains the provisions as required herein for the three-year period.

7. <u>Waiver</u>. All policie s, excluding Professional Liability but including Workers' Compensation insurance, shall contain a waiver of rights of recovery (subrogation) against the City, its agents, representatives, officials, officers and employees for any claim s arising out of the work or services of Construction Manager. Construction Manager shall arrange to have such subrogation waivers incorporated into each policy via formal written endorsement thereto.

8. <u>Policy Deductibles and/or Self-Insured Retentions</u>. The polic ies set forth in these requirem ents may provide coverage that contains deductibles or selfinsured retention am ounts. Such deductibles or self-insured retention shall not be applicable with respect to the polic y limits provided to the City. Cons truction Manager shall be solely responsible for any such deductible or self-insured retention amount.

9. <u>Use of Sub contractors</u>. If a ny work under this Agreement is subcontracted in any way, Construction Mana ger shall execute written agreem ents with its subcontractors containing the indemnification provisions set forth in this Article and insurance requirements set forth herein prot ecting the City and Construction Manager. Construction Manager shall be responsible for executing any agreem ents with its subcontractors and obtaining certificates of insurance verifying the insurance requirements.

10. Evidence of Insurance. Prior to commencing any work or services under this Agreement, Construction Manager will provide the City with suitable evidence of insurance in the form of certificates of insurance and a copy of the declaration page(s) of the insu rance policies as required by this Agreem ent, issued by Construction Manager's insurance in surer(s) as evidence that policies are p laced with acceptable insurers as specified herein and provide the required coverages, conditions and limits of coverage specified in this Agreement and that such coverage and pr ovisions are in full force and effect. Confidential information such as the policy premium may be redacted from the declaration page(s) of each insurance e policy, provided that such redactions do not alter any of the information required by this Agreem ent. The City shall reasonably rely upon the certificates of insurance and declaration page(s) of the insurance policies as evidence of coverage but such acceptance and reliance shall not waive or alter in any way the insurance requirements or oblig ations of this Agreem ent. If any of the policies required by this Agree ment expire during the life of this Agreem ent, it shall be Construction Manager's responsibility to forward renewal certificates and declaration page(s) to the City 30 Days prior to the expiration date. All certificates of insurance and declarations required by this Agreement shall be identified by referencing this Agreement. A \$25.0 0 administrative fee shall be assessed for all certificates or declarations received without a reference to this Agreement. Additionally, certificates of insurance and declaration page(s) of the insurance policies submitted without referencing this Agreement will be subject to rejection and may be returned or discarded. <u>Certificates of insurance and declaration page(s) shall specifically include the following provisions</u>:

a. The City, its agents, represen tatives, officers, directors, officials and employees are Additional Insureds as follows:

i. Commercial General Liability – Under Insurance Services Office, Inc., ("ISO") Form CG 20 10 03 97 or equivalent.

ii. Auto Liability – Under ISO For m CA 20 48 or equivalent.

iii. Excess Liability – Fo llow Form to underlying insurance.

b. Construction Manager's insurance shall be prim ary insurance with respect to performance of this Agreement.

c. All policies, except for Profession al Liability, including Workers' Compensation, waive rights of recovery (subrogation) against City, its agents, representatives, officients, officials and employees for any claim s arising out of work or services perform ed by Construction Manager under this Agreement.

d. ACORD certificate of insurance form 25 (2014/01) is preferred. If ACORD certificate of in surance form 25 (2001/08) is used, the phrases in the cancellation pr ovision "endeavor to" and " but failure to mail su ch notice shall impose no obligation or liability of any kind upon the company, its agents or representatives" shall be d eleted. Certificate forms other than ACORD form shall have similar restrictive language deleted.

11. <u>Endorsements</u>. Construction Manager shall provide the City with the necessary endorsements to ensure City is provided the insurance coverage set forth in this Article 10.

B. <u>Required Insurance Coverage</u>.

1. <u>Commercial General Liability</u>. Construction Manager shall maintain "occurrence" form Commercial General Liability insurance with an unimpaired limit of not less than \$1,000,000 for each occurrence, \$2,000,000 Products and Completed Operations Annual Aggregate a nd a \$2,000,000 General Aggregate Lim it. The policy shall cov er liability arising from premises, operations, independent contractors, products-completed operations, personal injury and advertising injury. Coverage under the policy will be at leas t as broad as ISO policy form CG 00 010 93 or equivalent thereof, including but not lim ited to, separation of insured's clause. To the fullest extent allowed by law, f or claims arising out of the performance of this Agreement, the City, its agents, representatives, officers, officials and employees shall be cited as an Additional Insured under ISO, Commercial General Liability Additional Insured Endorsement form CG 20 10 03 97, or equivalent, which shall read "W ho is an Insured (Section II) is amended to include as an insured the person or organization shown in the Schedule, but only with respect to li ability arising out of "your work" for that insured by or for you." If any Excess insurance is utilized to fulfill the requirem ents of this Subsection, such Excess insurance.

2. <u>Vehicle Liability</u>. Construction Ma nager shall maintain Business Automobile Liability insurance with a limit of \$1,00 0,000 each occurrence on Construction Manager's owned, hired and non-owned vehicles assigned to or used in the performance of the Constructio n Manager's work or servi ces under this Agreem ent. Coverage will be at least as broad as ISO coverage code "1" "any auto" policy form CA 00 01 12 93 or equivalent thereof. To the fullest extent allowed by law, for claims arising out of the performance of this Agreement, the City, its ag ents, representatives, officers, directors, officials and em ployees shall be cited as an Addition al Insured under ISO Business Auto policy Designated Insured Endorse ment form CA 20 48 or equivalent. If any Excess insurance is utilized to fulfill the requirements of this Subsection, such Excess insurance shall be "follow for m" equal or broader in coverage scope than underlying insurance.

3. <u>Professional Liability</u>. If this Agreem ent is the subject of any professional services or work, or if the Construction Manager engages in any professional services or work in any way related to performing the work under this Agreem ent, the Construction Manager shall maintain Professional Liability insurance covering negligent errors and omissions arising out of the Services performed by the Construction Manager, or anyone employed by the Construction Manager r, or anyone for whose negligent acts, mistakes, errors and o missions the Construction Manager is legally liable, with an unimpaired liability insurance limit of \$2,000,000 each claim and \$2,000,000 annual aggregate.

4. <u>Workers' Compensation Insurance</u>. Construction Manager shall maintain Workers' Compensation insurance to cover obligations im posed by federal and state statutes having jurisdiction over Construction Manager's employees engaged in the performance of work or services under this Agreement and shall also maintain Employers Liability Insurance of not less than \$500,000 for each accident, \$500,000 disease for each employee and \$1,000,000 disease policy limit.

5. <u>Builder's Risk Insurance</u>. Unless expressly waived by the City in a written amendment to this Agreement, the Construction Manager shall be responsible for

purchasing and maintaining insurance to protect the Project fr om perils of physical loss. The insurance shall provide for the full cost of replacem ent for the entire Project at the time of any loss. T he insurance shall inc lude as na med insureds the City , the Construction Manager, and the Construction Manager's Subcontractors and shall insure against loss from the perils of fire and all- risk coverage for physical loss or dam age due to theft, vandalism , collapse, m alicious mischief, transit, flood, earthquake, testing, resulting loss arising from defective design, negligent workmanship or defective material. The Construction Manager shall increase the c overage limits as necessary to reflect changes in the estimated replacement cost.

C. <u>Cancellation and Expiration Notice</u>. Insurance required herein shall not expire, be canceled, or be materially changed without 30 Days' prior written notice to the City.

10.2 Indemnity. To the fullest extent permitted by law, the Construction Manager shall indemnify and hold harm less the C ity and each council member, officer, employee or agent thereof (the City and any such person being here in called an "Indemnified Party"), for, from and against any and all losses, claim s, damages, liabilities, costs and expenses (including, but not limited to, r easonable attorneys' fees, court costs and the costs of ap pellate proceedings) to which any such Indemnified Party may become subject, under any theory of liability whatsoever ("Claims") to the exten t that such Claim s (or actions in respect thereof) are caus ed by the negligent acts, recklessness or intentional misconduct of the Construction Manager, its officers, employees, agents, or any tier of subcontractor in connection with Construction Manager's work or services in the perform ance of this Agreement. The am ount and type of insurance coverage requirements set forth below will in no way be construed as limiting the scope of the indemnity in this Section.

ARTICLE 11 BONDS

Performance Bond. After the City and the Construction Manager have agreed to a 11.1 GMP but prior to commencing the Construction Services attributable to suc h GMP, the Construction Manager shall be required to furnish the City with an irre vocable security binding the Construction Manager to provide faithful pe rformance of the Agreem ent in the am ount of 100% of the percentage of the GMP attributable to the Construction Se rvices, payable to the City, and shall not include the cost of any de sign services, preconstruction services, finance services, maintenance services, operations services or any other related services. Performance security shall be in the for m of a performance bond, certified check or cashier's check. If the Construction Manager fails to execute the security document as required, the Construction Manager may be found in material default of this Agreement, permitting the City to term inate this Agreement for cause as set forth in Section 12 below. In case of default the City reserves all rights. All performance bonds shall be executed on the form attached hereto as Exhibit K, duly executed by the Construction Manager as Princi pal and having as Surety thereon a Surety company approved by the City and holding a Cer tificate of Authority issued by the Arizona Department of Insurance to transact surety busine ss in the State of Arizona. Individual sureties are unacceptable. All Insurers and S ureties shall have at the time of submission of the proposal an A.M. Best's Key Rating Guide of "A-" or better as currently listed in the most recent Best Key Guide, published by the A.M. Best Company.

Payment Bond. After the City and the Construction Manager have agreed to a 11.2 GMP but prior to commencing the Construction Services attributable to suc h GMP, the Construction Manager shall be required to furnish the City with an irrevocab le security for the protection of claim ants supplying labor or m aterials to the Construction Manager or any Subcontractor in the prosecution of the constr uction and not for the protection of persons providing any design services, preconstruction services, finance services, maintenance services, operations services or other related services related to the Agreement. Payment security shall be in the amount of 100% of the portion of the GMP attributable to the Construction Services and be payable to the City. Payment security shall be in the form of a payment bond, certified check or cashier's check. If the Construction Man ager fails to execute the security document as required, the Construction Manager m ay be found in material default of this Agreem ent, permitting the City to term inate this Agreement for cause as set forth in Section 12 below. All payment bonds shall be executed on a the form a ttached hereto as Exhi bit L, duly executed by the Construction Manager as Principal and having as Surety thereon a Surety company approved by the City and holding a Certificate of Authority issued by the Arizona Department of Insurance to transact surety business in the State of Arizona. Individual sureties are unaccep table. All Insurers and Sureties shall have at the time of submission of the proposal an A.M. Best's Key Rating Guide of "A-" or better as cu rrently listed in the most recent Best Key Guide, published by the A.M. Best Company.

ARTICLE 12 TERMINATION AND SUSPENSION

12.1 <u>Termination by the Construction Manager</u>.

A. <u>Procedure</u>. Upon 30 Days' written notice to the City of one of the reasons set forth below, and if the City fails to cure or initiate reasonable action to cure within 30 Days of receipt of said notice, the Construction Manager may terminate this Agreement for any of the following:

1. If the Work has been stopped for a 60-Day period:

a. Under court order or order of other governm ental authorities having jurisdiction; or

b. As a result of the declarat ion of a national emergency or other governmental act during which, through no act or fault of the Construction Manager, materials are not available.

2. If the Work is suspended by the City for more than 60 Days.

3. If the City materially delays the Construction Manager in the performance of the Work.

4. If the City otherwise materially breaches this Agreement.

B. <u>Payment to Construction Manager</u>. Upon term ination by the Construction Manager in accordance with Subsection 12.1 (A) above, the Construction Manager er shall be entitled to recover from the City payment for all Work completed to the date of termination plus reasonable demobilization costs, subcontract and purchase order term ination costs, reasonable overhead, extended general conditions and profit on the Work performed. The City may subtract reasonable estimates of costs for deficient work from the payments noted above.

12.2 <u>Termination by the City for Cause</u>.

A. <u>Construction Manager Default.</u> If the Construction Manager refuses or fails, except in cases for which extension of time is provided, to supply sufficient properly skilled staff or proper m aterials, or disregards laws, ordinances, ru les, regulations, or orders of any public authority jurisdiction, or otherwise s ubstantially violates or m aterially breaches any term or provision of this Agreem ent, and such nonperformance or viol ation continues without cure for 15 Days after the Construction Manager receives written notice of such nonperformance or violation from the City, then the City may, without prejudice to any right or remedy otherwise available to the City, terminate this Agreement.

B. <u>Construction Manager Insolvency</u>. Upon the appointment of a receiver for the Construction Manager, or if the Construction Manager m akes a general assignment for the benefit of creditors, the City m ay terminate this Agreement, without prejudice to any right or remedy otherwise av ailable to the City, up on giving three Days' written notice to the Construction Manager. If an order for relief is entered under the bankruptcy code with respect to the Construction Manager, the City may terminate this Agreement by giving three Days' written notice to the Construction Manager, the City may terminate this Agreement by giving three Days' written for the Construction Manager unless the Construction Manager or the trustee does all of the following:

- 1. Promptly cures all breaches within such three-Day period.
- 2. Provides adequate assurances of future performance.
- 3. Compensates the City for actual pecuniary loss resulting from such breach(es).

4. Assumes the obligations of the Construction Manager within the established time limits.

C. <u>Failure to Agree on a GMP</u>. If the City and the Construction Manager fail, after good faith efforts, to agree upon a GMP, this Agreem ent may be terminated upon 15 Days' notice from either Party to the other. In the event of a termination for failure to agree on a GMP, the Construction Manager's sole and exclusive right and remedy shall be to be paid for all Work performed and to receive equitable adjustm ent for all W ork performed through the date of termination plus reasonable demobilization costs, subcontract and purc hase order termination costs, reasonable overhead and profit on the Work performed. The Construction Manager shall not be entitled to be paid any amount as profit for unperform ed Work or Services or consideration for the termination under this Subsection.

12.3 <u>Termination by the City for Convenien ce</u>. The City may, upon 30 Days' written notice to the Construction Manager, terminate this Agreement, in whole or in part, f or the convenience of the City, without prejudice to any right or remedy otherwise available to the City. Upon receipt of such notice, the Construction Manager shall immediately discontinue all services affected unless such notice directs o therwise. In the event of a term ination for convenience of the City, the Construction Manager's sole and exclusive right and remedy shall be to be paid for all Work performed and to receive equitable adjustment for all Work performed through the date of termination plus reasonable demobilization costs, subcontract and purchase order term ination costs, reasonable overhead and profit on the Work performed. The Construction Manager shall not be entitled to be paid any amount as profit for unperform ed Work or Services or consideration for the termination of convenience by the City.

12.4 <u>Set Off.</u> Upon term ination of this Agreement by the City, the City shall be entitled to furnish or have furnished the Services to be perform ed hereunder by the Construction Manager by whatever m ethod the City m ay deem expedient. Also, in such case, the Construction Manager shall not be entitled to receive any further payment until completion of the Work and the total compensation to the Construction Manager under this Agreement shall be the amount that is equitable under th e circumstances. If the City and the Construction Manager are unable to agree on the am ount to be paid under the foregoing sentence, the City shall fix an amount, if any, that it deems appropriate in consideration of all of the circumstances surrounding such termination, and shall make payment accordingly. The Construction Manager may dispute the City's assessm ent of the term ination amount by the m ethod of dispute resolution under Article 13 of this Agreement.

12.5 <u>Suspension by the City for Convenience</u>.

A. <u>Procedure</u>. The City may order the Construction Manager in writing to suspend, delay or interrupt all or any part of the Work without cause for such period of time as the City may determine to be appropriate for its convenience, but not in abrogation of the rights given Construction Manager in Section 12.1 above.

B. <u>Adjustments to GMP and Schedule.</u> Adjustments caused by suspension, delay or interruption shall be m ade for increases in the applicable GMP and/or the applicable Substantial Completion date. No adjustm ent shall be made if the Construction Manager is or otherwise would have been responsible for the su spension, delay or interruption of the W ork, or if another provision of this Agreement is applied to render an equitable adjustment.

ARTICLE 13 DISPUTE RESOLUTION

13.1 <u>Scope</u>. Notwithstanding anything to the contrary provided elsewhere in the Contract Documents, except for Subsection 13.4 (G) below, the alternative dispute teresolution ("ADR") process provided for herein shall be the exclusive means for resolution of claims or disputes arising under, relating to or touching upon the Agreement, the interpretation thereof or the performance or breach by any p arty thereto, including but not limited to original claims or disputes asserted as cross claims, counterclaims, third party claims or claims for indemnity or

subrogation, in any threatened or ongoing litigation or arbitration with th ird parties, if such disputes involve parties to agreements containing this ADR provision.

13.2 <u>Neutral Evaluator, Arbitrators</u>. The City will select a Neutral Evaluator to serve as set forth in this ADR process. The City and Construction Manager shall each select an arbitrator to serve as set forth in this ADR process. Each arbitrator selected shall be a member of the State Bar of the State of Ariz ona and shall have experience in the field of construction law. None of the arbitrators nor any of the arbitrator's firms shall have pr esently, or in the past, represented any party to the arbitration.

13.3 <u>Neutral Evaluation Pro cess</u>. If the Parties have been u nable to resolve the disputes after discussions and partnering, the following neutral evaluation process shall be used to resolve any such dispute.

A. <u>Notification of Dispute</u>. The City shall notify the Neutral Evaluator in writing of the existence of a dispute within 10 Days of the City or the Construction Manager declaring need to commence the neutral evaluation process.

B. <u>Non-Binding Informal Hearing</u>. The Neutral Evaluator shall schedule a non-binding informal hearing of the m atter to be held within seven Days from receipt o f notification of the existence of a dispute. The Neutral Evaluator may conduct the hearing in such manner as he deems appropriate and shall notify each party of the hearing and of its opportunity to present evidence it believes will resolve the dispute. Each party to the dispute shall be notified by the Neutral Evaluator that it shall submit a written outline of the issues and evidence intended to be in troduced at the hearing and the proposed resolution of the dispute to the Neutral Evaluator before the hearing com mences. Arbitrators shall not participate in su ch informal hearing or proceedings process. The Neutral E valuator is not bound by the rules of evidence when admitting evidence in the hearing and may limit the length of the hearing, the number of witnesses or any evidence introduced to the extent deemed relevant and efficient.

C. <u>Non-Binding Decision</u>. The Neutral Evaluator shall render a non-binding written decision as soon as possible, but not later than five Days after the hearing.

13.4 <u>Binding Arbitration P rocedure</u>. The following binding arbitration procedure, except as provided in Subsection 13.4(G) below, shall serve as the exclusive method to resolve a dispute if any party chooses not to accept the decision of the Neutral Evaluator. The party requesting binding arbitration shall notify the Neutral Evaluator in writing within three Days of receipt of the Neutral Evaluator's decision of a request for arbitration. If the Construction Manager requests arbitration it shall post a cash bond with the Ne utral Evaluator in an am ount agreed upon by the Parties or, in the event of no agreement, the Neutral Evaluator shall establish the amount of the cash bond to defray the cost of the arbitration as set forth in Subsection 13.4(M) and the proceeds from the bond shall be allocated in accost dance with Subsection 13.4(M) by the Arbitration Panel.

A. <u>Arbitration Panel</u>. The Arbitration Panel shall consist of three arbitrators: the City's appointed arbitrator , the Construction Manager's appointed arbitrator and a third arbitrator (or "Neutral Arbitrator") who shall be selected by the Parties' arbitrators as set forth in

Subsection 13.4(B) below. If one or m ore Subcontractor(s) is (are) involved in a dispute, the Subcontractors shall agree on an appointee to serve as arbitrator on behalf of all such Subcontractors. The Neutral Evaluator shall not participate in the proceedings.

B. <u>Selection of Neutral Arbitrator.</u> The Parties' arbitrators shall choose the Neutral Arbitrator within five Days of receipt of notification of a dispute from the Neutral Evaluator. The Neutral Arbitrator shall have the e same qualifications as those of the arbitrators set forth in Section 13. 2 above. In the event that the selected arbitrators cannot agree on the Neutral Arbitrator as set forth above, the Neutral Arbitrator shall be the "De fault Neutral Arbitrator." The Def ault Neutral Arbitrator shall be selected as follows: the City and the Construction Manager shall each submit two names to the presiding judge of the Maricopa County Superior Court, who shall select one person to serve as the Default Neutral Arbitrator.

C. <u>Expedited Hearing</u>. The Parties have structured this procedure with the goal of providing for the prom pt, efficient and final resolution of all disputes falling within the purview of this ADR process. To that end, any Party can petition the Neutral Evaluator to set an expedited hearing. If the Neutral Evaluator r determines that the c ircumstances justify it, the Neutral Evaluator shall contact the selected Arbitration Panel and arrange for scheduling of the arbitration at the earliest possible date. In any event, the hear ing of any dispute not expedited will commence as soon as practical but in no event later than 20 Days after notification of request for arbitration having been submitted. This deadline can be extended only with the consent of all the Parties to the dispute, or by decision of the Arbitra tion Panel upon a showing of emergency circumstances.

D. Procedure. The Arbitration Panel will select a chairman and will conduct the hearing in such a manner that will resolve disputes in a prompt, cost-effective manner giving regard to the rights of all parties. Each Party shall supply to the Arbitration Panel a written prehearing statement which shall contain a brief statement of the nature of the claim or defense, a list of witnesses and exhibits, a brief description of the subject matter of the testimony of eac h witness who will be called to testify, and an estimate as to the length of time that will be required for the arbitra tion hearing. The Arbitration Panel shall review and consider the Neutral Evaluator decision. The chairman shall determine the nature and scope of discovery, if any, and the manner of presentation of relevant evidence consistent with deadlines provided herein, and the Parties' objective that disputes be resolved in a prom pt and efficient manner. No discovery may be had of any materials or information for which a privilege is recognized by Arizona law. The chairman, upon p roper application, shall i ssue such orders as m ay be necessary and permissible under law to protect confidential, proprietary or sens itive materials or information from public disclosure or other m isuse. Any Party may make application to the Maricopa County Superior Court to have a protective order entered as may be appropriate to confirm such orders of the chairman.

E. <u>Hearing Days</u>. In order to effect uate Parties' goals, the hearing once commenced, will proce ed from Day to Day until conc luded, absent a s howing of emergency circumstances.

F. <u>Award</u>. The Arbitration Panel shall, within 10 Days from the conclusion of any hearing, by m ajority vote issue its award. The award shall include an allocation of fees

and costs pursuant to Subsection 13.4(M) below. The award is to be rendered in accordance with this Agreement and the laws of the State of Arizona.

G. <u>Scope of Award.</u> The Arbitration Panel shall be without authority to award punitive damages, and any such punitiv e damage award shall be void. The Arbitration Panel shall be without any author ity to issue an award again st any individual Party in excess of 20% of the original Agreem ent amount, but in no event shall any award exceed \$2,000,000, exclusive of interest, arbitration fees, costs and attorneys' fees. If an award is made against any individual Party in excess of \$100,000, exclusive of interest, arbitration fees, costs and attorneys' fees, it must be supported by written findings of fact, conclusions of law and a statem ent as to how damages were calculated. Any claim in excess of 20% of the original Agreement amount or in excess \$2,000,000 shall be subject to the juri sdiction of the Supe rior Court of Arizona, Maricopa County. Any Party may contest the validity of the amount claimed if an action is filed in the Superior Court.

H. <u>Jurisdiction</u>. The Arbitration Pane 1 shall not be bound for jurisdictional purposes by the am ount asserted in any Party's claim, but shall conduct a prelim inary hearing into the question of jurisdiction upon application of any Party at the earliest convenient time, but not later than the commencement of the arbitration hearing.

I. <u>Entry of Judg ment</u>. A ny Party can m ake application to the Maricopa County Superior Court for confirmation of an award, and for entry of judgment on it.

Severance and Joinder. To redu ce the po ssibility of inconsistent J. adjudications, the Neutral Evaluator or the Arbitration Panel, may: (1) at the requ est of any Party, join and/or sever Parties, and/or claims arising under other contracts containing this ADR provision and (2) the Neutral Eval uator, on his own authority, or the Arbitration Panel may, on its own authority, join or sever Parties and/or cl aims subject to this AD R process as they deem necessary for a just resolution of the dispute, consistent with the Parties' goal of the prompt and efficient resolution of disputes; provided, howev er, that the Construction Manager, the Project Designers and other Project professionals shall not be joined as a Party to any claim made by a Subcontractor. Nothing herein shall create the right by any Party to assert claims against another Party not germane to the Agreem ent or not rec ognized under the substantive law applicable to the dispute. Neither the Neutral Evaluator nor the Arbitration Panel is authorized to join to the proceeding Parties not in privity with the City. The Construction Manage er cannot be joined to any pending arbitration proceeding, without the Construction Manager's express written consent, unless the Construction Manager is given the opportunity to partic ipate in the selection of the non-City appointed arbitrator.

K. <u>Appeal</u>. Any party m ay appeal (1) errors of law by the Arbitration Panel if, but only if, the errors arise in an award in excess of \$100,000, (2) the exercise by the chairman or Arbitration Panel of any powers contrary to or inconsistent with this Agreement or (3) on the basis of any of the grounds provided in A RIZ. REV. STAT. § 12-1512. Appeals shall be to the Maricopa County Superior Court within 15 Days of entry of the award. The standard of review in such cases shall be that applicable to the consideration of a m otion for judgment notwithstanding the verdict, and the Maricopa County Superior Court shall have the authority to confirm, vacate, modify or remand an award a ppealed under this Section, but not to conduct a trial, entertain the introduction of new evidence or conduct a hearing *de novo*.

L. <u>Uniform Arbitration Act</u>. Except as otherwise provided herein, binding arbitration pursued under this provision shall be governed by the Uniform Arbitration Act as codified in Arizona in ARIZ. REV. STAT. § 12-1501, *et seq*.

M. <u>Fees and Costs</u>. Each Party shall bear its own fees and costs in connection with any informal hearing before the Neutral Evaluator. All fees and costs associated with any arbitration before the Arbitration Panel, includ ing without limitation the Arbitration Panelists' fees, and the prevailing Party's reas onable attorneys' fees, expert witness fees and costs, will be paid by the non-prevailing Party, except as provided for herein. In no event shall any Arbitrator's hourly fees be awarded in an am ount in excess of \$200 per hour and (1) costs shall not include any travel expenses in excess of mileage at the rate paid by the City, not to exceed a one way trip of 150 miles, and (2) all travel expenses, including meals, shall be reim bursed pursuant to the travel policy of the City in effect at the time of the hearing. The determination of prevailing and non-prevailing Parties, and the appropriate allocation of fees a nd costs, will be included in the award by the Arbitration Panel. Fees for the Neutral Evaluator shall be paid by the City.

N. <u>Confidentiality</u>. Any proceed ing initiated under ADR shall be deem ed confidential to the maximum extent allowed b y Arizona law and no Party shall, except for disclosures to a Party's attorneys or accountants, make any disclosure related to the disputed matter or to the outcome of any proceeding except to the extent required by law, or to seek interim equitable relief, or to enforce an agreement reached by the Parties or an award mate hereunder.

O. <u>Equitable Litigation</u>. Notwithstanding any other provision of ADR to the contrary, any Party can petition the Maricopa County Superior Court for interim equitable relief as necessary to preserve the status quo and prevent immediate and irreparable harm to a Party or to the Project pending resolution of a dispute pursuant to A DR provided herein. No court m ay order any permanent injunctive relief except as may be necessary to enforce an order entered by the Arbitration Panel. The fees and costs incurred in connection with any such equitable proceeding shall be determined and assessed in ADR.

P. <u>Change Order</u>. Any award in favor of the Construction Manager against the City or in favor of the City against the Construction Manager shall be reduced to a Change Order amendment to this Agreement and executed by the Parties in accordance with the award and the provisions of this Agreement.

Q. <u>Merger and Bar</u>. Any claim asserted pursuant to this ADR process shall be deemed to include all claims, demands, and requests for compensation for costs and losses or other relief, including the ex tension of the Ag reement performance period which reasonably should have or could have been brought against any Party that was or could have been brought into this ADR process, with respect to the subject claim. The Arbitration Panel shall apply legal principles commonly known as m erger and bar to deny any claim or claims against any Party regarding which claim or claims recovery has been sought or should have been sought in a previously adjudicated claim for an alleged cost, loss, breach, error, or omission.

R. <u>Inclusion in Other Contracts.</u> The Construction Manager shall cooperate with the City in ef forts to include this ADR provision in all other Project subcontracts. The Construction Manager agrees that any modification to this ADR provision that is included in the construction or other subcontracts shall also apply to the Construction Manager. It is the intent of the Parties that any changes to this ADR provision in later contracts will be evolutionary and designed to incorporate the term s of this ADR provision without mate rial changes to the substance or procedure of this ADR provision.

ARTICLE 14 ADDITIONAL PROVISIONS

14.1 <u>Confidentiality</u>. The Construction Manager shall not disclose or perm it the disclosure of any confidential information except to its agents, em ployees and Subcontractors who need such confidential information in order to properly perform their duties relative to this Agreement.

14.2 <u>Limitation and Assignment</u>. The City and the Construction Manager each bind themselves, their successors, assigns and legal representatives to the terms of this Agreement. Neither the City nor the Construction Manager shall assign or transfer its interest in this Agreement without the written c onsent of the other, except that the Construction Manager m ay assign accounts receivable to a commercial bank for securing loans without approval of the City. Nothing contained in this Section shall prevent the Construction Manager from employing such consultants, associates or Subcontractors as the Construction Manager may deem appropriate to assist in performance of the Services hereunder.

14.3 <u>Entire Agreement</u>. This Agree ment represents the entire and integrated agreement between the City and the Construction Manager and supersedes all prior negotiations, representations or agreements, either written or oral. This Agreement may be amended only by written instrument signed by both the City and the Construction Manager. Nothing contained in this Agreement is intended to ben efit any third party. Subcontractors, if any, and the Project Designers are not intended third-party beneficiaries of this Agreement.

14.4 <u>Severability</u>. If any provision of this Agreement is held as a matter of law to be unenforceable by a cou rt of competent jurisdiction, the remainder of this Agreem ent shall be enforceable without such provision.

14.5 <u>Meaning of Terms</u>. References made in the singular shall include the plural and the masculine shall include the feminine or neuter.

14.6 <u>Notices and Requests</u>. Any notice or other communication required or permitted to be given under this Agreement shall be in writing and shall be deemed to have been duly given if (A) delivered to the Party at the address set forth below, (B) deposited in the U.S. Mail, registered or certified, return r eccept requested, to the address set forth below or (C) given to a recognized and reputable overnight delivery service, to the address set forth below:

If to the City:	City of Avondale 11465 West Civic Center Drive Avondale, Arizona 85323 Attn: City Manager	
With copy to:	Gust Rosenfeld P.L.C. One East Washington Street, Suite 160 Phoenix, Arizona 85004-2553 Attn: Andrew J. McGuire	
If to Project Designers:		
	Attn:	
If to Construction Manager:		
	Attn:	

or at such o ther address, and to the atten tion of such other person or officer, as any Party m ay designate in writing by notice duly given pursuant to this Section. Notices shall be d eemed received (A) when delivered to the Party, (B) th ree business days after being placed in the U.S. Mail, properly addressed, with sufficient postage or (C) the following business day after being given to a recognized ov ernight delivery service, with the person giving the notice paying all required charges and instructing the delivery service to deliver on the following business day. If a copy of a notice is also given to a Party's counsel or other received by a Party shall mean and refer to the date on which a notice is deemed to have been received by a Party shall mean and refer to the date on which the Pa rty, and not its counsel or other recipient to which a copy of the notice may be sent, is deemed to have received the notice.

14.7 <u>Governing Law</u>. This Agreem ent shall be governed by the laws of the State of Arizona and venue shall be in Maricopa County.

14.8 <u>No Waiver of Performance</u>. The failure of either Party to insist, in any one or more instances, on the perform ance of any of the terms, covena nts or conditions of this Agreement, or to exercise any of its rights, shall not be construed as a waiver or relinquishm ent of such term, covenant, condition right with respect to further performance.

14.9 <u>Headings</u>. The headings given to any of the provisions of this Agreement are for ease of reference only and shall not be relied upon or cited for any other purpose.

14.10 <u>Asbestos Free Materials.</u> The Project is to be constructed by the Construction Manager with asbestos free m aterials. A wr itten, notarized statement on company letterhead shall be submitted to the City by the Construction Manager with the final payment request certifying that the Construction Manager has incorporated no asbest os material into the Project. Final payment shall be withheld until such statement is submitted. The Construction Manager shall agree that if materials containing asbestos are subsequently discovered at any future time to have been included in the c onstruction done by the Construct tion Manager or any of its Subcontractors or agents and were not specifi ed in the design or required by the Contract Documents, the Construction Manager shall be liab le for all costs related to the abatement of such asbestos and damages or claims against the City not withstanding any statute of limitations or other legal bar to any claim by the City.

14.11 <u>Cancellation</u>. This Agreem ent may be cancelled by the City pursuant to A RIZ. REV. STAT. § 38-511.

14.12 <u>Survival of Representations and Warranties</u>. Notwithstanding any other provision of this Agreement, the representations, warranties and covenants herein shall survive termination of this Agreement.

14.13 <u>Endangered Hardwoods Prohibited.</u> Construction Manager shall ensure that products containing endangered w ood species shall not be utilized in the construction of the Project unless exempted pursuant to ARIZ. REV. STAT. § 34-201(J), as amended.

14.14 Records and Audit Rights. Construction Manager's and its Subcontractor's books, records, correspondence, accounting proce dures and practices, and any other supporting evidence relating to this Agreement, including the papers of any Construction Manager and its Subcontractors' employees who perform any work or Services pursuant to this Agreem ent to ensure that the Construction Manager and its Subcontractors are complying with the warranty under Subsection 14.15 below (all the foregoing here inafter referred to as "Records"), shall be open to inspection and subject to audit and/ or reproduction during normal working hours by the City, to the extent necessary to adequately permit (A) evaluation and verification of any invoices, payments or claims based on Construction Mana ger's and its Subco ntractors' actual costs (including direct and indirect costs and overhead allocations) incurred, or units expended directly in the perform ance of work under this Agreem ent and (B) ev aluation of the Construction Manager's and its Subcontractor s' compliance with the Arizona employer sanctions law s referenced in Subsection 14.15 below. To the extent necessary for the City to audit Records as set forth in this Subsection, Construction Ma nager and its Subcontractors hereby waive any rights to keep such Records confidential. For the purpose of evaluating or verifying such actual or claimed costs or units expended, the City shall have access to said Records, even if located at its Subcontractors' facilities, fr om the effective date of this Agreement for the duration of the work and until three years after the date of final payment by the City to Construction Manager pursuant to this Agreement. Construction Manager and its Subcontractors shall provide the City with adequate and appropriate workspace so that the City can conduct audits in compliance with the provisions of this Subsection. The Ci ty shall give Construction Manager or its Subcontractors reasonable advanc e notice of intended audits. Construction Manager shall require its Subcontractors to comply with the provisions of this Subsection by insertion of the requirements hereof in any subcontract pursuant to this Agreement.

14.15 <u>E-verify Requirements</u>. To the extent applicable under A RIZ. REV. STAT. § 41-4401, the C onstruction Manager and its Subcontr actors warrant com pliance with all federal immigration laws and regulations that relate to their employees and compliance with the E-verify requirements under A RIZ. REV. STAT. § 23-214(A). Construction Manager's or its Subcontractor's failure to comply with such warranty shall be deemed a material breach of this Agreement and may result in the termination of this Agreement by the City.

14.16 <u>Israel</u>. Consultant certifies that it is not currently engaged in, and agrees for the duration of this Agreement that it will not engage in, a boycott of Israel, as that term is defined in ARIZ. REV. STAT. § 35-393.

14.17 <u>Independent Contractor</u>. The Construction Manager is and will be an independent contractor and whatever m easure of control the City ex ercises over the work or deliverable pursuant to the Contract will be as to the r esults of the work only. No provision in this Agreement will give or be construed to give the City the right to direct the Construction Manager as to the details of accomplishing the work or de liverable. These results will comply with all applicable laws and ordinances.

14.18 Agreement Subject to Appropriation. The City is obligated only to pay its obligations set forth in this Ag reement as may lawfully be made from funds appropriated and budgeted for that purpose during the City's then-current fiscal year. The City's obligations under this Agreement are current expenses su bject to the "budget law" and the unfettered legislative discretion of the Ci ty concerning budgete d purposes and appropriation of funds. Should the City Council elect not to appropri ate and budget funds to pay its Agreem ent obligations, this Agreement shall be deemed terminated at the end of the then-current fiscal y ear term for which such funds were appropriated and budgeted for such purpose and the City shall be relieved of any subsequent obligation under this Agreement. The Parties agree that the City has no obligation or duty of good faith to budget or appropriate the payment of the City's obligations set forth in this Agreem ent in any budget in any fi scal year other than the fiscal year in which this Agreement is executed and delivered. The City Council shall be the sole judge and authority in determining the availability of funds for its obligations under this Agreement. The City shall keep Construction Manager informed as to the av ailability of funds for this Agreement. The obligation of the City to m ake any paym ent pursuant to this Agree ment is not a general obligation or indebtedness of the City. Construction Manager hereby waives any and all rights to bring any claim against the City f rom or relating in any way to the City's term ination of this Agreement pursuant to this Section.

[SIGNATURES ON FOLLOWING PAGES]

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the Parties hereto have executed this Agreem ent as of the date first set forth above.

"City"

CITY OF AVONDALE, an Arizona municipal corporation

Charles Montoya, City Manager

ATTEST:

Marcella Carrillo, City Clerk

(ACKNOWLEDGMENT)

STATE OF ARIZONA)) ss. COUNTY OF MARICOPA)

On ______, 2019, before me personally appeared Charles Montoya, the City Manager of the CITY OF A VONDALE, an Arizona m unicipal corporation, whose identity was proven to m e on the basis of satisfactory evidence to be the person who she claims to be, and acknowledged that she signed the above document, on behalf of the City of Avondale.

Notary Public

(Affix notary seal here)

[SIGNATURES CONTINUE ON FOLLOWING PAGE]

"Construction Manager"

a(n)		,
By:		
Name:		
Title:		
	(ACKNO	WLEDGMENT)
STATE OF)) ss.	
COUNTY OF		
On	, 20	19, before m e personally appeared,
satisfactory evidence to	o be the person who he	of, wh ose identity was proven to m e on the basis of e/s he claims to be, and acknowledged that he/she

Notary Public

(Affix notary seal here)

EXHIBIT A TO CONSTRUCTION MANAGER AT RISK AGREEMENT BETWEEN CITY OF AVONDALE AND

[Construction Documents]

EXHIBIT B TO CONSTRUCTION MANAGER AT RISK AGREEMENT BETWEEN CITY OF AVONDALE AND

[Amendments]

EXHIBIT C TO CONSTRUCTION MANAGER AT RISK AGREEMENT BETWEEN CITY OF AVONDALE AND

[GMP Proposals]

EXHIBIT D TO CONSTRUCTION MANAGER AT RISK AGREEMENT BETWEEN CITY OF AVONDALE AND

[Master Schedule]

EXHIBIT E TO CONSTRUCTION MANAGER AT RISK AGREEMENT BETWEEN CITY OF AVONDALE AND

[The City's RFQ]

EXHIBIT F TO CONSTRUCTION MANAGER AT RISK AGREEMENT BETWEEN CITY OF AVONDALE AND

[Construction Manager's Response to the RFQ]

EXHIBIT G TO CONSTRUCTION MANAGER AT RISK AGREEMENT BETWEEN CITY OF AVONDALE AND

[Subcontractor Selection Program]

EXHIBIT H TO CONSTRUCTION MANAGER AT RISK AGREEMENT BETWEEN CITY OF AVONDALE AND

[Traffic Control/Construction Sequencing]

EXHIBIT I TO CONSTRUCTION MANAGER AT RISK AGREEMENT BETWEEN CITY OF AVONDALE AND

[Allowable General Conditions Cost Line Items]

ALLOWABLE GENERAL CONDITIONS COST LINE ITEMS

On-Site Project Management Staff Safety Coordinator/Assistant(s) Project Executive Office Engineer(s) Project Expeditor(s) Assistant Superintendent(s)

CPM Scheduler Superintendent(s) Project Manager(s) Project Support Staff Out-of-State Project Specific Travel*

Bonds and Insurance Builder's Risk Insurance General Liability Insurance Payment and Performance Bonds Other Project Insurance as Required by Contract

Temporary Project Utilities Non-LEED Recycling Dumpsters Project Electricity Monthly Telephone / Internet Service Street Rental and Barricades Fencing and Covered Walkways Site Erosion Control (BMP) and Project Entrance(s)

Field Offices & Office Supplies Partnering Costs Job Photos/Videos Project Specific Signage Postage/Special Shipping Project/As-Built (Record) Drawings Project Milestone Event(s)* Move-In/Out and Office Setup Employee Identification System Small Tools and Storage Trailers Monthly Office Trailer Rental Costs Mobilization and Demobilization (Equipment Only) Temporary Toilets Temporary Fire Protection Telephone / Internet System Installation Temporary Water Distribution and Meters Temporary Electrical Distribution and Meters Project Water, Ice and Supplements to Prevent Dehydration

First Aid Supplies Reproduction Services Monthly Office Supplies Remote Parking Expenses Project Reference Manuals Security System/Watchman Safety Material and Equipment Drinking Water and Accessories (Including Ice) Office Clean-Up/Janitorial Services Field Engineering

* Specific justification and all estimated costs shall be submitted and approved by the City prior to any travel or event.

EXHIBIT J TO CONSTRUCTION MANAGER AT RISK AGREEMENT BETWEEN CITY OF AVONDALE AND

[Pre-Construction Cost Summary]

EXHIBIT K TO CONSTRUCTION MANAGER AT RISK AGREEMENT BETWEEN CITY OF AVONDALE AND

[Performance Bond]

PERFORMANCE BOND

KNOW ALL PERSONS BY THESE PRESENTS:

THAT. _____ (hereinafter called Principal), as Principal, and ____, a corporation ____, with its principal organized and existing under the laws of the State of office in the City of ______ (hereinafter called the Surety), as Surety, are held and firmly bound unto the City of Avondale (hereinafter called the Obligee) in the amount of _____), for the payment whereof, the (Dollars) (\$ said Principal and Surety bind themselves, and their heirs, administrators, executors, successors and assigns, jointly and severally, firmly by these presents.

WHEREAS, the Principal has entered into a certain written Contract with the Obligee, dated the day of 20, for the material, service or construction described as is hereby referred to and made a part hereof as fully and to the same extent as if copied at length herein.

NOW, THEREFORE, THE CONDITION OF THIS OBLIGATION IS SUCH, that if the Principal faithfully performs and fulfills all of the undertakings, covenants, terms, conditions and agreements of the Contract during the original term of the Contract and any extension of the Contract, with or without notice to the Surety, and during the life of any guaranty required under the Contract, and also performs and fulfills all of the undertakings, covenants, terms, conditions and agreements of all duly authorized modifications of the Contract that may hereafter be made, notice of which modifications to the surety being hereby waived, the above obligation is void. Otherwise it remains in full force and effect.

PROVIDED, however, that this bond is executed pursuant to the provisions of Title 34, Chapter 2, Article 2. Arizona Revised Statutes, and all liabilities on this bond shall be determined in accordance with the provisions of Title 34, Chapter 2, Article 2, Arizona Revised Statutes, to the extent as if it were copied at length in this agreement.

The prevailing party in a suit on this bond shall recover as part of the judgment reasonable attorney fees that may be fixed by a judge of the Court.

Witness our hands this day of 20.

Principal	Seal	
By:		
Surety		Seal
By:		
Agency of Record		

EXHIBIT L TO CONSTRUCTION MANAGER AT RISK AGREEMENT BETWEEN CITY OF AVONDALE AND

[Payment Bond]

PAYMENT BOND

KNOW ALL PERSONS BY THESE PRESENTS:

ТНАТ, _____ (hereinafter called Prin cipal), as ______, a corporation organized and existing under the laws Principal, and _____, with its pr incipal office in the City of the State of of (hereinafter called the Surety), as Surety, are held and firmly bound unto the City of Avond ale (hereinafter called the Obligee) in the amount of (Dollars) (\$), for the payment whereof, the said Principal and Surety bind themselves, and their heirs, administrators, executors, successors and assigns, jointly and severally, firmly by these presents.

WHEREAS, the Principal has entered into a certain written Contract with the Obligee, dated the ______ day of ______ 20___, for the material, service or construction described as ______ which Contract is hereby referred to and made a part hereof as fully and to the same extent as if copied at length herein.

NOW, THEREFORE, THE CONDITION OF THIS OBLIGATION IS SUCH, that if the Principal promptly pays all monies due to all persons supplying labor or materials to the Principal or the Principal's Subcontractors in the pro secution of the Work provided for in the Contract, this obligation is void. Otherwise it remains in full force and effect.

PROVIDED, however, that this bond is executed pursuant to the provisions of Title 34, Chapter 2, Article 2, Arizona Revised Statutes, and all liabilities on this bond shall be determined in accordance with the provisions, conditions and limitations of Title 34, Chapter 2, Article 2, Arizona Revised Statutes, to the same extent as if they were copied at length in this agreement.

The prevailing party in a suit on this b ond shall recover as a part of the judg ment reasonable attorney fees that may be fixed by a judge of the Court.

Witness our hands this _____ day of _____, 20___.

Principal	Seal	
By:		
Surety		Seal
Ву:		
Agency of Record		